GENERAL NOTICES • ALGEMENE KENNISGEWINGS

DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT AND LABOUR

NOTICE 3236 OF 2025



MIGRATION POLICY

FOR SOUTH AFRICA, MAY 2025







WHITE PAPER ON NATIONAL LABOUR MIGRATION POLICY

FOR SOUTH AFRICA, MAY 2025

PUBLISHER

Department of Employment and Labour Chief Directorate of Communication Private Bag X117 Pretoria, 0001

EDITING, LAYOUT AND DESIGN, PHOTOGRAPHY AND DISTRIBUTION

Subdirectorate of Media Production
Design Studio
Directorate of Communication, Department of Employment and Labour

Contents

	f acronyms	
	vord by the Minister of Employment and Labour	
	Itive summaryON 1. RATIONALE, BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT	
1.1	•	
1.2	Introduction	7
1.3	Historical overview of labour migration to and from South Africa	11
1.4	Policy development context and methodology	13
1.5	Rationale for a National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP)	18
	ON 2. LABOUR MIGRATION ASSESSMENT (LMA) AND BEYOND: CONCLUSIONS AND	
	MMENDATIONS	
	Economic background, labour market and past migration policies	
	Governance of labour migration since 2002	
	Migration trends and developments since 2001	
	ON 3. GUIDING PRINCIPLES OF SOUTH AFRICA'S NLMP	
	3.1.1 UN Treaties and Protocols	
	3.1.2 ILO Conventions and Protocols	
	3.1.3 International reporting mechanisms	
	3.1.4 AU and SADC instruments	
	Guiding frameworks at international, regional and SADC level	
	3.2.1 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) indicators	
	3.2.2 The United Nations Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration	
	3.2.3 Other relevant international frameworks	
	3.2.4 AU and SADC frameworks and policy processes	
	National policy principles and coordination	
	3.3.1 Alignment with National Development Plan, New Growth Path, Medium-Term St	_
	Framework (2014-2019) and Decent Work Country Programmes (2010-2014) and (2018	-
	3.3.2 White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017)	
	3.3.3 Employment-related policies	
	3.3.4 Other policy areas	
	3.3.5 National legislation	
	3.3.6 Jurisprudence	
	ON 4. NLMP THRUST AND VISION	
	Main orientations and guiding paradigm of the NIMP	63

4.2 Vision	3
SECTION 5. KEY AREAS OF INTERVENTION	
5.1 Key Area of Intervention 1. Labour migration governance and management69	5
5.1.1 Scope, problem, objective6	5
5.1.2 Department of Employment and Labour structures and organisation6	7
5.1.3 Inter-ministerial coordination and intergovernmental collaboration69	9
5.1.4 Social dialogue and tripartism72	L
5.1.5 Anticipated benefits	L
5.2 Key Area of Intervention 2. Data for evidence-based NLMP monitoring and evaluation7	2
5.2.1 Scope, problem, objective72	2
5.2.2 Coordination of statistical and administrative labour migration data collection for policy monitoring and evaluation	
5.2.3 Collaboration and partnerships for research on emerging trends in labour migration 74	4
5.2.4 Anticipated benefits79	5
5.3 Key Area of Intervention 3. Labour migration to South Africa75	5
5.3.1 Scope, problem, objective79	5
5.3.2 Accessing the South African labour market: Strategic orientations7	7
5.3.3 Attracting and retaining skills and prioritising sectors in need of critical skills7	7
5.3.4 Imposing quotas to protect job opportunities for local workers80	0
5.3.5 Preventing fraudulent and unethical recruitment and regulating intermediaries8	3
5.3.6 Enforcing rights at work for all workers: Sensitization, education, labour inspection and conciliation mechanisms, sensitive sectors	
5.3.7 Social protection and compensation of migrant workers in South Africa and back in the country of origin	3
5.3.8 Integration of refugees and asylum seekers into the labour market91	L
5.3.9 Working together as SADC: Ratification of conventions, social security agreements,	
privileged bilateral partnerships and special SADC special visas93	,
5.3.10 Anticipated benefit95	í
5.4 Key Area of Intervention 4. Labour migration from South Africa95	,
5.4.1 Scope, problem, objective95	;
5.4.2 Policy development, monitoring of brain drain and mapping of diaspora96	;
5.4.3 Incentives to stay and incentives to come back97	,
5.4.4 Overseas recruitment facilitation and placement of South African work-seekers and protection throughout the migration journey, including reintegration upon return97	,
5.4.5 Anticipated benefit98	;
SECTION 6. SUMMARISED CONCLUSIONS AND THE WAY FORWARD	
SECTION 7. ANNEXES	

7.2 Labour Migration Assessment for South Africa, 2017	101
7.3 List of references and policy documents	101
7.3.1 General	101
7.3.2 International instruments	104
7.3.3 Legislation and other regulatory instruments	106
7.3.4 Case law	107
7.3.5 Internet sources	108
7.4 Glossary	109
7.5 List of consulted stakeholders	113

List of acronyms

ASGISA	Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa
AU	African Union
BCEA	Basic Conditions of Employment Act
BLA	Bilateral Labour Agreement
COIDA	Compensation for Occupational Injuries and Diseases Act
DEL	Department of Employment and Labour
DHA	Department of Home Affairs
DHET	Department of Higher Education and Training
DIRCO	Department of International Relations and Cooperation
DoH	Department of Health
DSD	Department of Social Development
Dti	Department of Trade and Industry
EPWP	Expanded Public Works Programme
ESA	Employment Services Act
ESB	Employment Services Board
FASSET	Finance and Accounting Services Sector Education and Training Authority
FET	Further Education and Training
GCM	Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration
HE	Higher Education
HRDCSA	Human Resource Development Council of South Africa
HRDS	Human Resources Development Strategy
IAB	Immigration Advisory Board

Inspection and Enforcement Services (NDEL)

Inter-Ministerial Committee on Migration

Joint Initiative on Priority Skills Acquisition

International Organization for Migration

International Labour Organization

Industrial Policy Action Plan

International Cross-Border Labour Migration Directorate (NDEL)

ICBLM

IMCM

IOM

IPAP

JIPSA

IES

ILO

MTSF Medium-Term Strategic Framework

NDP National Development Plan

NEDLAC National Economic Development and Labour Council

NSDS National Skills Development Strategy

OSBP One-Stop Border Post

PEA Private Employments Agencies
PES Public Employment Services
QLFS Quarterly Labour Force Survey
ROSA Registration of South Africans Abroad
SADC Southern African Development Community

SADSAWU South African Domestic Service and Allied Workers Union

SAPS South African Police service SARS South African Revenue Services

SASQAF South African Statistical Quality Assessment Framework

SASSA South African Social Security Agency
SETA Sectoral Education and Training Authority
The Englishment Property of African

TEBA The Employment Bureau of Africa

TVET Technical and Vocational Education and Training

UIF Unemployment Insurance Fund

UN United Nations

UNDESA United Nations' Department of Economic and Social Affairs

UNHCR United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees

WHO World Health Organization ZSP Zimbabwe Special Permit



Foreword by the Minister of Labour

For the first time in the history of South Africa, the Government has formulated a comprehensive National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP). The NLMP is a product of a journey that commenced during the 5th administration during 2017.

Prior to 1994, the South African government had for decades institutionalized and benefitted from a well organised foreign labour migrant worker's system that recruited workers the rural areas in South Africa and from the rest of Southern Africa to establish and expand its agricultural and mining sectors.

While the 'migrant labour system' contributed immensely to unprecedented levels of capital accumulation, its socio-economic impact on communities of origin, communities of destination and migrants themselves has not yet produced its potential benefits.

The South African economy started changing dramatically in the 1990s with major restructuring in its mining sector, a decrease in agriculture and rapid growth of services. With a largely young population and apartheid's legacy of discriminatory education and skills distribution, combined with a slower than expected growth rate, the South African labour market was unable to create enough decent employment for its citizens. This trend has continued till the fourth quarter of 2024/25 as we face record-high 31,9% rate of unemployment, particularly among the youth (Statistics South Africa, 2025).

The dependency of neighbouring countries on migrant workers' remittances created by decades of sending workers to South Africa, has also continued well beyond the recent changes in the South African labour market. South Africa still plays the role of a relative place of opportunity for many in the region affected by climate changes, instability, poverty and inequality in their labour markets.

While the South African Government has regularly adapted its policies to new challenges, the previous reform of its immigration policy occurred in the mid-1990s through a long process which resulted in the adoption of the Immigration Act of 2002. In 2017, the White Paper on International Immigration was adopted, effectively indicating a new policy approach aligned with current realities. The White Paper is currently being reviewed, while other policies are also in the process of development, notably the National Employment Policy.

In the meantime, new dynamics emerged. Like most industrialised countries, South Africa has been in constant need of external expertise and skills to supplement areas in demand nationally whereas a substantive share of its highly skilled professionals in the health, engineering and artisan sectors opted to seek employment abroad. Since the down of our democracy in 19194, a vast number of mostly low-skilled, increasingly female migrants from the Southern African Development Community (SADC) both regular and irregular, refugees from a range of countries in the region and new immigrants from Asia have been attracted by real and perceived opportunities thus diversifying the traditional range of migrant workers settling and employed in the country. In response to the number different increasing of economic migrants, government departments introduced various policies with limited attention paid to the guidance provided by international and regional standards and frameworks.

Historically, Labour migration has been managed as a documentation and permitting issue, as well as in a reactive rather than proactive manner, responding to the private sector's labour needs and labour supply strategies. This has resulted in measures which have been criticised as having sometimes little traction on the country's national development objectives. In addition, social dialogue on labour migration issues has been very limited: social partners have hardly ever been associated to migration policy

The Department of Employment and Labour (DEL) has for long played a central, albeit discreet in the management of labour migration to South Africa. As the custodian of South Africa's labour legislation, DEL played a major role in the work visa vetting system based on a labour market test, in close collaboration

with the Department of Home Affairs (DHA). Our labour inspection has sought to penalise and discourage exploitative and discriminatory employment situations. The scope of protection under its various labour institutions has been extended to all workers, regardless of their migratory status.

It became increasingly clear over the past few years that South Africa was in need of innovative, radical policy transformation in the area of labour migration in order to meet the needs and expectations of its citizenry as well as those of its partners in the region. The year 2018 marked the adoption of a Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration, an initiative of the United Nations (UN) to which South Africa contributed substantively. In 2018, the African Union (AU) adopted its (revised) Migration Policy Framework for Africa (MPFA) and its Plan of Action (2018-2030), building on the initial 2006 MPFA. In 2015, the AU Heads of State validated the Joint Labour Migration Programme. In 2018 the AU also adopted a Free Movement Protocol and a Continental Free Trade Agreement. Both these instruments are of considerable importance for labour migration in South Africa. At the level of the SADC, an Action Plan and a Policy Framework on Labour Migration were adopted in 2014, which both call on SADC Member States to adopt national labour migration policies by 2019. This deadline was missed as on five (5) member states including South Africa, were still in the process of developing their policies. The latest iteration of the SADC Labour Migration Action Plan (2020-2025) provides a welcome guiding framework for the development of labour migration policy approaches in South Africa.

In close collaboration with the DHA, whose initiative to embark on policy reform with the Green Paper developed in (2016) and the White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017), the DEL is proud to present its own original white paper contribution to transforming the manner in which labour migration to and from South Africa is defined and managed to serve the country's development goals.

The National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP) white paper has been conceived as a rights-based, gender-sensitive development-oriented policy instrument which will supplement the country's international migration policy. While the latter addresses overarching and organisational migration issues of a wider scope than labour migration, the NLMP will strictly focus on labour migration. The development of a distinct policy on labour migration is a first in the history of our country and it was made possible thanks to a broad, inclusive and comprehensive process spanning over four years and allowing for consultation. Since the publication of the green paper on the 28 February 2022 of a total of 668 written public submissions were received as at the 31 May 2022. The nine province conducted 31 public hearings and face to face and virtual sessions were held with the Tertiary Institutions and other bodies.

The NLMP is essentially evidence-based and takes into consideration labour market needs. I also proud to highlight the tripartite plus character of the process and take this opportunity to thank social partners and other key international, regional and national stakeholders for their particularly active and supportive contribution throughout.

The final product speaks to national policy priorities as identified in the National Development Plan and New Growth Path, it responded to the targets defined in the Sixth administration's Medium-Term Strategic Framework and It is also aligned to the Seventh administration's Medium Term Development Plan 2025- 2029. The NLMP is also aligned to the National Human Resources Development Strategy. My hope is to witness a time when migrating to or from South Africa in search of employment will be seen and lived as a positive and secure experience for migrant workers, an experience that will benefit equally our economy and society, as well as those of their countries and communities of origin.

I want to thank my predecessors, Minister Oliphant, Minister Thulas Nxesi, Professor Marius Olivier, the International Labour Organization (ILO), the Employment Services Board and the Branch Public Employment Services for their efforts and contribution.

This policy will serve as a guide to our legislation and regulations, our governance and administration systems, process guidelines, our blue print to negotiating new Bi-Lateral labour agreements etc. It is my hope that the successful implementation of this policy will achieve the much-desired development and improvement of South Africa's labour market image. It is in this regard that I commend this policy document to all South Africans, in particular social partners, to take advantage of this initiative for effectively managing labour migration and in so doing, achieving development for the benefit of the country.

Ms. Nomakhosazana Meth (MP)
Minister of Employment and Labour

Executive summary

Introduction

There are several reasons why it is necessary to adopt a Labour Migration Policy for South Africa. Firstly, this will fulfil South Africa's commitment, made at the level of the SADC ELS (Employment and Labour Sector), to develop and adopt labour migration policies by the end of 2019. Secondly, there is need to provide guidance to the Department of Employment and Labour, the Department of Home Affairs and other government departments on the desired policy framework applicable to labour migration impacting on South Africa. Thirdly, in a range of related areas (e.g., recruitment, data requirements, and labour migration to and from South Africa), policy frameworks are either insufficient or absent. An evidence-based and labour migration policy, which takes into consideration labour market needs, is required to deal with these concerns. Fourthly, there is need to inform an appropriate legislative framework (to accompany the Policy), serving as a mandate for State interventions. In the fifth and sixth instance, improved labour and social protection of migrant workers to and from South Africa requires clear policy direction, regulatory provision and operationalisation, while there is need to inform South Africa's responses to African Union and SADC regional instruments in the making and/or recently adopted. Finally, there is also need to inform the reconsideration of outdated bilateral labour agreements, which South Africa concluded many years ago with five southern African countries.

Labour migration, understood as international mobility for the purpose of employment, has been key to the making of South Africa's economy and society for centuries, particularly in its mining and agricultural sectors. In 2015, from second place in 2000, South Africa had become the largest host for international migrants in Africa. This trend has increased till March 2025.

Most migrants to South Africa are in search of employment opportunities but there has been rapid diversification of labour migration flows to South Africa from mining and agriculture to services, hospitality, security, transport and other services.

In 2015-2016, the Department of Home Affairs (DHA) embarked on a broad consultative process which culminated with the adoption of the White Paper on International Migration for South Africa in 2017. However, there is to date no

stand-alone labour migration policy. The current global, regional and subregional contexts are conducive to a shift in labour migration management to better harness the developmental potential of migration for regional and subregional growth, capitalising on migration's equalising possibilities.

In 2017, the Department of Employment and Labour (DEL) started rolling out its national labour migration policy (NLMP) development process. Given the current context, the drafting of a NLMP as an area for State intervention distinct from other dimensions of migration policy represents the most suitable policy option and one which marks the first attempt by a South African post-apartheid government to deal with labour migration consistently and comprehensively.

The NLMP has been designed to achieve the following:

- Document current challenges on the basis of evidence;
- Adopt guiding principles rooted in South Africa's core values and international commitments;
- Identify national strategic priorities at the intersection of national interests and guiding principles;
- Propose sustainable intervention methods and monitoring and implementation mechanisms.

Conclusions from the Labour Migration Assessment (LMA) (2017)

As an evidence-based policy development process, the NLMP was preceded by the drafting and validation of a Labour Migration Assessment conducted in 2017. The LMA focused on the following issues:

- Macroeconomic background, labour market and migration policies (Key macroeconomic indicators; Key labour market indicators; Migration policies since 1945)
- The governance of migration since 2002 (Division of labour between the DHA and the DEL; South African legislation and migrant workers; International, regional and bilateral obligations of South Africa; Green and White Papers on International Migration)
- Migration trends since 1994 (The state of administrative and statistical data on labour migration; Key indicators; Specific dynamics; Attitudes to migration in South Africa)

Its key conclusions and recommendations are presented in Section 2 and motivate orientations adopted in the NLMP.

Guiding principles of the South African NLMP

Section 3 of the NLMP then offers a comprehensive albeit concise presentation of the various international and regional binding and non-binding treaties, conventions, protocols and frameworks South Africa is party to, the national legislation relevant to the regulation of labour migration, as well as the global, regional and national frameworks guiding the National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP). In addition, the NLMP is intended to serve gender-sensitive and gender-responsive, as well as overarching social justice considerations.

The NLMP has been designed to serve the overarching objectives of the National Development Plan and other key national policy frameworks.

NLMP thrust and vision

Section 4 unpacks the policy thrust and vision. The NLMP follows a rights-based approach to the protection of all workers employed in South Africa and the protection of South African workers abroad as defined in South Africa's international obligations, regional and SADC commitments, as well as obligations under its Constitution and national labour legislation which is guided by the principle of equality of treatment, in addition to other legal and policy frameworks.

The NLMP complements the management of human mobility across international borders defined in the DHA's White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017) by setting government's approach to migration for employment.

Its vision is to give rise to efficient and effective Government leadership and intervention, supported by social partners and all major stakeholders, allowing for safe, orderly and regular migration for employment of highly, semi- and low-skilled workers to and from South Africa, in pursuit of the country's national priorities.

Key areas of intervention (KAIS)

Section 5 of the NLMP seeks to address current policy gaps identified in the Labour Migration Assessment (LMA) (Section 2) and throughout the policy development process. It does so in four interrelated Key Areas of Intervention (KAI):

KAI 1. Labour migration governance and management KAI 2. Data for evidence-based policy monitoring and evaluation KAI 3. Labour migration to South Africa KAI 4. Labour migration from South Africa

KAI 1 proposes policy intervention in three specific clusters: Department of Employment and Labour structures and organisation; Inter-ministerial coordination of labour migration; Social dialogue and tripartism.

KAI 2 focuses on the coordination of labour migration data analysis for NLMP monitoring and evaluation. KAI 2 is about strengthening the collection, comparison, analysis and use of labour migration related data by a range of data users (government officials, social partners, civil society, the media) for the purposes of policy monitoring and evaluation.

KAI 3 focuses on all activities related to the management of labour migration to South Africa, including the recruitment, selection, placement, employment, visa issuance, access to benefits and return of migrant workers, whether low-, semi-or highly skilled, employed in the South African labour market and their protection.

KAI 4 focuses on interventions which aim to protect and, where necessary and strategic, assist South African workers in search of employment experience abroad, while abroad and upon return.

In section 6, final conclusions are drawn, also in relation to the way forward. It is indicated that the absence of a streamlined labour migration policy framework will perpetuate a number of undesirable realities, including a fragmented and inconsistent approach to labour migration; non-aligned institutional frameworks; irregular labour migration; non-acquisition and — retention of critical skills; insufficient regulatory frameworks, also in respect of recruitment; and the absence of a framework for supporting and channelling South Africans in the diaspora or wanting to work abroad. It is recommended that two measures in particular need to be taken — firstly, comprehensive consultations, also within government and with other stakeholders; and, secondly, draft legislation aimed at implementing the Policy should be developed, supported by an explanatory memorandum explaining the thrust and key provisions of the said legislation.

Annexes

Section 7 provides five annexes:

- 1. High-level roll-out/implementation plan
- 2. Labour Migration Assessment for South Africa validated by the DEL in 2017;
- 3. List of references and policy documents;
- 4. Glossary; and
- 5. List of consulted stakeholders.

SECTION 1. RATIONALE, BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

1.1Rationale

There are several reasons why it is necessary to adopt a Labour Migration Policy for South Africa:

- Southern African countries have committed, at the level of the Southern African Development Community (SADC) ELS (Employment and Labour Sector), to develop and adopt labour migration policies by the end of 2019 at the time of formulation of this policy, several SADC countries have already finalised/adopted their respective national labour migration policies (Lesotho, Namibia, Seychelles and Zimbabwe; Eswatini's policy is awaiting cabinet approval), while certain other SADC countries are in the process of developing theirs;
- There is need to provide guidance to the Department of Employment and Labour, the Department of Home Affairs and other government departments on the desired policy framework applicable to labour migration impacting on South Africa;
- Insufficient and absent policy frameworks in a range of related areas have to be addressed, e.g., in relation to recruitment, data requirements, and labour migration to and from South Africa – for this, an evidence-based labour migration policy, which takes into consideration labour market needs, is required;
- There is need to inform an appropriate legislative framework (to accompany the Policy), serving as a mandate for State interventions;
- Improved labour and social protection of migrant workers to and from South Africa requires clear policy direction, regulatory provision and operationalisation;
- There is need to inform South Africa's responses to African Union and SADC regional instruments in the making and/or recently adopted; and
- There is also need to inform the reconsideration of outdated bilateral labour agreements, which South Africa concluded many years ago with five southern African countries.

1.2Introduction

1.2.1 Labour migration, understood as **international mobility for the purpose of employment**, has been **key to the making of South Africa's economy and society for centuries, particularly in its mining and agricultural sectors**. In 2015, from second place in 2000, South Africa had become the largest host for international migrants in Africa and was hosting 3.1 million of them, against 2.1 million for Côte-d'Ivoire and 1.2 million for Nigeria, and the fifth African recipient in percentage of the population with 6%, behind Gabon (16%), Libya (12%), Côte-d'Ivoire (10%) and Gambia (10%)¹ (UN DESA, 2016: 29). More recently, in 2022, a number of prominent South African migration data scholars issued a statement on (misconceptions about) the numbers of migrants in South Africa. These have been summarised in a contribution in a publication funded by the HSRC² and quoted as follows:

- Stats SA estimates net immigration to be 852,992 people between 2016 and 2021. In 2011 Stats SA estimated that the number of people in the country who were born outside South Africa stood at 2.2 million in Census 2011. The total population in South Africa at that time was about 52 million. More recently, Stats SA estimates that there were about 3.95 million foreign-born people living in the country at the mid-point of 2021. This is a relatively small percentage of the overall national population, which stood at around 60 million. The United Nations Population Division estimated that in 2015, there were about 3.2 million foreign-born people in the country (or 5.8% of the total population). In 2019, this estimate had climbed to 4.2 million or 7.2% of the nation's total population.
- It is therefore suggested that these statistics counter erroneous suggestions that there are tens of millions of undocumented migrants in South Africa. It is not possible for Stats SA to identify the number of undocumented migrants living in the country. However, demographic registration data clearly (and unequivocally) shows that claims about millions of undocumented migrants living in the country are false.
- The contribution also suggests that there is no evidence that international migrants are a major cause of unemployment in South Africa. Reference is made to an analysis of labour migration done by the World Bank in 2018,

¹ This is excluding smaller countries and islands: Djibouti, Mayotte, Reunion, Seychelles, St Helena.

² Gordon, S "Xenophobia is on the rise in South Africa: scholars weigh in on the migrant question" *The Conversation* (April 14, 2000) (accessible on https://theconversation.com/xenophobia-is-on-the-rise-in-south-africa-scholars-weigh-in-on-the-migrant-question-181288).

- showing that for every employed migrant in South Africa, two jobs were created for South Africans.
- Regarding participation of foreigners in the labour market, the contribution indicates that, whether looking at the population and housing Census of 2011 or the labour migration modules in the Quarterly Labour Force Survey (QLFS) of 2012 and 2017, foreign participation in the various sectors of the labour market is constant at a maximum of 10–12% per sector. Table 1 below shows participation by foreign-born people in selected sectors of the economy. The contribution suggests that there is no reason to suspect that this may have increased significantly since 2017.

Table 1: Percentage of International migrants in selected sectors of the economy

Sector	2012	2017
Restaurants, bars and canteens - Shebeen	8,5	10,6
Hotels, camping sites and other provision of short stay accommodation	7,2	7,2
Building of complete constructions or parts thereof; civil engineering	8,9	12,0
Growing of crops - Growing of crops combined with farming of animals (mixed farm	7,3	11,7

1.2.2 Migrants in South Africa, as is the case with migrants worldwide, are vulnerable. Their vulnerable status has often been acknowledged in South African jurisprudence and in migrant-focused literature. Challenges experienced by migrants may vary for the different migrant categories, but in essence include institutional and structural barriers, such as inadequate and timely access to needed documentation; insecure status given lengthy delays and administrative deficiencies; prejudice, exclusion and discrimination in accessing public health services, even though for most categories of migrants such access is legally provided for; inability to access public housing, or to obtain home loans from banks due to the temporary status of most migrant categories; institutional discrimination and exclusion experienced by certain migrant categories (especially refugees and asylum seekers) in accessing primary and secondary level public education in South Africa; and (increasing) restricted access to the South African labour market – all fuelled and informed by rising xenophobic perceptions and reactions.3 A recent HSRC contribution reflects on some of the challenges as follows:4

"A report published in 2019 by Stats SA showed that international migrants are more likely to be employed than internal migrants and non-movers.

_

³ For a recent reflection on the literature in this regard, in relation to refugees and asylum-seekers, see Olivier, M. & Tewolde, A. "Social protection for Refugees and Asylum Seekers: A South African case study" in *Handbook of Social Protection and Social Development in the Global South* (eds: Patel, L. Plagerson, S. and Chinyoka, I.) (Cheltenham. UK: Edward Elgar Publishing, forthcoming 2023) (chapter 24).

⁴ Gordon, S "Xenophobia is on the rise in South Africa: scholars weigh in on the migrant question" *The Conversation* (April 14, 2000) (accessible on https://theconversation.com/xenophobia-is-on-the-rise-in-south-africa-scholars-weigh-in-on-the-migrant-question-181288).

However, the work that foreigners generally do does not conform to the Decent Work Framework of the International Labour Organisation. In 11 of the sub-domains on this framework, the score for international migrants was worst in eight of them. It would seem that many foreigners are working in indecent conditions. A recent investigation into the informal sector showed that many migrants working in the informal economy are very vulnerable. This group was more likely than non-migrants to have poor working conditions. About half (55.6%) had not made contributions to the South Africa's Unemployment Insurance Fund and 40.5% had no employment contract. Of those with a contract, 41.3% had one with an unspecified duration."

- 1.2.3 The rising incidence of xenophobia is cause for concern. According to the findings of a recent HSCR South African Social Attitude Survey, two key areas seem to drive anti-immigrant sentiment in South Africa: (i) zero sum myths ("for South Africans to gain, foreigners must lose", given the perception that foreign nationals take jobs of South Africans); and (ii) social welfare chauvinism ("restrict social welfare access for immigrants"). The public discourse on xenophobia is seen as having an important positive impact against it, and needs to be strengthened.
- 1.2.4 Most migrants to South Africa are in search of employment opportunities. Many are low-skilled but substantive numbers are medium- to highly-skilled; most continue to come from Southern Africa, but there have also been new migration flows from the rest of the continent and several parts of Asia (India, Pakistan, Bangladesh and China) as well as a continuation of immigration from Europe, the main historical region of origin.
- 1.2.5 Furthermore, over the past twenty-five years, restructuring in mining and the reopening of the country with the demise of apartheid have resulted in **rapid diversification of labour migration flows**, which now feed into multiple sectors of the economy, as well as rapid increase in cross-border trade. Simultaneously, rising numbers of highly qualified South Africans, from both the public and private sectors, have left the country to seek experience or settle permanently abroad making South Africa one of the largest countries of origin for African graduates in the world.
- 1.2.6 South Africa does not currently have adequate data to measure reliable estimates of the stocks and flows of foreign labour in South Africa (Budlender, 2013). This makes it difficult to measure the impact of migration on the South

African labour market. Yet, it is crucial to obtain reliable information on this to inform appropriate policy responses, especially in view of commonly held public perceptions that the labour market participation of foreigners, including asylumseekers, have a negative impact on the South African labour market and on the ability of South Africans to participate in the labour market. As indicated in the draft National Employment Policy (2021), some studies found that immigration into South Africa had a negative impact on the rate of employment of local workers. However, recent reports emanating from the World Bank,⁵ the OECD and ILO,⁶ as well as a recent study conducted by the IOM and the City of Johannesburg in relation to the contributions of migrant business owners living in informal settlements and inner-city Johannesburg,⁷ have come to different

- "Immigrants are well-integrated into the labour market in terms of employment and unemployment rates,
 and in general do not seem to displace native-born workers. Immigrant workers are more likely to be
 employed than native-born South Africans, which is consistent with the country's very low employment rate.
 Immigration seems to be, at least in part, demand-driven, and immigrant workers are frequently found in
 occupations with high growth rates."
- "The impact of immigration on gross domestic product (GDP) per capita is positive, and the estimates from
 an econometric model show that immigrant workers may raise the South African income per capita by up
 to 5%."
- "Immigrants also have a positive net impact on the government's fiscal balance. This is due to the fact that
 they tend to pay more in taxes, especially in income and value added taxes."

⁵ World Bank *Mixed migration, forced displacement and job outcomes in South Africa* (2018). Key findings of the World Bank report, based on an analysis of employment and wages data for the period 1996-2011, include among others the following (as taken from the executive summary) (World Bank, 2018: 1-5; emphasis added):

 [&]quot;The estimation results indicate that immigration has a positive impact on local employment, labour earnings, and wages. The estimated effects of immigrant growth on local employment are positive and highly significant in all specifications and are similar in terms of magnitudes. They show that a one percent increase in the number of immigrants relative to the previous period raises local employment by 0.2 percent. In other words, one immigrant worker generates approximately two jobs for locals."

^{• &}quot;Immigrants and locals are not perfect substitutes and the **complementarity of tasks** they perform might generate efficiency gains in the economy."

 [&]quot;We must also note the prevalence of self-employment among immigrants: self-employment accounted for 25 percent of total jobs for immigrants, compared to 16 percent for locals. Migrants are more likely to appear in entrepreneurial roles than locals, suggesting that their actions are likely to promote economic growth by enhancing, for instance, the supply of small retail establishments."

 [&]quot;An important note of caution is that these results are retrospective in nature given the data limitations
mentioned, and therefore these results may differ in the current context. It is also well documented that
even in the best circumstances, migration and displacement may have significant short-term costs for
receiving communities."

⁶ OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to South Africa's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018), accessed at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264085398-en on 7 October 2019. Key findings of the OECD/ILO report include among others the following (as taken from the executive summary), indicating the impact of immigration to South Africa in relation to the labour market impact on South African-born workers, the impact on economic growth, and the impact on public finance (OECD/ILO, 2018: 15-17; emphasis added):

⁷ International Organization for Migration (IOM) *The socioeconomic contributions of migrant business owners in South Africa's informal urban settlements and inner-city areas: A case study of the City of Johannesburg (IOM, 2021).* Key findings from this study include: (i) Migrant businesses contribute to value chains within the Gauteng province as well as in their specific settlements; (ii) A significant proportion of direct economic benefits from foreign-owned businesses comes through rental payment to (South African) property owners; (iii) However,

conclusions. The latter study recommends measures to encourage migrants who qualify to register for tax and to so also allow for the DEL to inspect and enforce legislation that curbs employee exploitation, whether employees are documented or not; to address the issues of local community leaders and South African business owners who feel that migrant businesses are cheating the country; to let local people benefit from the migrant businesses through employment of at least a certain percentage of South Africans (i.e., imposing a quota); and to consider inclusive ways of formulating policies that regularise migrants whose businesses contribute significantly to their host communities.

1.2.7 The South African Government response to the changes since 1994 has consisted of several **policy and legislative adaptations at the margin** which, while departing substantively from the previous racist apartheid policy and introducing innovative legislation, on asylum in particular, have often addressed issues in silos. As one of the leading economies in the region and a diverse, progressive society, South Africa will ensure that its approach to employment-related migration into and out of the country balances out the interest of its labour market development against that of its economy while respecting South Africa's commitment to its neighbours and region, also by contributing to the demands of and capitalising on the opportunities of the regional labour market.

1.3 Historical overview of labour migration to and from South Africa

1.3.1 In the 19th and 20th centuries, immigration to South Africa was shaped by a system known as the "two-gate policy" (Crush, 2000; Peberdy, 2009). The front gate welcomed people who corresponded to the criteria of attractiveness defined by the governing minority. It was compulsory to be "readily assimilable" within the White population of the Republic until 1986. The back gate served a double function: preventing unwanted migrants from entering and settling in while allowing cheap and relatively docile labour in for temporary periods.

1.3.2 As far as labour migration was concerned, South African policy was the result of the relations between the South African state, the agricultural and mining sectors, and labour-sending neighbouring countries. The 'two-gate policy' was closely connected to the grand apartheid scheme, notably its

given the absence of regular documentation status allowing them to reside and run businesses in South Africa legally, most of the businesses do not have bank accounts and have little or no knowledge about direct tax payments and are, therefore, seen by South African citizens as not making a positive contribution to the country.

homelands policy, and influx control. The policy blurred the lines between citizens (specifically, the indigenous population) and foreigners (Peberdy, 2009). For long, it treated the indigenous populations of South Africa as foreigners in their own land.

- 1.3.3 Through bilateral labour agreements (BLAs) with five neighbouring SADC countries (Botswana, Eswatini (Swaziland), Lesotho, Malawi and Mozambique) mineworkers were imported to work on South African mines. These agreements posed many challenges, mainly because of their unilateral nature and weak protection of the rights of mineworkers.
- 1.3.4 This dominant "two-gate policy" was no longer sustainable in the new context of the advent of democracy and South Africa's reopening to the rest of the continent and the world. **Profound economic restructuring** in core sectors such as mining and agriculture, the rise of other sectors (construction, hospitality, services and finance) and mounting internal pressure due to structural unemployment all contributed to reshape immigration to South Africa at the turn of the 1990s. **The Mining Charter**, concluded between the South African Government and mining companies and adopted in 2003, at the request of Government entrenched the principle of the gradual phasing out of foreign workers through the non-renewal of contracts. The 2018 Mining Charter effectively entrenches the priority being given to South African citizens.
- 1.3.5 A wide consultative process took place over a 10-year period (1994–2004). It led to the passage of the new Immigration Act of 2002, the first post-Apartheid immigration act, and different amendments, as well as to the adoption of its Regulations in 2014 and legislation on asylum, the Refugees Act of 1998, as subsequently amended. However, in essence, the new laws were a continuation of the dual system of limited permanent high-skilled immigration and temporary lower-skilled migration, mainly through corporate permits. Other instruments, such as asylum and deportation have also played a key role in shaping migration to South Africa in the contemporary period.
- 1.3.6 Historically, the Department of Home Affairs (DHA) has been tasked with the governance of migration. Labour migration has been managed as a documentation and permitting issue, as well as in a reactive rather than proactive manner, responding to the private sector's labour needs and labour supply strategies. This has resulted in measures which have been criticised as having sometimes little traction on the country's national development objectives. In addition, social dialogue on labour migration issues has been very

limited: social partners have hardly ever been associated to migration policy formulation in South Africa, let alone its implementation. Inter-ministerial coordination has also never worked fully satisfactorily with recurrent challenges and identified gaps between ministries.

1.4Policy development context and methodology

- 1.4.1 Currently labour migration is managed through legislation on international migration (Immigration Act of 2002) and a range of dispositions across several legislative corpuses. In terms of strategy, the approach is dominated by the notion of risk as defined by the DHA White Paper on International Migration, 2017), and there is **no stand-alone labour migration policy**, which also emphasises developmental objectives of labour migration.
- 1.4.2 The implication of this is that different regulatory activities pertaining to labour migration are managed under different ministries, with limited coordination and **without an overarching vision, direction and objective** of the kind of contribution that labour migration ought to make towards national development. Among others, these activities are:
 - Recruitment of foreign workers by public and private employment agencies (Department of Employment and Labour DEL),
 - Inspection of workers' conditions of employment by Inspection and Enforcement Services (IES, DEL), Immigration Inspectorate (DHA), Mining Inspectors (Department of Minerals and Energy; Health Inspectors (Department of Health) and various Local Municipalities enforcement Agencies, including in relation to workers in the informal economy such as informal traders, waste pickers, minibus-taxi drivers and rank marshalls,
 - Issuance of work and corporate permits (DHA following DEL recommendations),
 - Determination of critical skills needs in South Africa (DHET, DHA, DEL, DTIC),
 - Policies governing the shortage of skills in specific sectors (Department of Higher Education and Training - DHET but also Department of Health (DoH), Department of Science and Technology - DST),

- Assessment of foreign skills in South Africa by the South African Qualification Authority (DHET)
- Assessment of South African skills in the diaspora (Department of International Relations and Cooperation - DIRCO),
- Financial regulations on remittance transfers (National Treasury) and their implementation (private banks),
- Allocation of compensation monies by the Compensation Fund (DEL) and the Compensation Commissioner and its licenced agencies such as Rand Mutual Association, and Federated Industries Mutual Association (DoH), and claiming benefits from the Unemployment Insurance Fund (UIF),
- Tracing of beneficiaries of due benefits and pension rights accrued across various private funds and trusts (private sector and social security agencies),
- Conciliation, mediation and arbitration of industrial disputes (Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration (CCMA)),
- Negotiation and management of bilateral labour agreements with neighbouring countries by individual departments (DIRCO, DEL, DHA and DoJ&CD).

1.4.3 The current global, regional and sub-regional contexts are conducive to a shift in labour migration management to better harness the developmental potential of migration for regional and sub-regional growth, capitalising on migration's equalising possibilities. It is well accepted that migrants boost economic output, while in their countries of origin, the impacts of movement are felt in higher incomes and consumption, better education and improved health, as well as at a broader cultural and social level. In particular, mobility generally brings benefits, most directly in the form of remittances sent to family members. Simultaneously, measures need to be adopted to arrest potential negative developmental consequences that may flow from, among others, uncontrolled irregular migration. Considering these dimensions, the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (2018), rooted in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, builds upon the recognition that migration is a multidimensional reality of major relevance for the sustainable development of countries of origin, transit and destination, which requires coherent and comprehensive responses. It acknowledges that migration contributes to positive development outcomes and to realising the goals of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, especially when it is properly managed.

- 1.4.4 The equalising possibilities of migration are reflected in the alleviation of further migration pressure, wage differentials, unemployment pressure, harmonisation of qualifications frameworks, or skills & technology transfers (ILO, 2015). In addition, existing regional and sub-regional frameworks are calling for an alignment to international and regional labour standards (ILS) in order to ensure better protection of migrant workers.
- 1.4.5 Labour migration to and from South Africa should be taking place in a manner that contributes to South African society, does not undermine its own labour protection regime and serves regional integration goals. In addition, several recent developments at regional (African Union AU) and SADC levels, in the form of guiding frameworks on labour migration, have been adopted, strongly encouraging (SADC) Member States to develop national labour migration policies aligned with international and regional labour standards by 2019.8 Responsibility for developing such policy lies squarely with the NDEL.
- 1.4.6 Over the years, the **DEL** has worked closely with the **DHA** and provided technical expertise in the issuance of work permits and determination of critical skills. It has also regularly supported research on the conditions of recruitment and employment of foreign workers in the country. As the DHA itself embarked on a comprehensive review of its migration policy in 2014, the DEL, with support from the ILO, initiated discussion on the development of a national labour migration policy for South Africa, first internally in early 2015, and then at the occasion of a broadly inclusive and participatory labour migration seminar and policy development workshop held in November 2015 in Pretoria.
- 1.4.7 A vast array of DEL staff (Headquarters and Provinces), DHA, DIRCO, Treasury, Department of Trade; Industry and Competition (DTICi), Statistics South Africa (StatsSA), DHET, organised labour and business, civil society organisations and international organisations, were invited and participated in the exercise. The outcome of this workshop was a *Draft National Labour Migration Policy Outline*, produced as the result of participatory deliberations during the November 2015 workshop, and intended to provide an indication of key thematic orientations and operational needs identified by participants.

_

⁸ To mention only the most recent and relevant such frameworks, these are: The Revised Migration Policy Framework for Africa of the African Union (2018), replacing the 2006 Migration Policy Framework; The Joint Labour Migration Programme validated in the Declaration on Poverty Eradication (approved by the African Union Summit of Heads of State, January 2015); Protocol to the Treaty establishing the African Economic Community relating to the Free Movement of Persons, Right of Residence and Right of Establishment (adopted in 2018); the SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework (2014); the SADC Labour Migration Action Plan (2013-2015, 2016-2019 and 2020-2025).

- 1.4.8 In 2015, the DHA rolled out the review of its international migration policy to which the NDEL made several contributions. This process culminated in the holding of a colloquium in July 2015 and the publication of a *Green Paper on International Migration* in June 2016 for public comments. At the invitation of the DHA, the DEL responded with a submission on matters impacting its policy mandate and operations. Subsequently, the *White Paper on International Migration* was adopted in 2017.
- 1.4.9 In **2016**, the DEL formalised its **Road Map for the development of a national labour migration policy**. It is the task of the DEL to ensure that the mobility of labour to and from South Africa meets the employment and development priorities set out in the National Development Plan (NDP) and the policy coherence objectives of the Medium-Term Strategic Framework (MTSF) (2014-2019). In 2017, the DEL therefore started rolling out its **national labour migration policy development process**.
- 1.4.10 At the **international level**, the UN launched the development of a **Global Compact for Safe**, **Orderly and Regular Migration** in September 2016, with the New York Declaration. It was adopted in December 2018 and offers a new framework within which labour migration will occupy an important space.
- 1.4.11 The **method** adopted by the DEL in developing the NLMP has been planned over **four phases spanning over a four-year period (2015-2018)**:
 - Internal stock-taking and preliminary discussions (2015-2016);
 - Labour Migration Assessment and Policy Drafting (2017);
 - Broad-based, inclusive and participatory consultative phase (2017-2018);
 - Consolidation and final policy validation (2018 now 2019).
- 1.4.12 The Labour Migration Assessment (LMA) was conducted from June to August 2017 with support from the International Labour Organization (ILO). It was based on a desktop review of existing statistical and administrative labour migration data, qualitative research evidence, and inputs from the various NDEL branches dealing with labour migration processes. It also drew on the key themes identified during the 2015 labour migration policy development seminar hosted by the NDEL and on the 2016 and 2017 Green and White Papers on International Migration released by the DHA. Following this thematic identification, key questions, the outline and the main contents were developed by the NDEL Steering Committee for the Development of the national labour

migration policy. The drafting process unfolded under the supervision of the NDEL Steering Committee.

- 1.4.13 The **draft National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP)** was developed drawing on the conclusions of the Labour Migration Assessment. It was submitted to internal reviews of the NDEL Steering Committee. The LMA and draft NLMP constituted the baseline documents for a series of consultations held from November 2017 to June 2018.
- 1.4.14 **Stakeholder identification** has been conducted by the DEL Steering Committee with reference to the DEL direct stakeholders, National Economic Development and Labour Council (NEDLAC)'s constituencies, and a range of stakeholders identified with the assistance of the DHA (See Annex 7.4. List of consulted stakeholders). **Consultations** took place at regional (SADC), national (NEDLAC, inter-ministerial and national stakeholders), and provincial levels (9 provinces).
- 1.4.15 On the 15th July 2020, the President confirmed the establishment of a 12 member Inter-Ministerial Committee on Migration (IMCM), to deal with matters relating to migration of foreign nationals for employment and related economic opportunities. The IMCM is expected to submit to Cabinet, policy recommendations on South Africa's position in relation to the employment and economic opportunities for South African citizens and foreign nationals taking into consideration amongst others: (a) The relevant global treaties, AU and SADC protocols; (b) Aspects such as labour and employment, the various sectors in the economy, crime and border security; and (c) The Constitution of the RSA and other applicable legislation.
- 1.4.16 The final draft NLMP is meant to be accompanied by amendments to the Employment Services Act (ESA) to give effect to the NLMP, and to be **submitted to Cabinet** via the IMCM. Based on the approval to be sought from Cabinet, the broader **public and social partners will be consulted**, before the final version is submitted to Cabinet, and thereafter to NEDLAC in accordance with the provisions of the NEDLAC Act. The NEDLAC report will be tabled to Parliament for consideration when the proposed Amendment Bill is processed. See Annex 7.1 High-level roll-out/implementation plan.

1.5 Rationale for a National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP)

- 1.5.1 The **current policy environment** has neither fully addressed the changing needs of the South African economy nor aligned South African laws and practices to existing international and regional standards and frameworks of protection ensuring that South African and migrant workers are treated equally in practice. Nor is there a policy framework, which provides a coordinated and consistent basis for the meaningful and streamlined management of labour migration.
- 1.5.2 In view of the historical and current importance of labour migration to South African development, of the profound reorganisation of these inward and outward flows but also of the numerous challenges encountered in their management over the past two decades, as well as taking account of global, regional and SADC policy developments advocating for robust national policy instruments, it has become **imperative for South Africa to develop its own national labour migration policy**.
- 1.5.3 Given the current context, the drafting of a NLMP as an area for State intervention distinct from other dimensions of migration policy represents the most suitable policy option and one which marks the **first attempt by a South African post-apartheid government to deal with labour migration consistently and comprehensively.**
- 1.5.4 The NLMP aims to equip South Africa with a **technically sound policy instrument**, which will strengthen the country's approach to labour migration, in a coordinated manner across key ministries, notably but not exclusively between the DEL and DHA, and thus contribute to the radical socio-economic agenda set out in the MTSF 2014-2019 and NDP 2030.

1.5.5 The NLMP has been designed to achieve the following:

- Document current challenges on the basis of evidence;
- Adopt guiding principles rooted in South Africa's core constitutional and other values and international as well as regional commitments and frameworks;
- Identify national strategic priorities at the intersection of national interests and guiding principles;
- Propose sustainable intervention methods and monitoring and implementation mechanisms.

1.5.6 The scope and targets of the NLMP are:

- Migrant workers seeking employment and those already employed in the country;
- South African work-seekers interested in taking employment abroad;
- All relevant Government ministries playing a part in the admission, selection, placement and information of migrant workers and in the placement and protection of and liaison with South African migrant workers abroad;
- Social partners;
- Private sector stakeholders either as employers of migrant workers or as private recruiting agents;
- A range of other stakeholders as specified in Annex 7.4.

1.5.7 The NLMP is divided into the following sections:

- Section 1. Background and Context
- Section 2. Labour Migration Assessment and Beyond: Conclusions and Recommendations
- Section 3. Guiding principles of South Africa's NLMP
- Section 4. NLMP Thrust and Vision
- Section 5. Key Areas of Intervention
- Section 6. Final Conclusions and the Way Forward
- Section 7. Annexes

SECTION 2. LABOUR MIGRATION ASSESSMENT (LMA) AND BEYOND: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

2.0.1 The LMA focused on the following issues:

- Macroeconomic background, labour market and migration policies (Key macroeconomic indicators; Key labour market indicators; Migration policies since 1945)
- The governance of migration since 2002 (Division of labour between the DHA and the DEL; South African legislation and migrant workers; International, regional and bilateral obligations of South Africa; Green and White Papers on International Migration)
- **Migration trends since 1994** (The state of administrative and statistical data on labour migration; Key indicators; Specific dynamics; Attitudes to migration in South Africa)
- 2.0.2 The assessment drew on the latest available statistical and qualitative data from South African (Statistics South Africa, DHA, other government departments and tertiary education institutions) and international sources (World Bank, ILO, OECD).
- 2.0.3 This section presents key conclusions immediately followed by recommendations that can be inferred from the LMA findings on each of the main thematic clusters above, bearing in mind development subsequent to the drafting of the LMA.

2.1 Economic background, labour market and past migration policies

2.1.1 Since its first democratic elections in 1994, South Africa has considerably **reduced poverty**⁹ thanks to large investments in infrastructures and in social grants targeting the poorest. However, South African economic growth has resulted in skewed outcomes, as it has largely benefited the privileged minority,

-

⁹ While the number of people living below the 2015 poverty line of R441 per person per month, or in extreme poverty, increased to 13.8 million in 2015, compared to the 11 million reported in 2011, this is lower than the number of people living in extreme poverty reported in 2009, which was at 16.7 million. The Gini coefficient, which measures income inequality with 0 representing perfect equality and 1 representing perfect inequality, improved from 0.72 reported in 2006 to 0.68 in 2015 (Statistics South Africa, Poverty trends report 2017) and to 0.62, according to OECD data (OECD, Income inequality, 2017). South Africa has one of the highest Gini coefficient in the world. The draft National Employment Policy (2021) quotes a Gini co-efficient of 0.73, based on a study published in 2019.

due to limited employment growth. With an expanded unemployment rate¹⁰ of 43.1% in the third quarter of 2012, which represents approximately 11.9 million persons, South Africa's employment situation has considerably worsened since the early 2000s. As noted by the draft National Employment Policy (NEP) (2021), while the number of those employed increased marginally by 1.17 million between 2009 and 2020, the narrow unemployment rate¹¹ increased by five percentage points in the intervening period, breaching the 30% mark.¹² In fact, most recently South Africa's (narrow) unemployment rate reached a near record high: according to Statistics South Africa, the narrow unemployment rate stood at 32.9% in the July-September 2022 quarter, meaning 7.7 million people were unemployed.¹³ The NEP estimates that in 2020, just over 5 million South Africans were unemployed for more than a year. This coincides with a steady rise in informal employment and is accompanied by skills shortage in certain areas and a mismatch of skills. Black women¹⁴ and youth are worst affected by unemployment, underemployment and precarious conditions of employment.

2.2.2 Youth and female unemployment: According to Stats SA, the youth aged 15-24 years are the most vulnerable in the South African labour market as the unemployment rate among this age group was 59,6% in the third quarter of 2022. Approximately 3,5 million (34,5%) out of 10,2 million young people aged 15-24 years were not in employment, education or training (NEET). Nevertheless, as high as it is, the graduate unemployment rate is still lower than the rate among those with other educational levels, meaning that education is still the key to these young people's prospects improving in the South African labour market. The female labour force participation rate (in the formal workforce) has remained alarmingly low at 52.6% for the third quarter of 2022; nevertheless, generally speaking there has been a more pronounced rise in the population of unskilled and semi-skilled work undertaken by women. In fact, women are overrepresented in risky, low-wage and low-productivity work. Also, in periods of crisis, women (in both paid and unpaid work) experience shocks

¹⁰ The expanded definition of unemployment or broad definition of unemployment includes discouraged job-seekers: those that want to work but are not actively searching for a job as they have lost hope, wanted to work but there are no jobs in the area or were unable to find work that required their skills.

¹¹ Unlike the expanded definition, the narrow definition *also* considers those who are unemployed, but who have taken specific steps in a specified, recent period to seek paid employment or self-employment.

¹² https://www.reuters.com/article/us-safrica-economy-unemployment-idUSKBN2ANOS1.

¹³ P02113rdQuarter2022.pdf (statssa.gov.za).

¹⁴ According to Stats SA's third quarterly Labour Force Survey of 2022, Black African women are the most vulnerable with an unemployment rate of 39,1% in Q3:2022. This is 4,0 percentage points higher than the national average for women at 35,1%: *ibid*.

¹⁵ P02113rdQuarter2022.pdf (statssa.gov.za).

differently (for example, in relation to unpaid childcare labour in the COVID-19 pandemic period). In addition, there is still a significant gender-based wage gap (NEP, 2021). The phenomena described here apply in particular to migrant youth and females, respectively.

- 2.1.3 Reducing unemployment is a central and critical imperative for the future of South African society and economy. The unemployment levels currently encountered in the country put considerable pressure on decision-makers when it comes to migration issues.
 - Recommendation: Labour migration policy should be able to demonstrate a net contribution preferably to employment creation, but also to economic development or sustainability, as well as sub-regional stability and integration.
 - Employment creation, skills transfer, sector-based or provincial development and stability indicators should be built in the labour migration policy structure and monitored over time. These measures should be aligned with the suggested next steps interventions indicated by the NEP (2021) to counter the significant unemployment scenario in South Africa. Firstly, consideration has to be given to adopt proemployment macro-economic policies, particularly in the form of mass social employment, i.e., public employment programmes (supported by employment guarantees). Secondly, other dedicated active labour market policies ALMPs) need to be pursued including work-seeker assistance programmes, skills training, measures aimed at increasing the returns to labour (thus influencing firm level factor choices) and demand side measures.
 - Measures to address youth and female unemployment should consider the position of both South African citizens and foreigners, who legally reside in and are entitled to work in the country.
- 2.1.4 South Africa has also struggled with **skills scarcity in specific sectors and sub-sectors** for many years as the result of various factors such as attrition to the private sector in health professions, emigration, displacement of skills from manufacturing to finance, etc. The South African Government has adopted **several measures to address this challenge** and among them, has drawn several scarce skills lists, the latest being the Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET) Occupations in High Demand List 2015. A new National List of Occupations in High Demand was gazetted in 2020. The DHA, drawing on data

from other departments, had established a Quota List gazetted in 2007, and published a Critical Skills List in 2014, and finalised a more recent Critical Skills List in 2020.¹⁶ The DHA is the custodian of the Critical Skills List, developed in accordance with the provisions of the Immigration Act. However, it is unclear whether there has been any assessment of these different measures and whether immigration policy has been performant in reducing skills shortages to date. Certain sectors such as finance witness increasing recruitment of foreign personnel in managerial positions even though, there as in other sectors, their overall share of total employment remains limited (2%). Furthermore, there is ample evidence that the issuing of temporary residence visas and permanent resident permits is not attracting the categories of international migrants that will contribute to the growth of the economy while in the country. To the contrary, it appears that South Africa is home to many international migrants who are low skilled and, in most cases, dependent on the State for social assistance and services. International migrants who have low to middle levels of skills often compete directly with unemployed South Africans. They also settle in urban areas (townships and largely in informal settlements) where South Africans from rural or peri-urban areas are competing for similar scarce resources, services and opportunities.¹⁷

2.1.5 Recommendations:

• Attraction and retention of skills, particularly of critical skills, in the country regardless of their origin (local or foreign) should be made a priority within the provisions of international and national legal obligations. This implies that there should be regular updating and closer monitoring of critical skills lists in relation with policy impact and clear management on targets. Critical skills lists should always be informed by a proper evidence base, in particular a functioning labour market information system, as well as a transparent consultation process, and be sensitive to challenges experienced in particular sectors to attract willing and capable South Africans to work, as well as the demands emanating from the evolution of work, with new occupations arising, also as regards 4IR and 5IR developments. There may also be a need to consider special

¹⁶ DNA Economics *A Technical Report for the 2020 Critical Skills List* (Produced for the Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET) as part of the Labour Market Intelligence (LMI) research programme (2020).

¹⁷ Visa Facilitation Services (VFS) System (16 June 2014 – 01 December 2016).

- requests by sector-specific representative institutions providing verified evidence of challenges in specific occupations and sectors.
- Measures and incentives need to be adopted to ensure that the relevant visa/permit types attract in particular skills needed in the country. Streamlined, consistent and coordinated approaches should inform work visa issuance, including the issuing of corporate visas where the evident need for immigrant labour in certain sectors or occupations has been proven.
- Priority incentives should be generalised in affected sectors for South African as well as foreign professionals already in the country such as students, refugees or migrants already present legally.
- Aggressive recruitment among the diaspora and foreign nationals abroad should also be envisaged for critically affected sectors and professions alongside normal applications for work visas.
- There should also be better coordination and transparency of professional organisations and education and training quality assurance bodies in establishing recognition of qualifications and competencies consistent with national critical skill lists and those with skills in high demand.
- 2.1.6 Conversely, since 1994, South Africa has been losing **substantial numbers of skilled and experienced professionals to emigration** with documented records, as for instance in accounting where the South African Institute of Chartered Accountants (SAICA) reports that by June 2015, approximately 19% of all registered South African Chartered Accountants were working abroad. Health is another case in point with the World Health Organization (WHO) pointing to South Africa as one of the African countries with the largest number of doctors abroad.

2.1.7 Recommendation:

 In addition to coordinated incentives for retention of skills, there should be coordinated programmes maintaining links with professionals in the diaspora and creative and flexible pathways for their temporary or permanent return maximising their possible contribution to South African society, without undermining in any manner citizens' fundamental right of movement.¹⁸ Experience of such measures from Asia, but also from some African countries, could inspire this dimension.

- 2.1.8 South African labour migration policies over the 20th century have among other been guided by the conclusion of bilateral labour agreements (BLAs) concluded between South Africa and sending countries. However, these agreements have largely become obsolete due to the phasing out of foreign labour in mining. There has been a growing disjuncture between what these agreements were meant to address and actual labour migration dynamics to other sectors of the South African economy. The BLAs are not aligned with good practice standards emanating from international guidelines, among others due to their inordinate deferred pay arrangements and weak protection of migrant workers' rights and interests.
- 2.1.9 **Recommendations**: The DHA's and DEL's current policy efforts are a historical step towards coordinated consultative policy-making in the field of labour migration. These efforts should ensure that no area of concern is left unattended.
 - Bilateral agreements with neighbouring countries should be entirely revisited and reviewed on the basis of mutual needs and reciprocal commitments serving the best interests of SADC populations. It is necessary to consider how South Africa and the other affected SADC countries view the unfolding of the labour market structure, opportunities and requirements from a regional, rather than purely individual country perspective, bearing in mind that all SADC Member States have repeatedly committed to furthering regional integration the White Paper on International Migration considers integration within SADC as paramount to South Africa's international migration policy and proposes a set of measures to facilitate further the safe, orderly and regular migration of SADC nationals to South Africa (Chapter 11).
 - The development of policy approaches to cross-border labour migration involving neighbouring SADC countries should also consider other regional programmes and objectives, including regional collaboration on a sectoral basis (e.g., in migrant health, education, mining, tourism), regional skills and qualifications recognition, harmonisation and

¹⁸ See the recent published comparative review of policies and practices to attract skilled migrants in China, Singapore, Japan, Germany and Singapore. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-beijing/documents/publication/wcms 565474.pdf

- alignment frameworks, regional data harmonisation frameworks, and the facilitation of free movement of persons, to which South Africa has committed itself.
- Their review should adopt an approach inclusive of social partners and other relevant stakeholders.
- BLAs should also be strengthened technically to become effective and efficient tools in the governance of labour migration.
- Sectoral BLAs concluded by individual South African government departments, for example to procure professional migrants to fill particular employment needs in a certain sector, need to be designed in consultation with NDEL, need to be aligned with international standards, and communicated to DIRCO and DHA, to ensure a coordinated approach to BLAs.

2.2 Governance of labour migration since 2002

2.2.1 Since 1994, one new law, the Immigration Act of 2002, and several amendments and regulations, have tried to address the shift from the migrant labour system to the spread of labour migration to other sectors outside of mining and farming. However, with limited possibilities for legal entry into the South African labour market for low-skilled workers from neighbouring countries, there have been a steady growth of irregular migration as well as clogging of the newly adopted asylum system. Policy responses have taken the form of ad hoc regularisation schemes (in 1996, 2001, 2009 and 2016), partly resulting in special permit (visa) regimes (in particular with Lesotho and Zimbabwe) to operationalise the regularisation dispensation, and large scale costly deportations of tens to hundreds of thousands of individuals a year. Emigration of skilled South Africans has not been addressed efficiently through any specific policy and constitutes a growing problem in certain sectors.

- 2.2.2 **Recommendations**: Observation of the past twenty years of labour migration management in South Africa reveals clearly identified weaknesses and challenges that need to be addressed both consistently across policy areas and individually at a technical level.
 - As recommended in the White Paper, creating legal pathways into the South African labour market for low-skilled workers from neighbouring countries and SADC partners on the basis of negotiated agreements seems to be the best way to stymie unhealthy levels of irregular migrants, prone to exploitation and abuse. These agreements should afford stability and protection to migrant workers while at the same time being monitored and adjusted regularly at cross-border, national, provincial and local level, in consultation with the countries of origin.
 - The objective should be to bring deportations to a minimum level.
 - Emigration of skilled South Africans has not been addressed thoroughly in any policy document for years. Policy efforts should ensure that they capture the full scope of the issue and develop appropriate, innovative and effective policy responses, that may range from regular diaspora mapping, counter-attrition policies based on international benchmarking for wages, incentives for temporary and permanent return, rosters of experts and coordination of professionals' associations.
- 2.2.3 There is currently a clear division of labour between South African departments regarding the management of labour migration but areas for improvement have been identified. The DHA has been the lead department in migration issues in general and has dealt with the drafting of migration policy and legislation, as well as with the administration of border control and documentation verification for most of the 20th century up until today. It has outsourced most of its front desk visa services to a private company since 2014 which has resulted in a general increase in visa fees.
- 2.2.4 The **DEL** has played a complementary role in **assisting the DHA with labour market tests** to assess the legitimacy of general work and corporate visa applications against the actual demand needs of the South African labour market. The DEL also plays a role in terms of ensuring enforcement of the South African labour legislation to all workers, including migrant workers, through its inspectorate system. Other departments, **DHET and the Department of Trade and Industry and Competition (DTIC)**, have played a more minor role in aspects such as determination of critical skills or vetting of investors' credentials. While

inter-ministerial coordination does exist formally and in practice, there is no integration of databases or no integrated services to the public as yet.

2.2.5 Recommendations on 2.2.3 and 2.2.4:

- The DEL should become the lead department in the definition of labour market needs and priorities in relation to labour migration regulation.
- The DHA should remain the custodian of border control, visa issuance and identity documentation and verification, as well as final decision-maker on all aspects of migration unrelated to work and employment (all other visa types, asylum, security vetting, document authentication, civil registration, etc).
- Wavers in relation to immigration requirements, impacting on labour migration, will be considered by DHA in consultation with the DEL.
- The conclusion of revised BLAs should be undertaken in coordination with DIRCO, while DEL should be consulted by all other departments when concluding BLAs that include labour migration, to ensure coordination.
- All aspects of labour migration governance should be consolidated and strengthened within the DEL and performed by its core units or in collaboration with other departments and coordinated by the DEL (compliance of employment services, labour market tests, skills-indemand lists, monitoring of labour market indicators, labour inspection, conciliation and arbitration, compensation, social protection of migrant workers).
- This reform should be envisaged as a two-pronged process:
 - 1. Clarification of respective responsibilities should be undertaken with a view to a mid-term evolution into
 - 2. A "one-stop shop inter-ministerial model" for users behind which there would be intervention of all relevant departments with clarified internal procedures.
- 2.2.6 South Africa currently has a range of legislative instruments, human rights, immigration and labour legislation, which regulate the flow of migrant workers into the country, protect workers' fundamental and labour rights and determine the scope of their access to state services in health, education, housing, etc. South African labour legislation by and large aligns to international labour standards and meets the country's international obligations. Actual enforcement, in particular of labour inspection, clear

separation between labour inspection and immigration control and equality of treatment between local and migrant workers, seem to be the major challenges.

- 2.2.7 **Recommendations**: While South Africa has not ratified any of the key international conventions relating to migrant workers, its national legislation, including the constitutional framework, is based on the principle of equality of treatment. This is a positive dimension which should be strengthened through broader enforcement.
 - Labour inspection for enforcement of equality of treatment between local and foreign workers and protection of their rights requires specific training and approaches. This should be addressed through the strengthening of capacities of labour inspectors of both DEL and DHA across all provinces and branches as well as among labour inspectors operating at sectoral level, e.g., the mining sector.
 - South Africa has opted for labour and immigration inspections which are conducted in respect of each law and with an emphasis on the protection of workers' rights, in addition to enforcement of immigration regulations. Strengthened integration between the two services will continue.
- 2.2.8 The 2017 **DHA's White Paper on International Migration for South Africa** offers many useful and constructive leads on the management of labour migration but its all-encompassing nature (covering all migration related issues) and purpose (guiding the DHA's intervention) does not provide a fully-fledged strategic rethinking of labour migration management, at the service of South Africa's national interest and priorities.

2.2.9 Recommendation:

 This confirms the need for South Africa to develop an evidence-based, gender sensitive NLMP, specific to the employment aspects of migration into and out of South Africa.

2.3 Migration trends and developments since 2001

2.3.1 While the 2001 Census indicated that approximately 1 million of the then population of about 45 million were non-South Africans, all available indicators point to a rapid growth and sector diversification of migration flows (e.g., agriculture, construction, manufacturing, trade and private households) to

South Africa since then, with a total share of the population of about 4% according to Census 2011 while LFS data from 2012 indicate a 7% share of the labour force, a figure still within the range of international standards. However, according to 2012 data, the share of migrant workers to total employment in any of these sectors remained below 10%, debunking the myth of an overwhelming presence of migrant workers in certain sectors. Nevertheless, geographical concentrations of migrant workers have been documented qualitatively. Another characteristic of migrant workers in South Africa is their concentration in the informal sector and in precarious employment, and the prevalence of informal cross-border trading. Lastly, as earlier indicated, a report published in 2019 by Stats SA showed that international migrants are more likely to be employed than internal migrants and non-movers. Nevertheless, the demographic profile of the South African workforce by skill level, 2007-2018, indicates a marked statistical reduction in the labour market participation rate of foreign nationals in the formal economy (draft National Employment Policy, 2021; Employment Equity Reports).

- 2.3.2 **Recommendations**: Statistical indicators confirm that South Africa has become one of the most attractive hubs for migrant workers in the Africa region. It is important that labour migration to South Africa remains within reasonable limits, responds to the needs of its labour market and is not used by unscrupulous employers to exert downward pressure on wages and conditions of work, or abused by human smugglers. The concentration of migrant workers in informal occupations and precarious forms of employment, that is in the most marginal segments of the labour market, is a worrying trend. This is of concern particularly considering that migrant workers have substantively higher rates of employment than local workers. In fact, across the board, Statistics South Africa (2019) found that immigrants have poor access to decent work, also in terms of labour rights and social security protection. Employment precarity is characteristic of the labour market engagement of many immigrants in South Africa, especially in sectors with a disproportionate share of migrants (Draft National Employment Policy, 2021).
 - There is therefore a need for the DEL inspectorate to have the ability to monitor sector dynamics in terms of employment of migrant workers to ensure employment in decent conditions of work and prevent concentrations which would result in social dumping.

- In other sectors, such as higher education, South Africa is attractive to foreign professionals, e.g., lecturers. This should, subject to the advancement of employing South Africans in these sectors, be enhanced and further incentives for retention of their skills should be put in place.
- Private employment agencies and temporary employment services should be compelled by law to follow strict equality of treatment in their recruitment processes of migrant workers. The DEL should develop a three-pronged approach to the regulation of private employment agencies based on control, sanctions and incentives for compliance.

2.3.3 In terms of section 31(2)(b) of the Immigration Act, the Minister of Home Affairs is empowered to grant a foreigner or a category of foreigners the rights of permanent residence for a specified or unspecified period when special circumstances exist which would justify such a decision. This provision has served as the basis for the granting of residence to nationalities of the following countries who were illegally residing and, in some instances, working in SA. Over the years, between 2009 and 2019, these special permit regimes offered pathways to legal residence for approximately 336,000 people.¹⁹

More recent developments include:

- Zimbabwe: In accordance with the Zimbabwean Exemption Permits Programme, special permits were issued between 2018 and 2020, and are valid until December 2021.
- Lesotho: Lesotho nationals who were working, studying or running businesses in South Africa had been granted special permits, which expired on 31 December 2019, and the Lesotho Exemption Permit replaced these, which is valid for four years starting from 1 January 2020.
- Angola: The Angolan Special Dispensation provided for special permits issued to Angolans who were previously recognised as refugees by the South African Government and these are valid until 31 December 2021.

While these special dispensation regimes create legal pathways for the holders to reside and work in South Africa, the (limited duration) permanent residence

¹⁹ K N Bule & L B Landau *A drop in the ocean: labour market effects of South Africa's special dispensations for Southern African migrants* (ACMS) (A report for the International Labour Organisation, 2020) 21.

status attached thereto may create discrepancies in comparison with the treatment in law, rights and entitlements of particular temporary categories of migrant workers, who often entered South African legally.

2.3.4 While South Africa probably has one of the most comprehensive and efficient statistical data collection systems in the region, there are areas for improvement, such as the frequency of the migration module in the Labour Force Survey (only administered twice by Statistics South Africa, in 2012 and in 2017, to date). The scattering of administrative data, its lack of alignment to international standards, missing indicators and minimal usage of both administrative and statistical data by policymakers are some of the identified key challenges. In addition, the absence of a reliable labour market information system, to which labour migration policy frameworks should be linked, is of particular concern. The Labour Market Intelligence Partnership (LMIP), a research consortium led by the Human Sciences Research Council (HSRC) and funded by the Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET), does not yet provide reliable data. In fact, as has been affirmed in a recent report on skills supply and demand in South Africa, the country as yet does not have a credible dataset about immigrants to South Africa; also, the limited data available provides a very weak signal of skills demand in the country.²⁰

2.3.5 Recommendations:

- South Africa has functional and efficient data collection mechanisms (with a few gaps in administrative data that can be addressed, for instance in terms of disaggregation of labour inspection notices per migratory status). However, it needs to have a coordination system for the analysis of administrative and statistical data in order to monitor labour migration data on a regular basis with regular reports placed in the public domain. There is also a need to develop a tailored framework for the collection, analysis and use of data in relation to labour migration from South Africa, and to inform appropriate policy responses in this regard.
- Administrative data between the DHA and the DEL should be better coordinated and complied with the South African Statistical Quality Assessment Framework (SASQAF) from Statistics South Africa.

_

²⁰ Reddy, V., Bhorat, H., Powell, M., Visser, M. and Arends, A. *Skills Supply and Demand in South Africa* (LMIP Publication, Human Sciences Research Council, Pretoria, 2016) 43.

- Data users (policy-makers, social partners, civil society organisations) should be well informed and capacitated to understand, analyse and use such data for regular policy monitoring and evaluation.
- There is a need to develop a well-functioning labour market information system, to which labour migration planning and policy frameworks should be linked. Recently, the DEL and Stats SA enhanced engagements with the ILO in establishing the LMIS for South Africa; the aim is to have the LMIS for South Africa functional with all the stakeholders' involvement.

2.3.6 One last key indicator informing labour migration policy is that of attitudes to migration from the national population. Several opinion surveys have pointed to generally high and stable anti-immigrant sentiment among the South African population. There have also been the continuous incidents of violent attacks on foreign nationals, with outbursts of violence in 2008, 2010, 2015, and also more recently, often at the initiative of locally organised groups of small business owners, disgruntled residents or work-seekers. Of note is the fact that in only few instances have these incidents been workplace related. However, none of the past and current policy initiatives, public awareness campaigns and Government condemnations seem to have stymied the generally negative attitudes among the population.

2.3.7 Recommendations:

- Given that labour migration to South Africa, whether skilled or low-skilled is a long-term dynamic, it is important to ensure that the South African population, and South African workers in particular, are well informed about what motivates the strategic choices made by the South African government on labour migration issues and educated to the rights and responsibilities of both nationals and non-nationals.
- Equally, social partners should be capacitated on migrant workers' specific rights and issues and to employers' responsibilities so as to ensure continued peaceful industrial relations regarding the integration of migrant workers at the workplace.
- Workers' organisations should be encouraged to develop position documents and provisions in their constitution defining their position regarding the mobilisation and organisation of all migrant workers, including those in irregular situations.

SECTION 3. GUIDING PRINCIPLES OF SOUTH AFRICA'S NLMP

3.0.1 This section provides a comprehensive albeit concise presentation of the various international binding and non-binding treaties, conventions, protocols and frameworks South Africa is party to, the national legislation relevant to the regulation of labour migration, as well as the global, regional and national frameworks guiding the National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP). Where relevant, the section indicates what the reporting mechanisms are and how they will impact implementation of the NLMP.

3.0.2 There are, of course, also other guiding principles outside the framework of instruments. Two such principles should in particular be highlighted:

- Equality of opportunity and treatment with respect to employment and occupation aiming at ensuring equal access to employment, vocational training and education, job promotion and advancement, job security, and equal pay for work of equal value and conditions of work. This guideline ensures that workers' performance is rewarded according to productivity and merit, taking into account the objective characteristics of the job (e.g., skills, knowledge, responsibilities, working conditions), and without interference of considerations unrelated to merit (e.g., sex, race or religion, nationality, citizenship, national origin, etc.)
- Combatting Discrimination at work including any distinction, exclusion or
 preference based on race, colour, sex, religion, political opinion, national
 extraction or social origin which has the effect of nullifying or impairing
 equality of opportunity or treatment in employment or occupation (for
 which there is no objective or legitimate justification).

3.1 South Africa's international and regional obligations

3.1.0.1 South Africa has ratified a vast range of international conventions that have some relevance to labour migration and the protection of migrant workers although it is has not ratified the three key international conventions most relevant to labour migration, as indicated below. Table 1 summarises the international instruments and Table 2 the regional instruments (AU and SADC) ratified by South Africa.

- 3.1.0.2 It is in South Africa's interest to support and encourage **coalitions of like-minded states among SADC Member States** in order to build threshold of rights through the ratification of similar conventions. South Africa is therefore supportive of the ratification of further instruments as a sub-regional approach to harmonisation of rights and standards between SADC Member States.
- 3.1.0.3 The South African Constitution (1996) contains important provisions regarding the role and importance of international law. To the extent that South Africa has ratified these instruments, it is bound by their standards and provisions (section 231). Furthermore, when interpreting fundamental rights contained in the Bill of Rights, including the rights covered in the constitutional part of this report, courts, tribunals and forums have to consider international law which, according to the Constitutional Court, includes both binding and non-binding international law (Section 39(1)(b). See *S v Makwanyane* 1995 (3) SA 391 (CC); 1995 (6) *BCLR* 665 (CC); *Government of RSA v Grootboom and others* 2000 (11) *BCLR* 1169 (CC). Also, according to section 233 of the Constitution, there is a constitutional preference for statutory interpretation which is aligned to international law. The section stipulates: "When interpreting any legislation, every court must prefer any reasonable interpretation of the legislation that is consistent with international law over any alternative interpretation that is inconsistent with international law."

3.1.1 UN Treaties and Protocols

3.1.1.1 International UN treaties and conventions ratified by South Africa and of relevance to labour migration are:

- Universal Declaration of Human Rights
- International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)
- International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)
- International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD)
- Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)
- International Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)
- International Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)
- Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD)

 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and the Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees

These instruments are relevant to labour migration in terms of the general protection of migrant workers' fundamental human rights they afford, as well as more specific rights (civil and political, social and cultural) and categories of migrants they protect (women, children, persons with disabilities, refugees). Of particular importance is the fact that these instruments, as is the case with other UN and ILO instruments, as well as AU and SADC instruments, do not allow unequal treatment of migrant workers. South Africa has, however, not yet acceded to the 1964 Convention Relating to the Status of Stateless Persons, or the 1961 Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness.

- 3.1.1.2 South Africa has also ratified **specific instruments against transnational organised crime** which may be related to labour migration processes, particularly in terms of recruitment and travel across international borders. These instruments are important because they protect both migrants into South Africa as well as South Africans who would fall victim to these crimes on an outward journey.
- 3.1.1.3 The **United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime** of 2000 (it entered into force in 2003) is the main international instrument in the fight against transnational organized crime. The Convention is further supplemented by three Protocols, which target specific areas and manifestations of organized crime:
 - Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children;
 - Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air;
 - Protocol against the Illicit Manufacturing of and Trafficking in Firearms, their Parts and Components and Ammunition.

All of these instruments have been ratified by South Africa.

3.1.1.4 The Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, especially Women and Children, is the first global legally binding instrument with an agreed definition on trafficking in persons. Its objectives are to facilitate convergence in national approaches and to protect and assist the victims of trafficking in persons with full respect for their human rights.

3.1.1.5 The Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air is the first global international instrument to adopt a definition of smuggling of migrants. The Protocol aims at preventing and combating the smuggling of migrants, as well as promoting cooperation among States parties, while protecting the rights of smuggled migrants and preventing the worst forms of their exploitation which often characterise the smuggling process.

3.1.2 ILO Conventions and Protocols

- 3.1.2.1 As can be seen from Table 1, South Africa has ratified **all ILO fundamental conventions**, as well as some of the technical conventions which are indirectly relevant to migrant workers, such as Convention 189 on Domestic Workers, an occupation where there are substantive numbers of migrants according to the 2012 Labour Force Survey (about 9% of workers in the sector were migrant workers then).
- 3.1.2.2 Ratification of these ILO fundamental conventions (see Table 1) and some of the key governance (Convention 081 Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81), and technical conventions Convention 189 Domestic Workers Convention, 2011 (No.189)) is very important because they apply to all workers, regardless of their migratory status (regular or irregular).
- 3.1.2.3 South Africa has, however, **not ratified the two ILO key instruments**: Convention 097 Migration for Employment Convention (Revised), 1949 (No. 97) and Convention 143 Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention, 1975 (No. 143), nor has it ratified two other important technical instruments in relation with migrant workers: Convention 157 Maintenance of Social Security Rights Convention, 1982 (No. 157) and Convention 181 Private Employment Agencies Convention, 1997 (No. 181). South Africa has also **not ratified the UN International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and Members of their Families (ICRMW)**.
- 3.1.2.4 Of particular importance is also Convention 019 Equality of Treatment (Accident Compensation) Convention, 1925 ratified by South Africa. In terms of this Convention, South Africa undertakes to grant to the nationals of any other ILO Member State which shall have ratified the Convention, who suffer personal injury due to industrial accidents happening in its territory, or to their dependants, the same treatment in respect of workmen's compensation as it grants to its own nationals.

3.1.3 International reporting mechanisms

- 3.1.3.1 As signatory to these various conventions, South Africa is bound to their respective reporting mechanisms. These are:
 - Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD)
 - Human Rights Committee (HRC)
 - Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR)
 - Committee on Elimination of Racial Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)
 - Committee Against Torture (CAT)
 - Committee on the Right of the Child
 - Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities
 - Division for Treaty Affairs (DTA), Organized Crime and Illicit Trafficking Branch (OCB), Human Trafficking and Migrant Smuggling Section (HTMSS) of UNODC
 - ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations (CEACR)
 - International Migration Review Forum (IMRF) (follow up and reporting on the Global Compact for Safe Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM))
- 3.1.3.2 In addition to the above, as a member of the United Nations, South Africa is reviewed regularly under the **Universal Periodic Review (UPR)**, which is a unique process involving a review of the human rights records of all UN Member States. The UPR is a State-driven process, under the auspices of the Human Rights Council, which provides the opportunity for each State to declare what actions they have taken to improve the human rights situations in their countries and to fulfil their human rights obligations. In its reports on South Africa and recommendations issued by other Member States (2008, 2012, 2017), the issue of the protection of migrant workers has been raised repeatedly. Also, several UN supervisory bodies have been critical of South Africa's treatment of categories of non-citizens, including the lack of adequate access to all social services for refugee and asylum-seeking children and the absence of appropriate family reunification measures.
- 3.1.3.3 South Africa remains committed to regular and accurate reporting to these various monitoring mechanisms on each instrument it has ratified. At the time of policy formulation, South Africa accepted more than 10 recommendations linked to increased protection of migrants, refugees and

asylum seekers formulated in the Universal Periodic Review under the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights.²¹

3.1.4 AU and SADC instruments

3.1.4.1 AU instruments ratified by South Africa and of relevance to labour migration are:

- African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights
- African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child
- Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa
- African Youth Charter
- OAU Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa
- 3.1.4.2 Compliance with these instruments is monitored in particular by the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights (AComHPR), in addition to the specific mechanisms indicated in each of the instruments.
- 3.1.4.3 In interpreting the foundational instrument, i.e., the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights (ACHPR), the key monitoring body, the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights has made it clear that (both regular and irregular) migrant workers are to be regarded as vulnerable and disadvantaged groups. Hence states should recognise and take steps to combat intersectional discrimination based on among others migration status; need to ensure that migrants are covered by the social security system and have physical access to social security services; shall ensure that members of the families of migrant workers shall enjoy equality of treatment with nationals with regard to access to education, social and health services and participation in cultural life. (AComHPR *Principles and guidelines on the implementation of economic, social and cultural rights in the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights* (2010)).
- 3.1.4.4 SADC instruments ratified by South Africa and of relevance also to labour migration are:
 - Protocol on the Facilitation of Movement of Persons (2005)

²¹ https://www.upr-

 $info.org/database/index.php?limit=0&f_SUR=159&f_SMR=All\&order=&orderDir=ASC\&orderP=true\&f_Issue=All\&searchReco=&resultMax=100\&response=&action_type=&session=&SuRRgrp=&SuROrg=&SMRRgrp=&SMROrg=&pledges=RecoOnly$

- Protocol on the Development of Tourism (1998), as amended
- Protocol on Education and Training (1997)
- 3.1.4.5 Compliance with ratified instruments is monitored by different monitoring institutions, depending on the instrument. In the case of the Protocol on the Facilitation of Movement of Persons, the SADC Organ is the monitoring institution.

Table 1. Ratification of international human rights, labour, anti-trafficking and labour migration instruments by South Africa, 31st December 2018.

10HO:		
Treaty, convention or protocol	South Africa's position	Monitoring mechanism
UN Treaties and ILO Conventions		
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD)	>	Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD)
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)	>	Human Rights Committee (HRC)
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)	>	Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR)
Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)	>	Committee on Elimination of Racial Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)
Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)	>	Committee Against Torture (CAT)
Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)	>	Committee on the Right of the Child

41

Committee on Migrant Workers

	1
_	۰
~	

Com	Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities	on Disa	the abilitie	Rights es	<u>6</u>
NO II UN Refu	No mornicornig body (supervision) UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR))	COL NHCI	ody (s nmiss 3))	upervis ioner	for

sion:	for	
No monitoring body (supervision:	Commissioner	NHCR))
nonitori	High	Refugees (UNHCR))
No n	S	Refu

No monitoring body

×

C019 - Equality of Treatment (Accident Compensation) Convention

of the Right to Organise Convention, 1948 C087 - Freedom of Association and Protection C029 - Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) (No. 87)

C098 - Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98)

(No. 100)

C100 - Equal Remuneration Convention, 1951

C105 - Abolition of Forced Labour Convention, 1957 (No. 105)

>	>	>	>	×	×	×	×	>		✓ Division for Treaty Affairs (DTA), Organized Crime and Illicit Trafficking
C111 - Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention, 1958 (No. 111)	C138 - Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138)	C182 - Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182)	C081 - Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81)	C097 - Migration for Employment Convention (Revised), 1949 (No. 97)	C143 - Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention, 1975 (No. 143)	C157 - Maintenance of Social Security Rights Convention, 1982 (No. 157)	C181 - Private Employment Agencies Convention, 1997 (No. 181)	C189 - Domestic Workers Convention, 2011 (No.189)	UNODC Protocols	United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime

Branch (OCB), Human Trafficking and Migrant Smuggling Section (HTMSS) of

UNODC

۷

Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime

Table 2. Ratification of AU and SADC human rights, labour and labour migration instruments by South Africa, 31⁵ December

South Africa's Monitoring mechanism position	African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights	African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights	African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights
Treaty, convention or protocol	African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights	African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child	Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa

11	٦
=	ď

African Youth Charter	>	African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights
OAU Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa	>	
Protocol on the Facilitation of Movement of Persons (2005)	>	SADC Organ
Protocol on the Development of Tourism (1998)	>	SADC Organ
Protocol on Education and Training (1997)	>	SADC Organ

3.2 Guiding frameworks at international, regional and SADC level

3.2.0 As a United Nations, ILO, African Union, and SADC Member State, **South Africa is also guided in its implementation of its national labour migration policy by several international, regional and SADC frameworks based on international standards and best practice**. South Africa is committed to upholding the best standards in these various policy areas and ensuring that these are translated into or contribute to strengthening national legislation and current and effective administrative practices. These various frameworks and their implications are presented and explained in the rest of the sub-section.

3.2.1 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) indicators

- 3.2.1.1 The **Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)**, officially known as "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development", is a set of 17 "Global Goals" with 169 targets among them. It is a non-binding document but the targets attached to the goals are used for international benchmarking. As such South Africa will regularly report to the UN on all SDGs.
- 3.2.1.2 Several SDGs are **directly related to migration**, and some more specifically to **labour migration**. These are:

• Primary SDGs:

 8. Promote sustained, inclusive and sustainable economic growth, full and productive employment and decent work for all – focusing among others on ending modern slavery and human trafficking and elimination of the worst forms of child labour (8.7), and the protection of the labour rights and promotion of safe and secure working environments for all workers, including migrant workers, in particular women migrants, and those in precarious employment (8.8)

Secondary SDGs:

- 5. Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls focusing also on eliminating all forms of violence against all women and girls, including trafficking (5.2);
- o 10. Reduce inequality within and among countries highlighting the facilitation of orderly, safe, regular and responsible migration and mobility of people, including through the implementation of planned and well-managed migration policies (10.7), and reducing, by 2030, to less than 3% the transaction costs for migrant

- remittances and eliminating remittance corridors with costs higher than 5% (10.c);
- 17. Strengthen the means of implementation and revitalize the Global Partnership for Sustainable Development – also by enhancing capacity-building support to increase significantly the availability of high-quality, timely and reliable data disaggregated by among others migratory status (17.18).
- 3.2.1.3 As part of its NLMP, the NDEL is committed to providing accurate data to report on progress achieved in each of these SDGs.

3.2.2 The United Nations Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration

3.2.2.1 The United Nations Global Compact for Safe Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM) is an initiative of the latest UN High Level Dialogue on Migration envisaged in the New York Declaration on Refugees and Migrants (A/RES/71/1) adopted in October 2016. The GCM involved a process of intergovernmental negotiations, and was formally adopted in December 2018. 3.2.2.2 The GCM gives expression to the vision to "... set out a range of principles, commitments and understandings among Member States regarding international migration in all its dimensions. It makes an important contribution to global governance and enhances coordination on international migration. It presents a framework for comprehensive international cooperation on migrants and human mobility. It deals with all aspects of international migration, including the humanitarian, developmental, human rights-related and other aspects of migration. It is guided by the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development²² and the Addis Ababa Action Agenda of the Third International Conference on Financing for Development,²³ and informed by the Declaration of the High-level Dialogue on International Migration and Development adopted in October 2013.²⁴"

3.2.2.3 South Africa participated in the process leading to the adoption of the GCM and will ensure that its NLMP is aligned to the principles embedded therein.

²² Resolution <u>70/1</u>.

²³ Resolution <u>69/313</u>, annex.

²⁴ Resolution <u>68/4</u>.

3.2.3 Other relevant international frameworks

- 3.2.3.1 South Africa's NLMP also draws on existing non-binding frameworks which have been adopted by the ILO through tripartite processes to which it participated as a Member State. These frameworks are:
 - ILO Guiding Principles on the Access of Refugees and Other Forcibly
 Displaced Persons to the Labour Market (2016)
 - ILO Principles and Operational Guidelines on Fair Recruitment (2016)
- 3.2.3.2 Another valuable migration compliance scheme which the South African NLMP draws on is the International Organization for Migration (IOM)'s International Recruitment Integrity System (IRIS) (2013).

3.2.4 AU and SADC frameworks and policy processes

- 3.2.4.1 It is important for the NDEL to recognise the **regional policy context** in which South Africa operates. The African Union (AU) has reached a common position and adopted several policy frameworks supporting the ideal of free movement. The **African Charter on Human and People's Rights** referred to above, in its article 12 stipulates that "every individual shall have the right to freedom of movement and residence within the borders of a State, provided he abides by the law". In 2006, the AU clarified its position with the adoption of two key documents, the **African Common Position on Migration and Development** (2006) which spells out the region's position regarding the external migration of its citizens, and the **Migration Policy Framework for Africa** (2006), updated in 2018 in the form of the (revised) **Migration Policy Framework for Africa (MPFA) and its Plan of Action (2018-2030)**. The MPFA provides guidelines to Member States for the development of harmonised national migration policies and intraregional coordination.
- 3.2.4.2 In 2015, the AU Commission garnered support to take the AU migration agenda one step further. Firstly, confirming its sustained interest in a rights-based approach to migration issues expressed in the Ouagadougou Plan of Action, the AU officially adopted the Joint Labour Migration Programme (JLMP) as part of its Declaration on the Eradication of Poverty at the January 2015 Summit of Heads of State. Spearheaded by the AUC with support from the IOM, ILO and UNECA, the JLMP is conceived as the operationalisation of the 2006 Migration Policy Framework (now the 2018 MPFA) in the area of labour migration. The preferred implementation level of the JLMP is that of African Regional Economic Communities (RECs). Technical meetings in 2015 helped seven of the RECs (CEN-SAD, COMESA, EAC, ECCAS, ECOWAS, IGAD, SADC) identify their priority areas for intervention. Secondly, in 2015 in its Declaration

on Free Movement, the AU announced the adoption of a regional free movement regime by 2018, including through the harmonization of the RECs' migration regimes and superseding of national legislations. In 2022, two further instruments were adopted by the AU, i.e., the Draft Guidelines on the Development of a Model Migrant Welfare Programme/System and the Guidelines on Developing Bilateral Labour Agreements (BLASs).

- 3.2.4.3 In 2018 the AU adopted the Protocol to the Treaty establishing the African Economic Community relating to the Free Movement of Persons, Right of Residence and Right of Establishment, (AU FMP), together with another instrument, which impacts also on the cross-border movement of those who trade in services, i.e., the 2018 Agreement establishing the African Continental Free Trade Area (AUCFTA) and its associated Protocol on Trade in Services. The AU FMP provides for the free movement of workers to be achieved in 2023 via a phased approach. Article 14 of the AU FMP stipulates:
 - "1. Nationals of a Member State shall have the right to seek and accept employment without discrimination in any other Member State in accordance with the laws and policies of the host Member State.
 - 2. A national of a Member State accepting and taking up employment in another Member State may be accompanied by a spouse and dependants."

In order for free movement of workers to be achieved, countries need to ensure that a host of measures need to be in place, including the mutual recognition of qualifications and portability of social security benefits (see Articles 18 and 19).

- 3.2.4.4 At **SADC level**, while free movement features in its founding Treaty, SADC has since preferred the route of facilitated movement, the fight against trafficking, support to harmonised and rights-based labour migration policies, and other sub-regional arrangements to streamline orderly cross-border migration, including labour migration. Relevant SADC frameworks are:
 - Protocol on the Facilitation of Movement of Persons adopted in 2005 under the SADC Organ on Politics, Defence and Security. In 2016, the Protocol had however only been ratified by Botswana, Eswatini, Mozambique and South Africa, and could therefore not be enforced.²⁵ South Africa will continue to lobby SADC Member States for its ratification. The overall objective of the Protocol is to develop policies aimed at the progressive elimination of obstacles

_

²⁵ Apparently, by April 2021 seven SADC Member States have ratified the Protocol, still four short of the required number of Member States to cause the Protocol to enter into force.

to the movement of persons of the region generally into and within the territories of state parties. This objective will be achieved by facilitating entry, for a lawful purpose and without a visa, into the territory of another state party for a maximum period of 90 days per year for bona fide visits and in accordance with the laws of the state party concerned; permanent and temporary residence in the territory of another state party, in accordance with the laws of the State Party concerned; and permission for establishment in the territory of another state party, in terms of the national laws of the State Party concerned (Articles 3, 17 and 20).

- SADC Code on Social Security adopted in 2007 and more specifically its Article 17 on Migrants, Foreign Workers and Refugees which promotes bi- or multilateral agreements, inclusion of migrant workers in national social security schemes, equality of treatment with nationals, an aggregation of insurance periods and the maintenance of acquired rights and benefits between similar schemes in different Member States, portability of benefits across Member States, access to coverage for self-employed workers, access to minimum protection for irregular workers, and extension of social security to refugees. Harmonised SADC Regional Strategic Plan on Combating Illegal Migration, Smuggling of Migrants and Trafficking in Persons was developed to enable comprehensive implementation of the 10-Year SADC Strategic Plan of Action on Combating Trafficking in Persons, especially Women and Children (2009-2019).
- SADC Labour Migration Action Plan 2013-2015, renewed for 2016-2019 and again 2020-2025 and SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework, 2014: These two non-binding frameworks are key to the adoption of national labour migration policies by all SADC Member States. South Africa is fully committed to their implementation.
- Of relevance to labour migration are also the SADC frameworks and arrangements in relation to cross-border health, social security and skills and qualifications recognition and harmonisation in SADC – which are all endorsed by South Africa.
 - Regarding health, Outcome 1.4 of the (2016-2019) SADC Labour Migration Action Plan concerns Migrant workers to

have access to care across borders and at workplace. Of particular importance are the SADC policies and initiatives in relation to TB and HIV in mines. The policy framework includes the SADC Declaration on TB in the Mining Sector (2012), Framework for Harmonized Management of TB (2014) and the SADC Code of Conduct in the Mining Sector (2015), and regional programmes (TB in the Mining Sector in Southern Africa (TIMS)). Progress has also been made with developing one-stop health screening and referral services for migrants as they enter South Africa (e.g. with Mozambique). Harmonisation of health and labour policies is foreseen in, among others, the SADC HIV Strategic Framework.

- As regards social security, provision is made for equal treatment in relation to (contributory) social security and access to, and portability of social security benefits in several SADC instruments among others the SADC Code on Social Security (2007), the SADC Cross-Border Portability of Social Security Benefits Policy Framework (2016), the Guidelines on the Portability of Social Security Benefits in SADC (2019), the SADC Labour Migration Action Plan 2013-2015, renewed for 2016-2019 and again for 2020-2025 and SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework, 2014.
- Concerning skills and qualifications recognition, the SADC Qualifications Framework (SADCQF), established in 2011, has the purpose of enabling easier movement of learners and workers across the SADC region and internationally. It is a 10-level Regional Qualifications Framework underpinned by learning outcomes and quality assurance principles that will provide a regional reference for qualifications and quality assurance mechanisms in SADC. It effectively coordinates qualifications, promotes the transfer of credits within and among SADC Member States, and creates SADC regional standards. Alignment of national qualifications frameworks or systems is being piloted in several SADC Member States, including South Africa.

3.3 National policy principles and coordination

- 3.3.0 The NLMP has been designed to serve the **overarching objectives of the National Development Plan and other key national policy frameworks**. This sub-section will first explain briefly how the NLMP responds to their strategic requirements and aligns to their priorities. Second, complementarity with the DHA's new White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017) is explained. Third, the sub-section clarifies how the NLMP intends to complement the NDEL's and other ministries' employment-related policies. A final point is made to show how the NLMP both makes use of, prolongs and strengthens the spirit and implementation of existing labour legislation.
- 3.3.1 Alignment with National Development Plan, New Growth Path, Medium-Term Strategic Framework (2014-2019) and Decent Work Country Programmes (2010-2014) and (2018-2023)
- 3.3.1.1 As national policy under the responsibility of the NDEL, the **NLMP was** designed to serve the broader objectives of key policy frameworks guiding overall government intervention in South Africa:
 - National Development Plan (NDP): A Vision for 2030 (2012);
 - New Growth Path (NGP) (2010 2020);
 - Medium-Term Strategic Framework (MTSF) (2014-2019);
 - Decent Work Country Programmes for South Africa (2010-2014) and (2018-2023).

3.3.1.2 The NDEL shares the diagnosis of the NDP that:

If properly managed, migration can fill gaps in the labour market and contribute positively to South Africa's development. Energetic and resourceful migrant communities can contribute to local and national development, and diverse, cosmopolitan populations are often the focus of cultural, economic and intellectual innovation. If poorly managed, however, the skills and potentials of migrants will be neglected. Migration will remain a source of conflict and tension, and migrants will be increasingly vulnerable, subject to continued abuse, exploitation and discrimination. (NPC, 2011: 105).

The NLMP follows the **NDP's recommendation** of a "labour market that is more responsive to economic opportunity" thanks to, among other things, "skilled immigration" (Op.cit.: 40), to its **objectives Nos. 10** of adopting "a more open immigration approach to expand supply of high-level skills" (Op.cit.: 65) and **67** of relaxing "immigration requirements for highly skilled science and mathematics teachers, technicians and researchers. All graduates from foreign countries should be granted 7-year work permits." (Op.cit.: 71), and the "**need**

to adopt a much more progressive migration policy in relation to skilled as well as unskilled migrants" (Op.cit.: 101). The NLMP embraces the recommendations of the NDP in terms of "required steps to better facilitate migration" which are:

- Improving data collection, coordination and analysis as a matter of urgency.
- Easing the entry of skilled migrants.
- Countering xenophobia by conducting sustained public awareness campaigns and public discourse engagements.
- Effectively addressing the rights and vulnerabilities of migrants.
- Introducing support programmes to regularise migrant residence.
- Ensuring better and more consistent law enforcement (by protecting victims and prosecuting perpetrators).
- Strengthening transnational infrastructure (transport, electronic communications, banking services).
- Addressing the specific needs of migrants in South Africa. (Op.cit.: 107)

In terms of labour-market policies, the NLMP embraces the NDP proposal to adopt "a more open approach to skilled immigration to expand the supply of high skills in the short term, in a manner that obviates displacement of South Africans." (Op.cit.: 134).

- 3.3.1.3 The NLMP responds to the injunctions formulated in the **New Growth Path** of 2011, more specifically to the following point:
 - 2.2 Micro-economic package. Four: Stepping up education and skills development which calls for the finalisation of "the National Skills Development Strategy taking into account the needs emerging from the growth path. In addition, the overall supply of highly skilled labour should be increased by continued efforts to streamline the immigration system in ways conducive to the inflow of skills, linked to a skills transfer programme and an on-going commitment to upgrade domestic education on a broad basis." (Economic Development Department, 2011: 48).

3.3.1.4 The NLMP also concurs with the **Medium-Term Strategic Framework** (MTSF) 2014-2019 that:

South Africa faces immediate skills shortages which are constraining investment and growth. While measures are being put in place to develop scarce skills, it is also necessary to encourage in-migration of skills in the short to medium-term. Steps will be taken to ensure that the regulatory environment makes South Africa an attractive destination for skilled people. (Government of the Republic of South Africa, 2014: 10).

- 3.3.1.5 **Decent Work Country Programmes (2010-2014) and (2018-2023)**: The NLMP is supportive of Output 6.6 of the 2010-2014 Decent Work Country Programme: Support for social security coverage to migrant workers (including portability of benefits) of Outcome 6 (More people have access to better managed and more gender equitable social security benefits). More broadly, the NLMP sees the following as part of Outcome 2.1 of the 2018-2023 Decent Work Country Programme: Expanded and effective social security systems.
- 3.3.2 White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017)
- 3.3.2.1 The **DEL** is supportive of the changes and the modernisation of South Africa's immigration policy as announced in the White Paper and specifically of the impetus to ensure better integration of South Africa within SADC.
- 3.3.2.2 The DEL considers that improved management of migration to and from the country and particularly of migration for employment requires **additional coordinated strategic and technical inputs**. This is what the NLMP seeks to achieve.
- 3.3.2.3 The management of labour migration in South Africa should be sensitive of need to minimise risks that migrants could constitute to the South African security, economy and society and to establish risk levels prior to their entering the territory as indeed emphasised in the White Paper on International Migration. In addition to the importance of this risk factor, international standards and best practice point to the vulnerabilities inherent to migrancy and advocate rather for a rights-based approach ensuring maximum protection of all workers, local and migrant, throughout the migration cycle. There should therefore be a balance between a risk-based approach and a rights-based one, as the two approaches should be seen as complementary.
- 3.3.2.4 In particular, the NDEL concurs fully with the DHA that "stronger enforcement of labour and migration laws is critical to ensure that citizens are not disadvantaged by employers paying economic migrants lower wages. Irregular migration is likely to decrease, if employers' compliance with immigration and labour laws increases. In other words, the focus should be on unscrupulous employers rather than individual migrants, because it is their hiring practices which act as a pull factor for irregular migration." (DHA, 2017: 57).
- 3.3.2.5 The DEL supports **multiple innovations** mentioned in the White Paper such as strengthening of services to South African emigrants and returnees; regularisation programmes for citizens from the Southern African Customs Union (SACU), as well as Zimbabwe, Mozambique and Malawi, the opening of new visa options for the low-skilled, cross-border traders and small and medium

enterprises (Op.cit.: 56-57), and inter-ministerial coordination on inspection for instance and data collection and usage. Several of these and other interlinked areas, including the recognition of qualifications, reintegration into the South African labour market, monitoring of skills distribution and transfer, better enforcement of labour legislation, or integrated collection of labour migration data, pertain to labour migration policy and involve a range of other departments and pertain to labour migration policy.

3.3.2.6 The NLMP should therefore be seen as complementary to the White Paper and be considered the guiding framework on all issues related to migration for employment.

3.3.3 Employment-related policies

3.3.3.1 Since 2005, with the Accelerated Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA), a limited set of interventions intended to serve as catalysts to accelerated and shared growth and development with a focus on skills, and the Joint Initiative for Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA), the South African Government has been aware of the need to boost skills acquisition and retention through immigration of skilled foreign labour.

3.3.3.2 The draft National Employment Policy (NEP) (2021), commissioned by the NDEL, aims at promoting full, productive and freely choose employment at the heart of socio-economic and development policies through a rights-based approach and a broad basis of agreement achieved through social dialogue in line with the ILO Employment Policy Convention, 1964 (No. 122). The goals and objectives of the NEP are to ensure that (a) there is work for all who are available for and seeking work, (b) such work is as productive as possible, (c) there is freedom of choice of employment and the fullest opportunity for each worker to qualify for, and to use their skills and endowments in, a job for which they are well suited, irrespective of race, colour, sex, religion, political opinion, national extraction or social origin.²⁶ The NEP sub-theme on migration provides an analysis on the empirical evidence on the impact of employment of foreign nationals in the South African labour market, reflected on in different parts of this policy. Two of the key conclusions of the NEP concerning the treatment of migrant workers should be highlighted here:

 Employment policies, while prioritizing the role of South Africans in key sectors where unequal power and bargaining relations allow employers to exploit migrant workers, need to pave the path for a framework that

-

 $^{^{\}rm 26}$ ILO Guide on Employment Policy and International Labour Standards.

- targets all workers in such sectors irrespective of their country or place of origin.
- In particular, such policy needs to focus on creating a socially accepted economic vulnerability floor beneath which no wages or conditions of work, of South Africans and migrants should fall. This would be in line with South Africa's national and international obligations to ensure decent work for all.
- 3.3.3.3 In addition to the draft NEP, South Africa has several **employment-related frameworks and policies** which provide directions in terms of the role to be played by foreign labour in efforts to strengthen national employment and economic growth:
 - NDP
 - NGP
 - MTSF
 - Outcome 4: Decent employment through inclusive growth of the DWCP
 - Industrial Policy Action Plan (IPAP)
 - Expanded Public Works Programme (EPWP)
 - Revised Strategic Plan 2015-2020 (Department of Employment and Labour)
- 3.3.3.4 IPAP (2014) sees immigration as one way to fill in skills deficits and mismatches (DTI, 2014: 29).
- 3.3.3.5 EPWP is reserved to South African citizens.
- 3.3.3.6 The NDEL's Revised Strategic Plan (2020-2025) highlights the development of both this Policy and the Employment Policy.

3.3.4 Other policy areas

- 3.3.4.1 The NLMP is informed and guided by other overarching government programmes, especially the Human Resource Development Strategy (HRDS) for South Africa 2010-2030 (2010) and the National Skills Development Strategy (NSDS) III (2014), as well as the National Skills Development Plan 2030 (NSDP) (2019).
- 3.3.4.2 As noted in the **HRDS**, "(...) the SETA sector skills plans, the Higher Education (HE) and Further Education and Training (FET) enrolment planning and the immigration quota list are not informed by a common, credible and

consistent modelling of skills supply and demand projections." (2010: 13). The NLMP will contribute to the following HRDS resolutions:

- Strategic Priority Eight: To ensure that the balance of immigration and emigration reflects a net positive inflow of people with priority skills required for economic growth and development (Op.cit.: 19);
- Commitment One: Strategic Priority 1.2: To increase the number of skilled personnel in the priority areas of design, engineering, artisans that are critical to manufacturing, construction and cultural activities through net immigration;
- Commitment Two activities: Review and align the national scarce skills list to arrive at a common official national skills list that is aligned to the country's social and economic priority goals (including the Antipoverty Strategy, ASGISA, NIPF and IPAP) and which would guide all HRD activities in the country, especially with regards to HET, FET, immigration targets and SETAs (Op.cit.: 34).
- 3.3.4.2 The NLMP will contribute to the **NSDS III** (2014), particularly in terms of its Goal 4.1 Establishing a **credible institutional mechanism for skills planning** which relates to the goals and activities pursued in the HRDS. It will also contribute to the NDSP principles, including the promotion of integration of the NSDP within the Post School Education and Training System, and understanding skills demand.
- 3.3.4.3 In view of the high unemployment rate in South Africa, this Policy supports an arrangement that a certain percentage of the total staff complements employed in the operations of businesses are South African citizens (or permanent residents) employed permanently in various positions. It supports the principle that the percentage generally be set at 60%, subject to the need for a proper labour market analysis to confirm, or review the set percentage. It also supports the position that there may be a need to fully or partially exempt certain sectors or sub-sectors of the labour market, for a set time period, from this arrangement, based on labour market information supporting the granting of the exemption. An appropriate legislative framework should provide the mandate for this arrangement, and should identify the specific visa categories to which this applies. The Policy further recognises that the imposition of this requirement not only on newly established businesses, but also on existing businesses, should duly account for the need to ensure employment protection of foreign workers lawfully employed by such businesses, and that this arrangement therefore may have to be progressively implemented in relation to currently established businesses. The said legislative framework should indicate appropriate penalties for non-compliance by

employers, and ensure that inspectors have the required powers to enforce the arrangement."

3.3.5 National legislation

- 3.3.5.1 For the past two decades, the Government of South Africa has developed a **broad legal apparatus which aligns to international human rights and labour standards in terms of various dimensions of labour migration**: the protection of migrant workers and their families, equality of treatment between national and migrant workers, regulation of private employment agencies, labour rights and social protection of migrant workers in South Africa and access to social benefits before return to the country of origin. The NLMP is rooted in existing legislation and strives to ensure its effective implementation. It also aims to improve and strengthen national legislation on labour migration when and where appropriate.
- 3.3.5.2 **Constitution / Human Rights**: The Constitution (1996) extends protection also to migrants and migrant workers. The Constitutional Court and other courts have on numerous occasions held that migrants generally and migrant workers specifically are to be seen as vulnerable categories in society, worthy of the protection of the Constitution. As such and in principle, unequal treatment is not to be allowed. The list of Human Rights is contained in the **Bill of Rights**, Chapter 2 of the **South African Constitution**, the highest law in the country. These rights extend to any human being in the Republic of South Africa, regardless of their migration status and including in detention, except for those rights accorded to citizens only. The following core provisions can be highlighted:
 - The rights to equal treatment (section 9) and the right to human dignity (section 10) have played a major role in extending protection to migrants and migrant workers in South Africa.
 - Every citizen has the right to choose his or her trade, occupation or profession freely. The practice of a trade, occupation or profession may be regulated by law (section 22).
 - Everyone has the right to fair labour practices (section 23(1)).
 - "Everyone has the right to have access to healthcare services, including reproductive health care" (section 27 (1)(a)).
 - "Everyone has the right to social security, including, if they are unable to support themselves and their dependents" (section 27(1)(c)

- "No one may be refused emergency medical treatment" (section 27(2))
- "Every child has the right to a name and nationality from birth" (section 28(1))
- Section 29(1)(a) of the Constitution states that everyone has the right to a basic education, including adult basic education. This has been interpreted to include undocumented migrant children in SA.
- Sections 21 and 23 of the Constitution lay a solid overarching policy foundation for managing international movements and residence rights of foreigners and citizens:
 - "Everyone has the right to freedom of movement" [section 21(1)];
 - "Everyone has the right to leave the Republic" [section 21(2)];
 - "very citizen has the right to enter, to remain in and to reside anywhere, the Republic" [section 21 (3)];
 - "Every citizen has the right to a passport" [section 21 (4)]; and
- Most of the rights are subject to limitation in terms of section 36 of the Constitution.

However, it needs to be indicated that not all constitutional rights accrue to nonnationals. In *Rafoneke v Minister of Justice and Correctional Services*²⁷ the Constitutional Court held that section 22 of the Constitution preserves the rights of *citizens* to choose their trade, occupation or profession freely and that it also empowers the State to enact legislation to regulate freedom of trade, occupation and profession. In so doing, the State is empowered to limit access to a trade, occupation or profession to citizens only.

- 3.3.5.3 **Social rights**: Only permanent residents and recognised refugees are eligible to access social grants through the South African Social Security Agency (SASSA). Refugees qualify for all social grants, except for the war veteran grant. Other migrant workers cannot qualify for social grants. However, the special COVID-19 Social Relief of Distress Grant was, per court order, extended to asylum-seekers and special dispensation holders as well.
- 3.3.5.4 **Labour legislation**: South Africa has adopted the **principle of equality of treatment**. This means that every aspect of its labour legislation extends to all

²⁷ 2022 (6) SA 27 (CC); 2022 (12) BCLR 1489 (CC).

workers. Migrant workers are therefore protected by all South African labour laws:

- Skills Development Act No. 97 of 1998 and Skills Development Levies Act No. 9 of 1999
- Compensation for Occupational Injuries and Diseases Act (COIDA) No. 130 of 1993 (as amended)
- Occupational Diseases in Mines and Works Act (ODMWA) No. 78 of 1973
- Labour Relations Act (LRA) No. 66 of 1995 (as amended)
- Basic Conditions of Employment Act (BCEA) No. 75 of 1997 (as amended)
- National Minimum Wage Act (NMWA) No. 9 of 2018 also applies regardless of workers' nationality or migratory status.
- Unemployment Insurance Act No. 63 of 2001 (as amended) and Unemployment Insurance Contributions Act No.4 of 2002.
- Access to conciliation and arbitration through the Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration (CCMA), a dispute resolution body established in terms of the Labour Relations Act, 66 of 1995, has been extended to migrant workers, including those in irregular situation.
- Employment Services Act No. 4 of 2014 and draft Regulations on the
 Employment of Foreign Nationals of 2018: facilitates the employment of
 foreign nationals in a manner that is consistent with the objects of the Act
 and the Immigration Act No. 13 of 2002; provision is also made in draft
 Regulations of 2018 for the registration and regulation of public
 employment agencies and private employment agencies respectively.
 Amendments to the Employment Services Act are being drafted, to give
 effect to the provisions of this Policy, including the imposition of quotas.
- The Refugees Amendment Act No. 11 of 2017 (RAA) (implemented on 1 January 2020) severely curtails the right of asylum-seekers to work. Section 22(8) of the Refugees Act, as amended by RAA 2017, commences from the premise that the right to work in the Republic may not be endorsed on the asylum-seeker visa of any applicant, who (a) is able to sustain himself or herself and his or her dependants; (b) is offered shelter and basic necessities by the UNHCR or any other charitable organisation or person; or (c) seeks to extend the right to work, after having failed to produce a letter of employment. The National Health Insurance Bill (B 11-2019) extends coverage to refugees, but treats asylum-seekers on par with 'illegal foreigners', by stipulating (in clause 4(2)) that an asylum-

seeker or illegal foreigner is only entitled to (a) emergency medical services; and (b) services for notifiable conditions of public health concern. However, it also stipulates that all children, including children of asylum-seekers or illegal migrants, are entitled to basic health care services as provided for in section 28(1)(c) of the Constitution (clause 4(3)).

3.3.6 Jurisprudence

South African case law has reached important conclusions regarding the labour and social protection to which different migrant (worker) categories are entitled. The labour and social protection which accrues to migrant workers is among others influenced by their access to the labour market. A synopsis of some of the key judgments reveals:

- Section 22 of the Constitution preserves the rights to choose their trade, occupation or profession freely to citizens. This provision empowers the State to enact legislation to regulate freedom of trade, occupation and profession, and to exclude non-nationals, or categories of non-nationals, from access to a particular trade, occupation or profession as long as the state does not act arbitrarily, and as long as the exclusion or restriction does not amount to a blanket prohibition to work.²⁸
- The **blanket prohibition of wage-earning employment** by asylum-seekers has been found to be unconstitutional, on the basis that this would infringe their right to human dignity, as they would be left destitute.²⁹
- This principle was subsequently extended the prohibition on asylum-seekers to seek self-employment was found to infringe their right to human dignity, as this would deprive them from earning a living and leave them destitute. In the Somali Association case the Supreme Court of Appeal held that held that they were entitled to apply for a new business or trading licences, apply for renewal of such licenses and apply for and renew written consent to operate tuck-shops or spaza shops in terms of the applicable legislation. The Court further declared that the closure of businesses operated by refugees and asylum seekers in terms of valid permits is unlawful and invalid.³⁰

61

²⁸ Rafoneke v Minister of Justice and Correctional Services 2022 (6) SA 27 (CC); 2022 (12) BCLR 1489 (CC).

²⁹ Minister of Home Affairs and Others v Watchenuka and Another 2004 (4) SA 326 (SCA).

³⁰ Somali Association of South Africa and Others v Limpopo Department of Economic Development, Environment and Tourism and Others 2015 (1) SA 151 (SCA).

- The **fundamental right to equality** could also be affected. The Constitutional Court has held that permanent residents may not be discriminated against *vis-à-vis* citizens when it comes to access to permanent employment in the public sector as teachers³¹ and to access to social assistance.³² However, there is some authority in the case law for a **distinction** to be drawn between foreigners with **permanent** and those with **temporary residence status**.
- The right to fair labour practices may also be relevant. It has been held that
 foreign workers whose work permits have expired are nevertheless entitled to
 employment protection, due to the operation of this fundamental right.³³
- Lucien Ntumba Musanga v Minister of Labour, a settlement agreement was entered into to permit applications for Unemployment Insurance Fund benefits from applicants who could only provide asylum permit numbers. Regulations to the Unemployment Insurance Act, preventing this, were challenged as being unconstitutional and requiring amendment to the Unemployment Insurance Act, which prevented asylum-seekers from receiving UIF benefits.³⁴
- The COVID-19 introduced Social Relief of Distress grant (for unemployed persons not in receipt of any other social grant or Unemployment Insurance Fund benefits now extended until March 2023) initially excluded asylumseekers and special permit holders, entitling only citizens, permanent residents and refugees to this benefit. In Scalabrini Centre and another v Minister of Social Development and others, the court ordered that the asylumseekers and special dispensation permit holders already in the country were eligible for the grant and able to apply for this relief.³⁵

³¹ Larbi-Odam v Member of the Executive Council for Education (North-West Province) 1997 12 BCLR 1655 (CC); 1998 1 SA 745 (CC) pars 30–31: "Permanent residents should . . . be viewed no differently from South African citizens when it comes to reducing unemployment." See also Baloro v University of Bophuthatswana 1995 8 BCLR 1018 (B); 1995 4 SA 197 (B).

³² Khosa v Minister of Social Development; Mahlaule v Minister of Social Development 2004 6 BCLR 569 (CC) pars 68–75. The exclusion of non-citizens who were permanent residents from receiving social assistance grants in terms of the then Social Assistance Act 59 of 1992 ss 3(c) and 4(b)(ii) constituted unfair discrimination.

³³ Discovery Health Ltd v CCMA [2008] 7 BLLR 633 (LC).

³⁴ (Unreported) Case No. 29994/18 NGHC.

^{35 [2020]} ZAGPPHC 308.

SECTION 4. NLMP THRUST AND VISION

4.1 Main orientations and guiding paradigm of the NLMP

- 4.1.1 The National Labour Migration Policy (NLMP) has a **fundamental role to play in achieving the goals of South Africa's national guiding frameworks** in terms of skills acquisition, employment creation and retention, and generally, in terms of fostering decent conditions of work for all workers, national and foreign, in South Africa and abroad, in the best interest of South African society and economy.
- 4.1.2 The NLMP is rooted in the **principles of the South African Constitution and the objectives of the National Development Plan** as well as other relevant national policies and frameworks.
- 4.1.3 The NLMP follows a **rights-based approach to the protection of all workers employed in South Africa and the protection of South African workers abroad** as defined in South Africa's international obligations, regional and SADC commitments, as well as obligations under its national labour legislation which is guided by the principle of equality of treatment. Overall, the NLMP should reflect and serve social justice considerations and objectives.
- 4.1.4 The NLMP is informed by the appreciation that migration and its management need to be harnessed to serve the developmental needs of South Africa. Also, from a broader developmental, including sustainable development perspective, there is need to ensure that the NLMP is sufficiently gender-sensitive and gender-responsive, bearing in mind the needs, experiences and plight in particular of women migrants.
- 4.1.5 The NLMP complements the management of human mobility across international borders defined in the DHA's **White Paper on International Migration for South Africa** (2017) by **setting government's approach to migration for employment.**

4.2 Vision

- 4.2.1 Accordingly, the NLMP holds a vision of labour migration for South Africa based on the following premises:
 - Labour migration to and out of South Africa is a historical and long-term trend linked to in particular structures of economies and multiple historical and cultural linkages between Southern African peoples. As such, it is only likely to grow.

- If strategically managed, labour migration constitutes an opportunity for
 individuals to empower themselves and their families; for employers to
 benefit from the added value of this foreign labour force; for national
 workers to acquire new skills and experience; for workers' organisations
 to grow their power base through international solidarity; for countries to
 strengthen their ties and avoid social dumping; and for regional
 organisations to consolidate and advance their integration.
- Only a rights-based, gender-sensitive approach to labour migration, based on labour market needs and balancing the interests of all major stakeholders to reach a progressive, coherent and implementable consensus, will allow realisation of the ideal of decent work for all and the objective of employment creation which are at the heart of the South African national project.

4.2.2 The vision of the NLMP is:

To give rise to efficient and effective Government leadership and intervention, supported by social partners and all major stakeholders, allowing for safe, orderly and regular migration for employment of highly, semi- and low-skilled workers to and from South Africa, in pursuit of the country's national priorities.

SECTION 5. KEY AREAS OF INTERVENTION

5.0.1 Section 5 of the NLMP seeks to address current policy gaps identified in the Labour Migration Assessment (LMA) (Section 2) and throughout the policy development process. It does so in four interrelated Key Areas of Intervention (KAI):

- 1. Labour migration governance and management
- 2. Data for evidence-based policy monitoring and evaluation
- 3. Labour migration to South Africa
- 4. Labour migration from South Africa

5.0.2 Each KAI is organised around the same structure: 1. Scope, problem and objective; 2. A set of policy interventions whose number will vary from KAI to KAI; 3. Anticipated benefits of intervention. This is to allow comparability between KAIs but also for monitoring and evaluation purposes in terms of translation of these KAIs into an outcome-based action plan at a later stage.

5.1 Key Area of Intervention 1. Labour migration governance and management

5.1.1 Scope, problem, objective

- 5.1.1.1 KAI 1 focuses on labour migration governance and management structures and processes defined as all the institutions, laws, administrations and their operating procedures which contribute to the regulation of labour migration into and from South Africa.
- 5.1.1.2 As indicated in the LMA (Section 3) and in Section 2.2 of the NLMP, labour migration governance currently suffers from **various challenges**:
 - Historical concentration of policy design and decision-making within the DHA
 - Overemphasis on policy priorities based on risk-assessment over skills enhancement and employment issues leading to ineffective monitoring of skills management priorities
 - Enforcement of migrant workers' labour and social protection rights, particularly for most vulnerable workers (women, youth, domestic workers, etc.) via effective enforcement

- Weak and inadequate inter-ministerial coordination leading to high turnaround times and miscommunication in the processing of work visas
- Limited data and information sharing systems entrenching a siloed approach
- Weak to no policy interventions and structures on sensitization of migrant workers to fraudulent recruitment, induction to South African labour legislation, as well as accompanying measures for South Africans seeking employment abroad
- Limited to non-existent consultation and inclusion of social partners (employers' and workers' organisations and communities) through NEDLAC and other bodies such as the Immigration Advisory Board on key labour migration matters
- 5.1.1.3 In addition, government is mindful of the need to be sensitive and responsive to the context and challenges of particularly vulnerable labour migrant categories. Here two such categories are highlighted in particular:
 - Women and children are especially affected by migration. Nowadays, a significant number of women migrate independently of their families to pursue their opportunities. The migration experience is not always safe for women migrant workers. Due to their dual vulnerability as migrants and women, they are still disproportionately affected by various risks and human rights violations arising from their mobility. This may arise from the fact that a significant number of women migrant workers are employed in low-skilled occupations. They tend to integrate gender-segregated sectors that are primarily informal and unregulated, therefore offering them little or no protection, with limited or no bargaining power and few opportunities to receive information and social support. Women migrant workers in an irregular situation are particularly vulnerable to harassment, intimidation or threats, and economic and sexual exploitation, including trafficking and racial discrimination.³⁶
 - A recent HSRC contribution³⁷ suggests that a Stats SA investigation into the informal sector, published in 2020,³⁸ showed that many migrants

³⁷ Gordon, S "Xenophobia is on the rise in South Africa: scholars weigh in on the migrant question" *The Conversation* (April 14, 2000) (accessible on https://theconversation.com/xenophobia-is-on-the-rise-in-south-africa-scholars-weigh-in-on-the-migrant-question-181288).

³⁶ Submission made by the Commission for Gender Equality.

³⁸ Stats SA *COVID-19 pandemic in South Africa: Demography Volume* (2020) (https://www.statssa.gov.za/?page_id=1854&PPN=Report%2000-80-05).

working in the informal economy are very vulnerable. This group was more likely than non-migrants to have poor working conditions. About half (55.6%) had not made contributions to the South Africa's Unemployment Insurance Fund and 40.5% had no employment contract. Of those with a contract, 41.3% had one with an unspecified duration. Also, they experience particular challenges in relation to their treatment by local authorities, their exposure to xenophobic conduct, and several regulatory attempts to prohibit or restrict their access to and involvement in labour market activity.

5.1.1.4 KAI 1 seeks to address these challenges and proposes policy intervention in **three specific clusters** (Department of Employment and Labour structures and organisation; Inter-ministerial coordination of labour migration; Social dialogue and tripartism).

5.1.2 Department of Employment and Labour structures and organisation

- 5.1.2.1 The NDEL currently performs **three main tasks** in relation to labour migration as described in the LMA (Section 3.2.2):
 - Advising the DHA on the issuance of general work, corporate and business visas;
 - Inspecting employers' compliance in the application of labour legislation to migrant workers;
 - Regulating labour intermediaries (private employment agencies) through its Employment Services Act (2014).
- 5.1.2.2 In addition to these functions and as will be detailed in Section 5.4 of this policy, it seems desirable to strengthen the DEL's role in terms of matters relating to the emigration of South Africans abroad in search of employment.
- 5.1.2.3 In all four of these areas, **internal restructuring and strengthening of capacity** will be undertaken in terms of:
 - Work visas (Labour Migration Directorate): In 2009, the South African Government embarked on proactive measures to regulate inflow of labour migration by establishing a Public Employment Services (PES) branch within the DEL with a mandate to facilitate the employment of foreign nationals, advise the DHA on issuance of work visas. The office will have to play a vital role in the effective administration, implementation and monitoring of the policy throughout the country. PES plans to strengthen its work visa processing system through a series of

measures: Increasing productivity and decreasing turn-around times; Strengthening of labour market tests against which applications are assessed based on international best practice; Strengthening of interministerial coordination with relevant departments (DHA, DTI).

PES has already developed a sophisticated job-matching system, the Employment System of South Africa (ESSA). It is an electronic system, meeting place for workseekers and employers. The system is capable of collecting information about work seekers and employers from anywhere in the country. This policy should transform employment exchanges and professional executive registries into nationwide one-stop job centres for the registration of work seekers within the country and also for those who may wish to engage in employment abroad and seek employment in South Africa from abroad. It would provide work-seekers with information about regular means of securing visas for employment purposes in all parts of the world and would give name and addresses of registered and licensed Private Employment Agencies. Employers would be able to place orders for workers from any part of the world and have their request met with a short time. Another advantage is that the system would provide researchers with information on the dynamics of labour and skill shortages and make known to the public and other relevant labour market information.

• Regulation of Private Employment Agencies and Public Employment Agencies: Government will regulate Private Employment Agencies and Public Employment Agencies through supervision and monitoring of the recruitment activities of private employment promoters or agencies, to minimise malpractices and abuses against those seeking jobs in South Africa or abroad and in addition to the cancelation of licenses, criminal proceedings will be introduced against serious offenders. Special attention will be paid to the recruitment and deployment of categories of workers, e.g., domestic workers who are especially vulnerable to malpractice and abuse. The recruiter will have to expose the intending migrant worker to his/her contract of employment in the presence of an authorised labour official before the migrant embark on his/her journey. The NLMP supports the regulatory framework adopted to give effect to the above – in particular ES Act (2014) and the different sets of regulations adopted in terms of ES Act.

- Accompanying measures for the placement of South Africans abroad (and reintegration into the South African labour market): PES will establish and capacitate a dedicated unit for the placement of South African work-seekers abroad drawing on international best practice and develop a range of services to assist South African returning migrant workers in their efforts to reintegrate them into the national labour market as well as incentives based on international best practice (fiscal, point-system, qualification based, etc. e.g. Malaysia, Mauritius).
- Converting the Directorate Labour Migration Services and Opportunity Registration and Placement into a Chief Directorate for Labour Migration with expanded functions: Given the significantly expanded labour migration functions to be executed by NDEL, it is necessary to provide for this expansion in the structure of the NDEL organigram. A well-staffed Chief Directorate may have to be established, to address functions not taken care of by other branches of NDEL. This expanded scope will include, among others, liaison with and the rendering of services in respect of South African migrant workers prior to departure, while they are engaged in the country of destination, and upon return. It would also have the task of liaising with other government departments on issues concerning migrant workers to and from South Africa, and be involved in the planning, negotiation, conclusions, implementation and monitoring of bilateral labour agreements.

5.1.3 Inter-ministerial coordination and inter-governmental collaboration

- 5.1.3.1 There will be a redefinition of responsibilities and procedures between the DEL and the DHA. The NDEL will become the lead department in the definition of labour market needs and priorities on the basis of:
 - information provided by the DHET Occupations in High Demand List 2020;
 - additional information from SETAs;
 - improved labour market tests;
 - a list of specific waivers for certain sectors, occupations and nationalities, based on research and subject to specific conditions specified in bilateral agreements (SADC special work visas).
- 5.1.3.2 The **DHA** remains the custodian of border control, visa issuance and identity documentation and verification, as well as the final decision-maker on all aspects of migration unrelated to work and employment (i.e. all other visa

types, asylum, security vetting, document authentication, civil registration of foreign nationals, naturalisation, etc).

- 5.1.3.3 All aspects of labour migration governance will be consolidated and strengthened within the NDEL and performed by its core units, or performed in collaboration with other departments and coordinated by the NDEL (compliance of employment services, alignment with international and regional standards and guidelines, labour market tests, skills-in-demand lists, monitoring of labour market indicators, labour inspection, conciliation and arbitration, compensation, social protection of migrant workers, regulation of private employment agencies).
- 5.1.3.4 It is therefore proposed that coordination between the DHA and the NDEL be stepped up in order to work towards an integrated service for applications for general work (including own-account work in the informal economy), corporate and business visas, behind which there would be intervention of all relevant departments and agencies with a view to decreasing turnaround times, simplifying procedures and increasing exchange of information between departments in shorter times. This structural transformation should be a phased reform.
- 5.1.3.5 In the **interim period**, communication, sharing of information, joint training sessions between the DHA and the NDEL on labour migration will be increased and interim procedures put in place in order to improve services to the public.
- 5.1.3.6 A **regular inter-ministerial meeting schedule** between the NDEL, the DHA, the DHET, the Dti, and on an ad-hoc basis, other relevant ministries, will be established in order to increase and strengthen information sharing on skills management issues and monitor the impact of policy implementation.
- 5.1.3.6 The **critical role of provincial departments and local government** in labour migration management will be respected. Local government in particular has a crucial role to play as regards the assessment of and responses to the geographical reality of migrant (worker) presence, and informal economy involvement, affecting foreign nationals as well. Collaboration between national government, provincial government departments, as well as local government will be ensured and initiated by DEL.

5.1.4 Social dialogue and tripartism

- 5.1.4.1 In the current policy context, social partners are invited to sit on the **Immigration Advisory Board (IAB)**, at the discretion of the Minister of Home Affairs. They do so in their personal capacity and not as representatives of most representative social partners. This system is insufficient to ensure the kind of consultation and participation in decision-making that would align to international best practice.
- 5.1.4.2 While the **National Economic Development and Labour Council (NEDLAC)** has the possibility to table labour migration matters and issue recommendations, it has only irregularly and inconsistently done so over the past two decades.
- 5.1.4.3 The Sub-committee on Employment Services Regulations under the Employment Services Board which functions on the principle of tripartite social dialogue plus will be the Sub-Committee advising the Minister on the management and evaluation of the NLMP.
- 5.1.4.4 This structure will be **distinct from the IAB** as it will only deal with labour migration-related matters and function under the principle of tripartite social dialogue as defined by the ILO. Its establishment should result in the redefinition of the scope of issues addressed by the IAB in order to avoid duplication.

5.1.5 Anticipated benefits

- 5.1.5.1 The DEL should be strengthened in its own ability to develop labour migration policy, to strategically manage it, and should gain in efficiency in implementing it.
- 5.1.5.2 Inter-ministerial coordination, currently one of the weakest points in the management of labour migration in South Africa, should become more efficient and integrated in order to propose integrated, diligent and professional services to the public.
- 5.1.5.3 Social partners and other key stakeholders will become much more closely associated with policy decision-making, management and evaluation thus ensuring stronger consensus building regarding the role played by labour migration policy in South African society. Workers' organisations will be able to make use of this new platform to gain knowledge of labour migration issues as well as to bring up issues from their rank-and-files; employers' organisations will

have an avenue to voice their needs and prerequisites in terms of recruitment of foreign labour, or flag shortages in sectors and occupations; communities and civil society organisations will be able to voice their members' concerns and appreciation of procedures in place. This new social dialogue structure should also ensure more regular and accurate information of NEDLAC on all labour migration related issues.

5.2 Key Area of Intervention 2. Data for evidence-based NLMP monitoring and evaluation

5.2.1 Scope, problem, objective

- 5.2.1.1 KAI 2 focuses on the **coordination of labour migration data analysis for NLMP monitoring and evaluation**. "Data" is understood here as all statistical and administrative quantitative data as well as qualitative research dealing with labour migration administration, demographics and emerging trends from and into the South African territory. KAI 2 is about **strengthening the collection, comparison, analysis and use of labour migration related data by a range of data users** (government officials, social partners, civil society, researchers, the media) for the purposes of policy monitoring and evaluation.
- 5.2.1.2 Labour migration data (which include statistics, administrative data, and research) are currently **scattered across a range of departments and agencies**, among others Statistics SA, South African Qualifications Authority (SAQA), several government departments and research institutions). In addition, there is no functional Labour Market Information System yet operating in South Africa, to which labour migration data, planning and strategies can be linked.
- 5.2.1.3 There is currently no institution or organisation undertaking to collect and analyse existing labour migration data on a regular basis. There are also obstacles to the sharing of information relating to issues of confidentiality, security, discrepancies in formats used, lack of record keeping and of a culture of data analysis for policy purposes, public / private sector divide, weak interministerial coordination and poor understanding of data usage by data users themselves.
- 5.2.1.4 KAI 2's main objective is to foster a culture of labour migration data usage for policy monitoring and evaluation by:

- Supporting inter-ministerial coordination of data gathering and analysis;
- Instilling a culture of record and data keeping and sharing among departments and agencies in charge of labour migration issues;
- Nurturing a culture of collaborative partnership between all actors involved in labour migration data collection and analysis, more specifically between the NDEL, the DHA, other relevant ministries, Statistics South Africa, and academic institutions;
- Educating data users (Government officials, social partners, civil society stakeholders, the media) in the understanding of labour migration trends.

5.2.2 Coordination of statistical and administrative labour migration data collection for policy monitoring and evaluation

5.2.2.1 Existing mechanisms of statistical data collection on labour migration in place under Statistics South Africa have been reviewed and assessed against international labour statistics best practice and are considered robust (Budlender, 2013), with the necessary adjustments and improvements that should be effectuated from time to time, as per recommendations issued by the SADC meetings of national bureaux of statistics, SADC Labour Migration Action Plan and the International Conference of Labour Statisticians which adopted new frameworks pertaining to data on labour migration in 2018 (19th ICLS).

5.2.2.2 **Four improvements** in terms of statistical labour migration data collection which the NDEL supports are:

- The introduction of an emigration module into the labour force, community and census surveys to provide data on South Africans residing abroad for purposes of employment could be considered;
- The iteration of the migration module of the LFS at more regular intervals; e.g., two years;
- Strengthening of disaggregation possibilities at provincial and metro level;
- Establishment of a Labour Market Information System (currently envisaged) with clear linkages to labour migration;
- Aligning the labour migration data environment with the Labour Market
 Observatory currently being developed by SADC, that will be including
 information on labour migration, considering the development of a SADC
 data hub on all types of migration data, of which labour migration will be
 part.

- 5.2.2.3 Gathering and reporting on labour migration statistical data will be aligned with the migration statistics conceptual framework adopted by the UN Statistical Commission in 2021.³⁹
- 5.2.2.4 The DEL, DHA, DHET, DST and Statistics SA will come together to establish a joint structure, which can take the form of a network or of resource-sharing, and whose scope and powers will be decided jointly. The newly established structure will ensure sharing of administrative, statistical and research data produced by each institution and organise capacity-building training workshops for data producers and data users to create space for engagement and ensure wide and adequate usage of labour migration data for policy monitoring and evaluation.

5.2.2.4 Its main **purposes** will be to:

- In accordance with the relevant SDG indicators, coordinate labour migration data (both statistical and administrative) analysis and dissemination, standardisation of indicators, and disaggregation of indicators per migratory status, but also by race, gender, sector and geographical location, as well as per other relevant SDGs indicators
- Issue recommendations regarding the monitoring of specific trends as the data become available,
- Update and monitor record-keeping and sustainability of adopted indicators,
- Identify, design and participate in various workshops to enhance the capacity-building for data producers and data users.

5.2.3 Collaboration and partnerships for research on emerging trends in labour migration

- 5.2.3.1 Under the supervision of the DEL's Research Unit, the NDEL will work together with the private sector and enter into a **sustainable partnership with academic institutions** with a track record of research on labour migration issues to establish a schedule of qualitative research on emerging trends which will complement information gathered from statistical and administrative data.
- 5.2.3.2 This partnership will provide the DEL with the necessary resources to produce regular (at least annual) reports on the state of labour migration

³⁹ UN Statistical Commission (Fifty-second session, 1-3 and 5 March 2021) Migration Statistics (E/CN.3/2021/11).

dynamics into and from South Africa to inform the public and policy-makers as well as assist Government in its management of labour migration.

5.2.4 Anticipated benefits

- 5.2.4.1 The DEL will rely on a robust, internationally recognised pool of labour migration relevant data to monitor and evaluate its policy intervention.
- 5.2.4.2 Government as a whole will rely on a functional collaborative information-sharing network for policy-making on labour migration and collaborative partnerships between key departments and statistical agencies will be formalised, strengthened and functional.
- 5.2.4.3 Statistical data collection instruments will be improved and aligned to international standards and better understood by all users.
- 5.2.4.4 Administrative data instruments will be standardised, better kept, and shared for analysis and policy evaluation purposes.
- 5.2.4.5 The relationship between the NDEL and academic institutions will be strengthened leading to mutual reinforcement of knowledge on labour migration and evidence-based policy-making.
- 5.2.4.6 Up-to-date qualitative research on emerging trends will be readily available to the DEL, other departments and statistical agencies, civil society organisations, the media and the public at large.

5.3 Key Area of Intervention 3. Labour migration to South Africa

5.3.1 Scope, problem, objective

- 5.3.1.1 KAI 3 focuses on all activities related to the management of labour migration to South Africa, including the recruitment, selection, placement, employment, access to benefits and return of migrant workers, whether low-, semi- or highly skilled, employed in the South African labour market and their protection.
- 5.3.1.2 Labour migration to South Africa is neither a new phenomenon nor one bound to disappear but rather one in constant flux. While South Africa has policy, legislation, and institutions in place regarding the regulation of labour migration, the White Paper on International Migration for South Africa (2017)

and the LMA have revealed numerous challenges in its management and outcomes:

- Lack of strategic thinking and consistent direction regarding how labour migration should serve national interest as defined in the NDP and other national policy documents;
- Urgency to address the country's skills needs;
- General skills mismatch and inability to retain skills within the country;
- Growing numbers of irregular migrant workers and own-account (selfemployed) in the informal economy confined in low-skilled, precarious, and often dangerous occupations, and unsustainable ad hoc regularisation schemes based on weak partnerships between South Africa and its neighbours within SADC;
- Widespread fraudulent recruitment practices and illegal, dangerous and exploitative working conditions;
- Enforcement challenges, also in relation to the protection of migrant and national workers from exploitative conditions and violations of their rights at work and:
- Non-existent social protection for large numbers of migrant workers, especially those in irregular and vulnerable situations;
- Ineffective social protection systems and claim mechanisms resulting in billions of Rand of unclaimed benefits during and after completion of employment contracts;
- Lack of adequate measures to improve the integration of refugees and asylum seekers into the South African labour market and make use of their skills efficiently;
- Obsolete bilateral labour agreements with SADC countries calling for review and adaptation to existing flows and the new objectives of South Africa's international migration and labour migration policies;
- Lack of ratification by South Africa and its neighbours of international conventions on labour migration, and lack of harmonisation efforts.

5.3.1.3 KAI 3's main objective is to give a new momentum to the management of labour migration to South Africa. This is based on a strategic approach, founded on the set of national priorities and on regional and international commitments of South Africa, aimed at promoting a rights-based, gendersensitive framework for the protection of migrant workers.

5.3.2 Accessing the South African labour market: Strategic orientations

- 5.3.2.1 Retaining control over access to its territory and labour market remains a fundamental expression of any country's sovereignty. South Africa needs to strike a balance between various imperatives:
 - the expectations of its people in terms of their employment, well-being and security,
 - the needs of its economy in terms of prosperity and employment creation,
 - its integration in its region and the sustainability of its partnerships within SADC and beyond.
- 5.3.2.2 South Africa's various **national policy frameworks and international and regional commitments** provide guidance as to the **priorities** that should be pursued in terms of welcoming migrant workers to its labour market. These priorities can be summarised as follows:
 - 1. Attracting and retaining skills (in)to the country to meet temporary shortages and long-term needs of the economy;
 - 2. **Imposing quotas to limit the number of foreigners** with a view to protect employment opportunities for South African workers;
 - 3. **Prioritising certain sectors in urgent need of critical skills** through the establishment of a credible skills planning mechanism;
 - 4. Improving conditions for all migrant workers and their families in terms of human rights and fundamental rights at work as well as fighting xenophobia and any forms of inhuman treatment of migrant workers, also through well-designed and -targeted public awareness campaigns and public discourse engagements;
 - 5. **Improving the conditions of social protection of migrant workers** in South Africa and upon return in their country of origin;
 - 6. Creating legal labour migration pathways through strong bi- and multilateral partnerships with SADC Member States and beyond.
- 5.3.2.3 KIA 3 will therefore focus on these priorities defined at the national level and strengthen or establish the **necessary structures and operating procedures** where relevant to implement these efficiently.
- 5.3.3 Attracting and retaining skills and prioritising sectors in need of critical skills
- 5.3.3.1 The NLMP will focus on **four dimensions** which are interlinked but distinct:

- Attracting skilled workers in general into the country (or brain gain),
- Retaining them,
- Prioritising certain sectors in urgent need of critical skills,
- Skills and qualifications recognition and harmonisation.

These priorities may correspond to different timeframes from the most immediate needs to fill in positions for a few months, to temporary shortages of a few years, to long term structural or strategic needs.

- 5.3.3.2 There are at least **two implications**: First, there should be a sustainable and credible skills-planning mechanism from which to address these varied needs within these different timeframes; second, the implementation measures should be efficient and flexible.
- 5.3.3.3 The establishing of a **skills-planning mechanism is the primary responsibility of DHET** and beyond the scope of this policy. However, the NLMP proposes a phased approach starting from existing instruments and supported by **collaborative work between the DHET, DEL and DHA**.

5.3.3.4 Existing instruments are:

- DHET Occupations in High Demand List 2020 to be reviewed every two years
- DHA Critical Skills List to facilitate the issuing of work visas (as specified in the Immigration Amendment Act of 2013; and following from the former scarce skills list published by the DHA in 2007 under JIPSA).
- 5.3.3.5 Both lists have limitations in format, accuracy, measurement of vacancies and geographical breakdown. It is therefore proposed that the methodology for establishing the two lists be reviewed. It is proposed that the master list be the DHET Occupations in High Demand list, improved from time to time, and that there be an annexed list, the Occupations in High Demand Opened to Foreign Labour or OHDOFL for work visa purposes under joint supervision of the NDEL and DHA.
- 5.3.3.6 The **OHDOFL list** should also be updated every two years. It should be based strictly on occupations drawn from the DHET OHD list from which certain occupations will be removed for reasons which should be justified by national policy. These would typically be occupations reserved to citizens due to security requirements and strategy (e.g., security, civil service restrictions, national policy). The OHDOFL List should provide targets per occupations, at least at national level.
- 5.3.3.7 A **third list, which could be called Critical Skills List**, should be drafted on an annual basis, to identify a set of occupations urgently needed in the

country. It could also be established from special requests by employers providing verified evidence of challenges in specific occupations and sectors.

- 5.3.3.8 There should be **proactive recruitment of foreign skills.** A set of measures, to be envisaged with the Department of International Relations and Cooperation (DIRCO) and in consultation and collaboration with employers' organisations, could entail: Job advertisements relayed by embassies; Campaigns about the Occupations lists; Facilitation of job fairs abroad; Subsidisation of immigration costs; Fast-tracking of immigration procedures; etc.
- 5.3.3.9 Depending on the identification of specific occupations (short term, temporary, long term), specific **skills transfer measures** should be adopted. This would require amendment of the Employment Services Act of 2014 from time to time. For example, skills transfer should be adapted to the relevance of the type of qualifications and skills brought by the foreign employee rather than be standardised. Also, it may be impractical to expect effective skills transfers in certain occupations, such as domestic work, short-term work engagements and seasonal (agricultural) labour, as well as in work environments not attractive to South Africans. Skills transfer plans should also not be used as replacement of or to the detriment of skills development plans in enterprises of more than 50 employees. There may be a need to assist employers with preparing a Skills Transfer Plan; SETAs may have to be involved for this purpose, through the development of guidelines for the effective implementation of skills transfer plans.
- 5.3.3.10 In fact, a more formalised approach may also have to be considered: in particular instances **(formal) upskilling** may in any event and in addition to formal skills transfers be needed as many South Africans lack basic literacy and numeracy skills, implying that they are not eligible even to enter lower-level NQF learnerships.
- 5.3.3.11 The legislative framework informing the imposition of the requirement of a skills transfer plan should allow for exemption in relation to specified sectors or sub-sectors of the labour market, for a set time period. Legislation should also indicate appropriate penalties for non-compliance by employers, and ensure that inspectors have the required powers to enforce the arrangement. Monitoring and reporting mechanisms need to be developed; a clear third-party review process may be needed.
- 5.3.3.12 **Retention of skills** in the country is a clearly identified national priority. Recent research points to the risk of attrition to emigration also affecting highly skilled foreign workers in South Africa (Segatti, 2014). International research

(Carrera et al., 2014) shows that the **following factors play a decisive role in the retention of highly skilled migrants**:

- Access to contract of employment for permanent positions;
- Joint visa procedures for spouse and dependents;
- Automatic issuance of work visa for spouse;
- Right to study for spouse and dependents;
- Facilitated access to permanent residence after no longer than three years for the migrant worker and family.

Employers should therefore not be discouraged from granting permanent positions to highly skilled foreign workers. Visa dispositions cited above should accompany issuance of critical skills or any work visa whose holder falls under either the OHDOFL or the Critical Skills lists. The automatic issuance of work visas for spouses and dependants of such work visa holders should be considered. The same may be required in the case of spouses/dependants of inter-company transferees.

5.3.3.13 The processing of critical skills visa applications should be based on the **meeting of targets** set for the OHDOFL and Critical Skills lists.

5.3.3.14 Full alignment with the SADC Qualifications Framework (SADCQF) should be ensured (see par 3.2.4.4 of this Policy).

5.3.4 Imposing quotas to protect job opportunities for local workers

5.3.4.1 The imposition of quotas to limit the number of foreign nationals from competing for the few technical and low skilled jobs available is being considered. This would require enabling legal provisions to this effect. This is a *current* requirement, in terms of the *Immigration Regulations* (2014) (as amended) made under the *Immigration Act* of 2002, in relation to **business persons** applying for either a **business visa** or a **permanent residence permit**.⁴⁰ Also, the draft *Regulations on the Employment of Foreign Nationals* (2018) in terms of ESA requires proof of this requirement on the part of the applicant for a **work visa** or a **corporate visa**.⁴¹ A related question is whether this requirement can, or should be made applicable also to the composition of businesses

_

⁴⁰ First Amendment of the Immigration Regulations, 2014 made under the Immigration Act (Government Notice No. R. 1328, Government Gazette 42071 of 29 November 2018), amending Regulations 14 and 24 – this is applicable to the situation where a person intends to establish or invest in a business, or has done so.

⁴¹ Draft Regulations on the Employment of Foreign Nationals (Government Notice No. R. 1433, Government Gazette 42120 of 28 December 2018: Regulation 2(1)(k) and 3(1)(k) respectively.

already/currently employing foreign nationals, and not only when a business visa (or a permanent residence permit for a business person), work visa or corporate visa application, or the renewal of a business visa, is entertained.

5.3.4.2 Country policies and practices in relation to the quota arrangement intended in the narrower sense above, differ vastly. A recent OECD/ILO report on the contribution of immigrants to the economies of **developing countries** notes that:

"Labour immigration quotas can be used to limit the number of labour immigrants and to direct them to specific occupations or sectors. Argentina, Cote d'Ivoire, Nepal and Rwanda have no specific quotas in place. Some other partner countries have certain forms of quotas. For example, at the firm level, foreign-born workers can represent up to 40% of staff under corporate permits in **South Africa**, while companies in the **Dominican Republic** are only allowed to employ immigrant workers up to 20%. In Ghana individual companies have some restrictions on the total number of immigrant employees."⁴²

5.3.4.3 In fact, it has to be noted that imposing quota regimes is a worldwide phenomenon, also in countries of the global North, for example in EU Member States.⁴³ In *Rafoneke v Minister of Justice and Correctional Services*⁴⁴ the Constitutional Court affirmed that the constitutional reservation of the right to trade, occupation or profession to citizens is not uncommon in democracies, and that the South African state has an obligation to protect the interests of its citizens.

5.3.4.4 However, as also acknowledged in *Rafoneke* and a number of key Supreme Court of Appeal judgments, the total exclusion from work of migrant workers, or particular categories of migrant workers, may amount to the impairment of the constitutional right to human dignity.

5.3.4.5 Also, the inconsistent or arbitrary determination of a quota, for particular sectors or occupations, may fall foul of constitutional equality

⁴² OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to Developing Countries' Economies* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessed at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264288737-en on 3 October 2019) 62. See also OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to the Dominican Republic's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessed at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264301146-en on 4 October 2019).

⁴³ See European Commission *The application of quotas in EU Member States as a measure for managing labour migration from third countries* (EMN INFORM, 2013) – https://emn.ie/publications/the-application-of-quotas-in-eu-member-states-as-a-measure-for-managing-labour-migration-from-third-countries-emn-informs/.

⁴⁴ 2022 (6) SA 27 (CC); 2022 (12) BCLR 1489 (CC).

prescripts, even if it could be argued that, based on the provisions of section 22 of the Constitution, the state is entitled to regulate freedom of trade, occupation and profession in favour of South African citizens.

5.3.4.6 In introducing a quota system, particular attention would have to be paid to the fact that the certain categories of foreign workers generally have access to the labour market on par with South African citizens – including permanent residents (a category which in turn includes special dispensation holders) and refugees.

5.3.4.7 In view of the fact that the imposition of quotas may impinge on the constitutional rights of those affected thereby, it needs to take into consideration several qualifications, with particular emphasis on:

- To avoid arbitrary decision-making in this area, the imposition of quotas should be informed by labour market evidence.
- Imposing quotas should be accompanied by a transparent process, which allows for consultation also at the provincial level and with sectoral roleplayers. Among others, the unavailability of South Africans to occupy certain positions and the inability to attract South African with sufficient skills to work in certain sectors, are some of the matters to be considered in the course of the consultation.
- As indicated by the Constitutional Court in Rafoneke, reserving trade, occupations or professions for South Africans needs to take into account South Africa's international law reciprocal obligations under multilateral and bilateral treaties, such as GATS (General Agreement on Trade in Services). Imposition of quotas therefore has to mindful of the fact that citizens from designated countries may have an entitlement to work in a particular trade, occupation or sector.
- Provision needs to be made to apply for exemptions from a quota regime.
 This should be stipulated (also) in the legislation, and not merely in regulations. Relevant factors or criteria to be considered should among others include actual skills needed and critical skills provided for in the Critical Skills List; as well as sector- or occupation-relevant realities in the country.
- There should be a process of regular review of quotas, based on reliable labour market evidence and a transparent process.

- Also, employers should be assisted in how to transition to the new quota system.
- The continued employment of foreign nationals in excess of a quota imposed on the sector or occupation, especially those who are permanently employed, is a particularly contentious area. Termination of employment under these circumstances may raise labour law procedural considerations, in addition to constitutional concerns.
- The imposition of quotas to regulate competition between South African and foreign national workers in the informal economy for limited available public space and access to markets and other resources needs to be considered. This would require enabling legal provisions to this effect at local government level taking into account the requirement that the imposition of quotas has to be informed by comprehensive statistical evidence with regard to each work sector in the informal economy.

5.3.5 Preventing fraudulent and unethical recruitment and regulating intermediaries

- 5.3.5.1 **Recruitment** is a critical dimension of regular labour migration. With increased poverty and inequality, structurally high unemployment rates and young populations, Southern Africa and the Africa region as a whole are prone to fraudulent and unethical recruitment practices. The shift from the migrant labour system, where recruitment was centralised by one agency and served one industrial sector, to the current context which is dominated by individual initiatives and a vast array of private intermediaries calls for more stringent regulation.
- 5.3.5.2 To regulate recruitment practices, South Africa draws on several international frameworks, binding protocols and conventions, as well as its own legislation These are among others:
 - ILO Fair Recruitment guidelines
 - IOM's social compliance framework: IRIS
 - World Employment Confederation Code of Conduct
 - Palermo protocols ratified by South Africa
 - SADC Regional Strategic Plan on Combating Illegal Migration, Smuggling of Migrants and Trafficking in Persons
 - SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework and Action Plan
- 5.3.5.3 In terms of **national legislation**, the **Employment Services Act No. 4 of 2014** regulates the **operation of private employment agencies**, both temporary

employment services and recruitment agencies constituting private employment agencies for purposes of the Act. Draft regulations of 2018 also provide for the recruitment of foreign workers by private employment agencies, as the Act works on the premise that all provisions of the labour legislation apply to all workers regardless of their status. While the Employment Services Act has usefully strengthened labour legislation, its current state leaves the following situations unaddressed:

- The explicit authorisation for private employment agencies to facilitate the recruitment of foreign workers into South Africa;
- The sourcing and recruitment of foreign workers abroad for employment in South Africa;
- The recruitment of South African workers for overseas placement by South African or foreign private employment agencies or the partnering between South African agencies and foreign ones;
- The activities of foreign private employment agencies in South Africa;
- Online recruitment activities by South African or foreign private employment agencies.

Future review of the regulations should address these gaps.

- 5.3.5.4 The **vetting of contracts of employment** in the process of work visa issuance needs to be strengthened to ensure full compliance with labour legislation and sectoral determination where relevant. It should apply across sectors, including in farming for seasonal work. Compliance with contract of employment conditions should also become a condition for renewal of registration for private employment agencies.
- 5.3.5.5 The **charging of fees to work-seekers** which is authorised under specific circumstances under Regulation 5(8) of the Regulations with regards to private employment agencies published in terms of the Skills Development Act and under Section 15(2) of the Employment Services Act (forthcoming regulations) needs to be clarified as a matter of priority, including in situations of recruitment of migrant workers abroad or recruitment of South Africans for overseas placement.
- 5.3.5.6 Consideration needs to be given to **involve public employment agencies** in the **procurement of migrant workers** to fill critical skills needs in South Africa, and to arrange for **government-to-government agreements for the recruitment of South African workers** to help fulfil skills needs of SADC and other countries, in particular sectors.
- 5.3.5.7 Consideration should also be given to arrange for **self-regulation** of private employment agencies in particular via the establishment of umbrella

bodies exercising professional control (among others via the issuance of Codes of Conduct). The Kenyan examples of KAPEA and ASMAK serve as successful examples. Private regulation provides for professional standards set by the industry itself, and for supervision by the industry. It effectively strengthens and complements public regulation.

- 5.3.6 Enforcing rights at work for all workers: Sensitization, education, labour inspection and conciliation mechanisms, sensitive sectors
- 5.3.6.1 South Africa has embraced **existing international frameworks of protection of migrant workers' rights** through its membership of the ILO and SADC (SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework and Action Plan). At **national level**, its NDP and the White Paper on International Migration both support effective protection of all migrant workers and the strengthening of regular pathways to labour migration. South African legislation has explicitly adopted the principle of equality of treatment throughout its different Acts and institutions.
- 5.3.6.2 However, research on conditions of employment of migrant workers in South Africa has regularly revealed violations of their fundamental human and labour rights, non-compliance with sectoral determination, particularly on minimum wages. Statistical data indicate the concentration of migrant workers in vulnerable conditions of work and informal situations of employments. As mentioned earlier in this policy (see par 3.1.3.2), international reporting mechanisms and supervisory bodies have pointed to repeated cases of abuses, xenophobic violence and discrimination against migrants in general and in instances, migrant workers. This stock taking calls for strengthened and effective enforcement of migrant workers' rights.
- 5.3.6.3 Research on conditions of own-account (self-employed) migrant workers in the informal economy in South African municipalities has revealed violations of their fundamental human rights, discrimination by municipal authorities and enforcement agents, and consequent vulnerability to practices of bribery and corruption as the only means of securing access to public space, markets and other basic work resources.
- 5.3.6.4 The NLMP asserts the role of **Public Employment Services** within the NDEL in terms of coordination of all interventions aimed at improving those conditions through a holistic approach which addresses all the different stages in the migrant worker's labour migration cycle, from recruitment, information and sensitisation, travel to South Africa, contract of employment, induction at work site, conditions of work and of living, access to social protection and portability of benefits, and return and reintegration in the country of origin.

Some of these activities, in particular those performed in South Africa, are under the direct supervision of PES, and those outside the country are to be undertaken in partnership with PES' counterparts in, in particular, SADC countries of origin.

5.3.6.5 In addition to its general coordination role and the regulation of PEAs, PES and more specifically, the **International Cross Border Labour Migration Directorate**, will undertake to modernise its work visa application operating procedures and coordination mechanisms with other departments as described in Sub-section 5.1.2 and 5.1.3 of the NLMP.

5.3.6.6 Central to the enforcement of existing legislation is the role of **Inspection** and **Enforcement Services** (IES) of the NDEL. IES will reinforce substantively its role in the implementation of labour migration policy. It will be done through the following **measures**:

- Labour inspectors of both DEL and DHA to be trained to the specific requirements of migrant workers' protection and to be retrained when new processes are introduced;
- Labour and immigration inspections conducted in respect of each legislation to ensure strengthened enforcement, also in relation to the protection of workers' rights, with a specific focus on sectors of interest known to have concentrations of migrant workers, including known vulnerable sectors such as domestic work, construction, farming;
- Municipal enforcement agents to be trained to the specific requirements of the protection of own-account (self-employed) migrant workers in the informal economy, and to be retrained when new processes are introduced;
- Disaggregation per migratory status of worker (foreign / national) will be streamlined in notices issued to employers for non-compliance all inspections (work visa and general labour inspections) to create data on discrimination and meet the requirements of SDG 17.18;
- Record-keeping of violations of labour legislation will be undertaken to monitor characterised violation trends per sector, occupation, type of employer, geographical area, nationality; blacklisting of repeat offenders
- Collaboration with prosecuting authorities for most serious violations and abuses will be strengthened to ensure robustness of evidence and increase conviction rates of fraudulent and abusive employers.
- It is necessary to ensure that inspectors have to powers to stringently enforce compliance with labour legislation and migrant worker-specific legislation applicable to migrant workers. Their powers and functions should be set out clearly in legislation, which should deal with the

following specific matters, along the lines provided for in other South African labour laws:

- Appointment of labour inspectors (if not already provided for)
- Functions and powers of inspectors
- Powers of entry
- Powers to question and inspect
- Cooperation with labour inspectors
- Securing an undertaking
- Compliance order

5.3.6.7 The NLMP acknowledges the role of the **CCMA** and the Labour Court in assisting workers regardless of their migratory status to pursue their rights through dispute resolution and encourages further initiatives to strengthen its ability to engage regular and irregular migrant workers. Among others, the following **measures** should be considered:

- Sensitisation of all workers through information campaigns conducted by IES to the scope of operations for CCMA and the Labour Court;
- Capacity-building of mediators and judges to labour migration issues and specific rights of migrant workers under South African legislation and jurisprudence;
- Record keeping of cases dealt with by the two institutions with disaggregation per migratory status (SDG 17.18) in order to allow for analyses of trends.

5.3.6.8 **Workers' and employers' organisations** have an important role to play in preventing, detecting and combatting exploitative and abusive situations among their members. In addition to reinforcing their role at policy advisory level as indicated in this policy, of paramount importance is their role in training their members concerning the rights of migrant workers, and developing effective services to assist migrant workers at all stages of the migration cycle – prior to departure e.g. through information dissemination, as well as direct services for those facing abuse, exploitation, harassment while employed,

5.3.6.9 In addition to the previous points of intervention, there is need for immediate action towards identified industrial sectors and categories of migrant workers with a record of documented abuses and exploitation and affected by general deficits of decent work.

The **sectors** are:

- Construction and related services
- Domestic work and cleaning services
- Farming

- Hospitality and related services
- Mining and sub-contracting
- Security
- Entertainment
- Care work

Categories of migrant workers particularly at risk are:

- Irregular migrants
- · Migrants with chronic diseases or disability
- Women and youth
- Children employed illegally
- Domestic workers
- Farm workers
- Female entertainment and sex workers
- Community health workers, waste pickers and informal traders

In collaboration with relevant departments, the NDEL will develop a **priority** annual action plan to strengthen advocacy, inspection and enforcement in these sectors specifically targeting the situation of vulnerable categories of migrant workers with referral and protection contingency plans for victims of the most serious abuses.

5.3.7 Social protection and compensation of migrant workers in South Africa and back in the country of origin

5.3.7.1 The social protection and compensation of migrant workers is supported broadly in international and AU frameworks. It has been acknowledged as both one of the main weaknesses and priority areas by SADC Member States, first in its 2007 Code on Social Security (Article 17), and in both its Labour Migration Policy Framework (2014) and Action Plan (2020-2025). South Africa's (2010-2014) DWCP identified it as its main priority in relation with migrant workers and the White Paper on International Migration (2017) explicitly supports putting in place "mechanisms (...) to facilitate provision of social security and portability of social benefits to qualifying international migrants" (Chap. 13, 2017: 65). At the AU level, comprehensive provision is now made for access to social security for migrant workers and portability of social security benefits in the JLMP, the MPFA, Article 19 of the AU Free Movement Protocol adopted in

2018 and, from the perspective of African countries of origin, the AU Draft Guidelines on the Development of a Model Migrant Welfare Programme/System. At the SADC level, the SADC Cross-Border Portability of Social Security Benefits Policy Framework (2016) and the Guidelines on the Portability of Social Security Benefits in SADC (2019) provide a framework for the cross-border portability of social security benefits.

- 5.3.7.2 **Specific challenges and bottlenecks** related to the social protection and compensation of migrant workers in South Africa and back in their country of origin have been documented in multiple reports.
- 5.3.7.3 The NLMP acknowledges these most pressing needs for intervention and proposes a range of measures in the **following areas**:
 - a. Actual enforcement of social protection rights which migrant workers are entitled to, including access to health care;
 - b. Effective and sustainable facilitation of access to accrued rights and benefits in South Africa and back in the country of origin;
 - c. Emergency exhaustion of outstanding claims
 - d. Actual enforcement of claims for compensation under COIDA and ODMWA
 - e. Prevention of exposure of migrant workers to Occupational Safety and Health hazards
 - f. Improvement of data capturing and reporting on social protection and compensation

In collaboration with relevant departments and agencies, the DEL will develop an annual action plan on the social protection and compensation of migrant workers to implement these areas of intervention.

- 5.3.7.4 Area a. Actual enforcement of social protection rights which migrant workers are entitled to, including access to health care should focus on the following:
 - Ensure that social protection measures, in particular contributory social security measures, are on par with those availed to South African workers in terms of equality of treatment and non-discrimination and in compliance with existing legislation are clearly specified in contracts of employment vetted by the DEL;

- Ensure that social protection contributions by employers and employees and actual access to benefits are effective during inspections for work and corporate visa holders and if not, issue sanctions;
- Sensitise employers to the need to extend social protection to migrant workers effectively, including UIF and pension contributions where relevant;
- Sensitise provident and pension funds and operators in this sector to the need to develop specific outreach strategies for migrant workers;
- Sensitise workers' organisations to the role they can play in running the necessary checks to ensure that migrant workers' rights to social protection are enforced;
- In collaboration with the DoH, sensitise public health care management and medical personnel to the rights of both regular and irregular migrant workers and working refugees and asylum seekers.
- Sensitise migrant workers about their rights to social protection.

5.3.7.5 Areas b. Effective and sustainable facilitation of access to accrued rights and benefits in South Africa and back in the country of origin and c. Emergency exhaustion of outstanding claims should focus on the following:

- Strengthen human resources within the Labour Centres with administrative skills to facilitate effective access to accrued rights and benefits, especially in situations of litigation and blockade, and with the capacity to initiate legal redress if need be;
- Streamline access to affordable remittance transfers to countries of origin;
- Prioritise the exhaustion of outstanding claims recorded in pension, provident and compensation funds over a one-year timeframe;
- Ensure accessibility of this service to current and former migrant workers through online service, hotline telephone line and face-to-face meetings;
- Utilise the SADC Forum to identify development, job-creating projects drawing on funds accumulated by former migrant workers;
- Ensure that this unit works closely with relevant departments (National Treasury, UIF and Compensation Fund, as well DoH (in relation to the ODMWA-mandated Compensation Commissioner)), agencies and employers' organisations in South Africa, and relevant counterparts across SADC Member States, essentially with Botswana, Eswatini, Lesotho, Malawi, Mozambique, Zambia and Zimbabwe.

- 5.3.7.6 Areas d. Actual enforcement of claims for compensation under COIDA and ILO Convention 19 (Equality of Treatment Accident compensation) as well as ODMWA and e. Prevention of exposure of migrant workers to Occupational Safety and Health hazards should focus on the following;
 - The DEL and the Compensation Fund, as well as DoH under whose auspices the Compensation Commissioner operates, should work closely towards the exhaustion of outstanding claims by former migrant workers;
 - Sensitisation by IES of employers' and workers' organisations to prevent exposure of all workers to OSH hazards and the concentration of migrant workers in exposed occupations and shifts;
 - Invest further in mobile clinics and health check-ups, and finding and supporting beneficiaries in neighbouring countries;
 - Streamline and improve systems to determine the eligibility of beneficiaries abroad to claim benefits.

5.3.7.7 Area f. Improvement of data capturing and reporting on social protection and compensation should focus on the following:

- Introduce disaggregation per migratory status (nationality and work permit type) in record keeping of processed cases for assistance with pension and compensation rights;
- Centralise data capturing with the structure established in Sub-section 5.2 on Data for policy monitoring to evaluate progress and achievement
- Ensure regular internal and public reporting on progress achieved on recovery of benefits by migrant workers

5.3.8 Integration of refugees and asylum seekers into the labour market

5.3.8.1 In the absence of specific income grants, integration of refugees and asylum seekers into the labour market is considered international best practice. The 1951 Refugee Convention, ratified by South Africa, recommends access to gainful employment (Chapter III, Article 17). The ILO also recently formalised this issue in its Guiding Principles on the Access of Refugees and Other Forcibly Displaced Persons to the Labour Market (2016). South Africa has adopted this approach since the adoption of its Refugees Act in 1998, for refugees, and through jurisprudence for asylum seekers in 2004 (*Watchenuka* case) and for trade licenses in 2014 (Somali Association of South Africa case).

5.3.8.2 The **White Paper on International Migration** (Chapter 13) reasserts South Africa's international commitments and its specific commitment to a non-

encampment policy (Op.cit.: 60). The White Paper envisages the "removal of automatic right to work and study for asylum seekers" (Op.cit.: 61), now confirmed by the provisions of the Refugees Amendment Act 11 of 2017. To the extent that a right to work for asylum-seekers is endorsed for particular asylum-seekers, and generally in relation to refugees, the NLMP addresses the issue of labour market integration for both refugees and asylum seekers as per the discussion below.

5.3.8.3 While very few data are available on this specific group regarding its performance in the labour market, **available research** shows that their integration into the labour market is currently hindered by:

- Employers' suspicion and ignorance of their labour rights and documentation;
- Legislative void regarding for instance their access to employment and training services;
- Challenges in accessing banking services due to suspicion and ignorance of banking operators;
- Lack of clarity and length of processes related to residence permits, with refugees' application for permanent residence and asylum seekers' adjudications taking extended periods of time;
- Challenges in the recognition of their qualifications and experience.

These challenges create a situation where many individuals in this group are maintained in a state of limbo preventing them from making positive contributions to South African society and its economy.

5.3.8.4 The NLMP proposes the following **measures**:

- Sensitisation of employers' and workers' organisations, private employment agencies, and labour inspectors of both DEL and DHA to the specific rights held by, documentation issued to and vulnerabilities encountered by refugees and asylum seekers;
- Sensitisation of the banking sector operators to the importance of this category of workers accessing banking services to facilitate their full integration into the labour market, where foreseen by legislation;
- In collaboration with the DHA, and subject to prevailing legislation, detection of refugees and asylum seekers' experience and qualifications at an early stage and orientation towards relevant institutions with a view to their labour market integration or completion of training and education;
- Disaggregation of data regarding refugees and asylum seekers per gender, qualification, experience and employment situation and

centralisation in the structure proposed in Sub-section 5.2 to monitor trends and patterns of integration into the labour market.

- 5.3.9 Working together as SADC: Ratification of conventions, social security agreements, privileged bilateral partnerships and special SADC special visas
- 5.3.9.1 As an AU and SADC Member State, South Africa has repeatedly committed to furthering **regional integration**. This it has done also through its ratification of several relevant SADC Protocols, including the Protocol on the Facilitation of the Movement of Persons. Labour migration is a key pillar of this as highlighted in the AU Revised Migration Policy Framework for Africa and Joint Labour Migration Programme, and the SADC Protocol on the Facilitation of Movement and SADC Labour Migration Policy Framework and Action Plan. The DHA's White Paper considers integration within SADC as paramount to South Africa's international migration policy and proposes a set of measures to facilitate further the safe, orderly and regular migration of SADC nationals to South Africa (Chapter 11).
- 5.3.9.2 Convinced that only durable solutions can alleviate the current negative pressure exerted by large numbers of irregular migrant workers on wages, conditions of work and more broadly, the bargaining power of all workers in South Africa, and recognising that their presence constitutes an obstacle to the fair implementation of labour legislation by the NDEL, the NDEL supports the visas proposed by the DHA for piloting: the SADC special work visa, the SADC traders' visa, the SADC small and medium enterprise (SME) visa (Op.cit., Chapter 11: 57). These visas will need to be explicitly designed to include informal cross-border traders and own-account (self-employed) workers in the informal economy. The DEL proposes to conduct preliminary research into the implementation and impact of these visas on the labour market and to assist the DHA in determining criteria for their implementation.
- 5.3.9.3 Regarding **regular migrants from SADC countries**, implement the provisions of the Protocol on the Facilitation of the Movement of Persons, ratified by South Africa, while heeding the free movement of workers provisions of the Protocol to the Treaty establishing the African Economic Community relating to the Free Movement of Persons, Right of Residence and Right of Establishment (AU FMP).

5.3.9.4 The NLMP goes further in proposing the following measures to strengthen partnerships and collaborative approaches with South Africa's neighbours in SADC:

- The DEL will make use of the SADC Employment and Labour Sector (ELS) platform to advocate for ratification of international and regional (AU and SADC) instruments for the protection of migrant workers with a view to creating thresholds of protection within SADC;
- The DEL will work closely with DTIC and DSBD to implement the STR (Simplified Trade Regime) for informal cross-border traders in agreement with neighbouring SADC Member States;
- The DEL will work closely with DIRCO to review and amend existing bilateral labour agreements with SADC Member States with a view to aligning them to international standards of protection, as promoted in ILO Recommendation No. 86 Annex and to minimum standards favourable to workers;
- Where possible and relevant, the DEL in collaboration with the
 Department of Social Development will enter into mutual social security
 agreements to reciprocate social security coverage with SADC Member
 States the 2016 SADC Cross-Border Portability of Social Security Benefits
 Policy Framework and the Guidelines on the Portability of Social Security
 Benefits in SADC (2019) already provide a basis for action in this regard;
- The NDEL will actively participate to **Joint Bilateral Commissions** with countries of origin and promote the NLMP approach across all discussions relating to labour migration;
- The NDEL will support strengthened collaboration and joint operations between its labour inspectorate and those of neighbouring countries of origin of migrant workers.
- The DEL will encourage South African workers' organisations to consider entering into bilateral trade union agreements with their sister organisations in countries of origin to work jointly on prevention of fraudulent recruitment and educate migrant workers to South African labour laws, and encourage South African informal traders' organizations to enter into bilateral agreements with their sister organizations across borders to negotiate for the implementation of the STR (Simplified Trade Regime) on common borders between them.

 Strengthen SADC-wide collaborative action in other identified areas of relevance, including migrant health and the skills and qualifications recognition.

5.3.10 Anticipated benefit

- 5.3.10.1 Clarity of purpose and of complementarity between the DHA and the NDEL in their respective responsibilities will lead to increased efficiency in implementation, monitoring and evaluation.
- 5.3.10.2 The approach adopted being strongly rooted in identified policy commitments will be seen by civil servants and recipients as more legitimate and consistent with broader objectives, such as employment policy.
- 5.3.10.3 The proposed measures offer a balanced, measured and flexible way forward, prioritising the import of necessary skills into the country, on the basis of sustainable evidence-gathering mechanisms, and the formalisation of regular pathways for the lower-skilled from SADC to ensure regional integration and cohesion.
- 5.3.10.4 Emphasis can then be placed on stringent implementation of labour laws based on the education, sensitisation and strong adherence of all key role players, Inspection and Enforcement Services of the NDEL, employers, workers' organisations and migrant workers.
- 5.3.10.5 South Africa's links with its neighbours are strengthened through renewed, enhanced partnerships working toward harmonisation of standards across SADC.
- 5.3.10.6 Improved protection, including social protection of migrant workers.

5.4 Key Area of Intervention 4. Labour migration from South Africa

5.4.1 Scope, problem, objective

- 5.4.1.1 KAI 4 focuses on interventions which aim to protect and, where necessary and strategic, assist South African workers in search of employment experience abroad.
- 5.4.1.2 The NLMP approach to labour migration from South Africa is one that is mindful of the **fundamental right of movement** enshrined in the South African Constitution as well as in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and South

Africa's international obligations towards its own citizens abroad. It is also mindful of the guidance in this regard contained in the African Union's Draft Guidelines on the Development of a Model Migrant Welfare Programme/System and the UN *Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration* (2018). The NLMP also acknowledges the following **challenges**:

- The emigration of South Africans for employment purposes has been a neglected area of State intervention;
- As a result, its mapping and data collection have been limited and inconsistent;
- Data available point to acute rates of emigration among specific, highly skilled occupations, and in some instances, scarce skills;
- Retention of skills and incentives for South African emigrants to come back on a temporary or permanent basis have been neglected;
- There is evidence of remigration of highly skilled foreign professionals from South Africa to other OECD countries pointing to challenges in their retention, particularly in the health sector;
- The facilitation of recruitment and placement of South African workseekers overseas in fair and ethical conditions of employment for occupations or skills levels which are in high offer in South Africa and for purposes of acquisition of experience and exposure to international standards has not been sufficiently explored;
- South African migrant workers are not offered adequate assistance and protection in terms of their labour and social protection rights throughout their journey and upon return to South Africa, especially in terms of fraudulent and unethical recruitment and reintegration into the labour market.
- 5.4.1.3 The NLMP offers a set of strategic objectives and effective practical intervention measures to strengthen protection of and assistance to South African citizens seeking employment experience abroad.
- 5.4.2 Policy development, monitoring of brain drain and mapping of diaspora 5.4.2.1 The NLMP supports the development of a diaspora policy in close collaboration with Dirco.
- 5.4.2.2 In collaboration with Statistics South Africa, DIRCO and the DHA, the NDEL, as part of the structure proposed in 5.2 (KAI 2) will **review and strengthen quantitative and qualitative data collection mechanisms for the monitoring of**

the departures of skilled South Africans and (with the support of the IOM) mapping of skilled South Africans established abroad for employment purposes.

- 5.4.2.3 Monitoring and mapping activities will result in the **publication of policy-oriented analyses** informing outreach and sensitisation campaigns and further qualitative research on the understanding of drivers of emigration and remigration.
- 5.4.2.4 Remittances will be estimated from the balance of payment at the Reserve Bank. With regards to the use of remittances, income and expenditure surveys will describe the dynamics related to the expenditure of such remittances.

5.4.3 Incentives to stay and incentives to come back

- 5.4.3.1 In collaboration with relevant departments and drawing on both the DHET Occupations in High Demand list (5.3.3) and the monitoring and mapping tools described in 5.4.2, the NDEL will design a **national strategy for skills retention**, targeting both South African and foreign highly skilled workers, in sectors particularly affected by skills loss through emigration or remigration and shortages.
- 5.4.3.2 This national strategy for skills retention will include a section on incentives to come back on a temporary or permanent basis to South Africa and to impart skills and experience in a range of ways, targeting countries of destination of South African highly skilled workers or workers who have been educated and trained in South Africa. This plan can include seasonal programmes, volunteering, lecturing, reintegration with promotion, etc...
- 5.4.4 Overseas recruitment facilitation and placement of South African workseekers and protection throughout the migration journey, including reintegration upon return
- 5.4.4.1 Cognisant of the fact that this has been a neglected dimension of labour migration policy in South Africa, the NDEL will undertake **research into the placement of South African work-seekers overseas through fair recruitment processes and into decent conditions of employment for occupations or skills levels which are in high offer in South Africa and for purposes of acquisition of experience and exposure to international standards. This research will envisage the sectors and occupations of relevance, the availability and capacity of existing public and private placement services, required accompanying services for**

overseas assistance, and overseas niche markets offering conditions of employment and social protection commensurate with or superior to South African standards. Differentiated policy options and pilots could be run.

- 5.4.4.2 **Sectors and occupations** which could be explored in priority and where South Africa already has recognised training standards are the entertainment industry, seafarers and cruise ship staff, domestic work, housekeeping, and care.
- 5.4.4.3 Independently of the outcome of 5.4.4.1, the NDEL will establish assistance services for South African workers already employed abroad and in need of assistance. In collaboration with DIRCO, the NDEL will discuss the possibility to establish hotlines and posting labour attachés when and where relevant to address South African overseas workers' most frequent assistance requests.
- 5.4.4.4 To the extent required, NDEL in collaboration with DIRCO will make available legal and welfare support to South African migrant workers abroad. Consideration will also be given to extending social security support to South African migrant workers who may not be appropriately covered by the social security system of the country of destination.
- 5.4.4.5 In collaboration with the DoH, the DEL will assist with the **reintegration** of health professionals into the South African labour market, preferably in the public sector, upon their return from overseas placement.
- 5.4.4.6 Conclude bilateral labour agreements or memoranda of understanding in collaboration with other line departments for the **provision of surplus manpower to governments and enterprises abroad** where this is needed, on the basis of government-to-government arrangements
- 5.4.4.7 Develop and implement, in collaboration with other line departments, frameworks and programmes to **reintegrate returning South African migrant workers** into the South African labour market and society.

5.4.5 Anticipated benefit

5.4.5.1 The South African Government and public will have reliable, up-to-date data on flows and stocks of highly skilled South Africans employed abroad and on sectors and occupations particularly affected by attrition to emigration or remigration.

- 5.4.5.2 South Africans in search of an overseas employment experience will be assisted and protected throughout their journey by reliable and effective Government services.
- 5.4.5.3 South Africa will rely on a national strategy for skills retention.
- 5.4.5.4 South African work-seekers with skills in high offer in South Africa will be availed safe and orderly opportunities to acquire overseas work experience at conditions commensurate with or superior to South African standards.
- 5.4.5.5 Assistance to reintegration into the labour market, especially into the public sector, will be available upon return.

SECTION 6. SUMMARISED CONCLUSIONS AND THE WAY FORWARD

The absence of a streamlined labour migration policy framework will perpetuate a number of undesirable realities:

- A fragmented and inconsistent approach to labour migration;
- Non-aligned institutional frameworks;
- Irregular labour migration;
- Non-acquisition and -retention of critical skills;
- Insufficient regulatory frameworks, also in respect of recruitment; and
- The absence of a framework for supporting and channelling South Africans in the diaspora or wanting to work abroad.

Two measures in particular need to be taken:

- Firstly, there is a need for comprehensive consultations, also within government (for example, DMR, DHA and DIRCO), and with other stakeholders; and
- Secondly, draft legislation aimed at implementing the Policy should be developed, supported by an explanatory memorandum explaining the thrust and key provisions of the said legislation.

SECTION 7. ANNEXES

7.1 High-level roll-out/implementation plan

Roll-Out plan/Road Map		
Action	Responsible Entity	Time frame
NEDLAC Consultations concluded on the Draft Policy and Proposed Employment Services Amendment Bill (ESAB)	DG and DDG PES	10 August 2023
Presidency Secondary Socio Economic Impact Assessment System (SEIAS) Certificate issued	DDG: PES	04 November 2023
State Law Advisors for secondary (ESAB) Certification issued	DDG: PES	14 December 2023
Government Social and Economic Cluster Presentation made on revised NLMP/ESAB	DG: Employment and Labour	February 2024
5. Presentation of NLMP/ESAB Cabinet for approval to table to Parliament	Minister	February 2024

7.2 Labour Migration Assessment for South Africa, 2017

To be provided separately.

7.3 List of references and policy documents

7.3.1 General

- Budlender, D. (2013) MiWORC Report N°2. Improving the quality of available statistics on foreign labour in South Africa: Existing data-sets. Johannesburg: African Centre for Migration & Society, University of the Witwatersrand.
- Budlender, D. (2014) MiWORC Report N°5. Migration and employment in South Africa: Statistical analysis of the migration module in the Quarterly Labour Force Survey, third quarter 2012. Johannesburg: African Centre for Migration & Society, University of the Witwatersrand.
- Carrera, S, E. Guild, K.Eisele (2014). Rethinking the Attractiveness of EU Labour Immigration Policies Comparative perspectives on the EU, the US, Canada and beyond. Centre for European Policy Studies. Brussels.
- Crush, J. (2000). Borderline farming: Foreign migrants in South African commercial agriculture. In The Southern African Migration Project (SAMP) (ed.). Cape Town/Kingston: Institute for Democracy in South Africa (IDASA)/Queen's University.
- Department of Economic Development (2010) The New Growth Path.
- Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET) (2013) The Scarce Skills List compiled by the Strategic Integrated Projects (SIPs) (2013/2014).
- Department of Home Affairs (2016). Green Paper on International Migration. Government Gazette No. 40088. 24 June.
- Department of Home Affairs (2017). White Paper on International Migration for South Africa. July.
- Department of Employment and Labour (2017 forthcoming). Forthcoming Employment Services Regulations.
- European Commission The application of quotas in EU Member States as a measure for managing labour migration from third countries (EMN INFORM, 2013) https://emn.ie/publications/the-application-of-quotas-in-eu-member-states-as-a-measure-for-managing-labour-migration-from-third-countries-emn-informs/
- Gordon, S "Xenophobia is on the rise in South Africa: scholars weigh in on the migrant question" *The Conversation* (April 14, 2000) (accessible on https://theconversation.com/xenophobia-is-on-the-rise-in-south-africa-scholars-weigh-in-on-the-migrant-question-181288).
- Human Resource Development Council of South Africa (HRDCSA) (2010) The Human Resource Development Strategy for South Africa.
- International Labour Office (ILO) (1998) Declaration on Fundamental Rights at Work.

(2006) Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration.
(2014) Fair Migration Agenda.
(2015) The Future of Labour Supply: Demographics, Migration and Unpaid Work. <i>The Future of Work Centenary Initiative. Issue Note Series</i> No.2.

- Jinnah, Z. and Kiwanuka, M. (2015) Doing the Dirty Work? Miworc Report No 10 on MDW in South Africa. MiWORC research report. (Johannesburg, African Centre for Migration & Society, University of the Witwatersrand).
- OECD (2017) Income inequality https://data.oecd.org/inequality/income-inequality.htm
- Olivier, M. (2019) Selected areas of relevance for the development of a labour migration policy for South Africa: Recruitment, bilateral agreements and freedom of movement (report prepared for the Department of Labour, South Africa and the International Labour Organization, January 2019)
- Olivier, M. & Tewolde, A. "Social protection for Refugees and Asylum Seekers: A South African case study" in *Handbook of Social Protection and Social Development in the Global South* (eds: Patel, L. Plagerson, S. and Chinyoka, I.) (Cheltenham. UK: Edward Elgar Publishing, forthcoming 2023) (chapter 24).
- Peberdy, S. (2009) *Selecting Immigrants. National Identity and South Africa's Immigration Policies.* 1910-2008. Johannesburg: Wits University Press.
- Segatti, A. (2014). MiWORC Report N°7. A disposable workforce: Foreign Health Professionals in the South African public service. Johannesburg: African Centre for Migration & Society, University of the Witwatersrand.
- Reddy, V., Bhorat, H., Powell, M., Visser, M. and Arends, A., (2016) Skills Supply and Demand in South Africa, LMIP Publication, Human Sciences Research Council, Pretoria.
- Statistics South Africa. 2018. Quarterly Labour Force Survey. Q3: 2018. Media Release. 1 June. http://www.statssa.gov.za/?p=9960
 http://www.statssa.gov.za/publications/P0211/Press Statement QLFS Q3 2018.docx

United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (2016) International Migration Report 2015. Highlights. ST/ESA/SER.A/375. United Nations, New York.

Draku, F *Uganda Scraps Blanket Refugee Policy* (8 September 2019) (accessible at https://allafrica.com/stories/201909040770.html)

Govindjee, A "Access to social security for refugees and asylum seekers in South Africa: An analysis of recent developments" in in Marius Olivier, George Mpedi and Evance Kalula *Liber Amicorum in honour of Professor Edwell Kaseke and Dr Matthias Nyenti* (Sun Media, 2019, forthcoming)

Guide to calculate foreign worker quota in Singapore, accessible at https://www.3ecpa.com.sg/resources/human-resource-immigration/guide-to-calculate-foreign-worker-quota-in-singapore/

Indonesia *New law may impact financial sector employees* (2017), accessed at https://www.fragomen.com/insights/alerts/new-law-may-impact-financial-sector-employees on 4 October 2019

International Commission of Jurists *Migration and International Human Rights Law: A Practitioners' Guide* (2014)

Karrim, A Ramaphosa: Nigerian businesses will be incentivised to operate in SA (accessible at https://www.fin24.com/Economy/ramaphosa-nigerian-businesses-will-be-incentivised-to-operate-in-sa-20191003)

Kavuro, C "Refugees and asylum seekers: Barriers to accessing South Africa's labour market" in *Law, Democracy and Development* vol 19, 2015, 232-260

Ministry of Labour, Industrial Relations and Employment Creation (Namibia) National Labour Migration Policy (2017)

Momodu, S *Uganda stands out in refugees hospitality* (accessible at https://www.un.org/africarenewal/magazine/december-2018-march-2019/uganda-stands-out-refugees-hospitality)

Naki, E *Naledi Pandor admits SA's borders are too soft* (accessed at https://citizen.co.za/news/south-africa/society/2184857/naledi-pandor-admits-sas-borders-are-too-soft/

NDEL Draft National Labour Migration Policy for South Africa (May 2019)

OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to Developing Countries' Economies* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264288737-en)

OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to the Dominican Republic's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264301146-en)

OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to Ghana's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264302037-en)

OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to the Dominican Republic's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018) (accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264301146-en)

OECD/ILO *How Immigrants Contribute to South Africa's Economy* (OECD Publishing, Paris, 2018), (accessible at http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264085398-en)

Olivier, M *Migration in Namibia: A Country Profile* (IOM, 2016) (accessible at https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/mp namibia for web 14june2016.pdf)

Olivier, M Report to the Department of Labour, South Africa: bilateral labour agreements and freedom of movement (March 2019)

Reddy, V., Bhorat, H., Powell, M., Visser, M. and Arends, A. *Skills Supply and Demand in South Africa* (LMIP Publication, Human Sciences Research Council, Pretoria, 2016)

Saudi Arabia Saudization Scheme Restrictions Forthcoming (2017), accessible at https://www.fragomen.com/insights/alerts/saudization-scheme-restrictions-forthcoming

Tanzanian law related to foreign labour employment (accessible at https://breakthroughattorneys.com/tanzanian-law-related-foreign-labour-employment/)

World Bank Informing the Refugee Policy Response in Uganda: Results from the Uganda Refugee and Host Communities 2018 Household Survey (Factsheet, 1 October 2019) (accessible at

https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/factsheet/2019/10/01/informing-the-refugee-policy-response-in-uganda-results-from-the-uganda-refugee-and-host-communities-2018-household-survey)

UN Statistical Commission (Fifty-second session, 1-3 and 5 March 2021) *Migration Statistics* (E/CN.3/2021/11)

World Bank Mixed migration, forced displacement and job outcomes in South Africa (2018)

7.3.2 International instruments

African Union (2005) African Charter on Human and People's Rights.
(2006) Migration Policy Framework for Africa of the African Union.
(2006) African Common Position on Migration and Development.
(2015) Joint Labour Migration Programme validated in the Declaration on Poverty Eradication (approved by the African Union Summit of Heads of State, January 2015).
(2015) Declaration on Free Movement Protocol for Africa (June 2015).
(2018) Revised Migration Policy Framework for Africa and Plan of Action (2018-2030) (January 2018).
(2018) Protocol to the Treaty establishing the African Economic Community relating to the Free Movement of Persons, Right of Residence and Right of Establishment (January 2018).
(2018) Agreement establishing the African Continental Free Trade Area (January 2018).
(2022) Draft Guidelines on the Development of a Model Migrant Welfare Programme/System.
(2022) Guidelines on Developing Bilateral Labour Agreements (BLASs).
African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights <i>Principles and guidelines on the implementation of economic, social and cultural rights in the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights</i> (2010)
ILO Definition of Recruitment Fees and Related Costs (2018)
ILO Employment and Decent Work for Peace and Resilience Recommendation, 2017 (No. 205)
ILO Employment Policy Convention, 1964 (No. 122)
ILO Guiding principles on the access of refuges and other forcibly displaced persons to the labour market (2016)
ILO Migration for Employment Convention (Revised), 1949 (No. 97)
ILO Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention, 1975 (No. 143)
ILO Multilateral Framework on Labour Migration: Non-binding principles and guidelines for a rights-based approach to labour migration (2006)

ILO Conventions:

• C019 - Equality of Treatment (Accident Compensation)

ILO (CEACR) General Survey on the migration workers instruments (2016)

• C029 - Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29)

- C087 Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention, 1948
 (No. 87)
- C098 Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98)
- C100 Equal Remuneration Convention, 1951 (No. 100)
- C105 Abolition of Forced Labour Convention, 1957 (No. 105)
- C111 Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention, 1958 (No. 111)
- C138 Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138)
- C182 Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182)
- C081 Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81)
- C097 Migration for Employment Convention (Revised), 1949 (No. 97)
- C143 Migrant Workers (Supplementary Provisions) Convention, 1975 (No. 143)
- C157 Maintenance of Social Security Rights Convention, 1982 (No. 157)
- C181 Private Employment Agencies Convention, 1997 (No. 181)
- C189 Domestic Workers Convention, 2011 (No.189)
- Southern African Development Community (SADC) (2005) Protocol on the Facilitation of Movements of Persons, http://www.sadc.int/documents-publications/show/800
- -----(2008) Code on Social Security. Gaborone.
- ------ (2013) Labour Migration Action Plan 2013-15. Gaborone.
 - Gaborone
- ----- (2016) Labour Migration Action Plan 2016-19. Gaborone.
- ----- (2020) Labour Migration Action Plan 2020-25. Gaborone.---- (2014) Labour Migration Policy Framework. Gaborone.

UN Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (1951)

UN General Comment No 18 of 2006, on The Right to Work (2006)

UN Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (2018)

UN Global Compact on Refugees (2018)

UN International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (1990)

UN International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (1966)

UN Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees (1967)

United Nations. (1948) Universal Declaration of Human Rights

----- (1966) International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)

----- (1979) Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)

----- (1984) International Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT)

----- (1989) International Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC)

amended)

and Members of Their Families
(1995) International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD)
(1996) International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)
(2002) Convention against Transnational Organized Crime.
(2002) Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children
(2002) Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air
(2002) Protocol against the Illicit Manufacturing of and Trafficking in Firearms, their Parts and Components and Ammunition
7.3.3 Legislation and other regulatory instruments
Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996 (South Africa)
Draft Regulations on the Employment of Foreign Nationals (Government Notice No. R. 1433, Government Gazette 42120 of 28 December 2018 (South Africa)
Employment Services Act, No 4 of 2014 (ESA) (South Africa)
First Amendment of the Immigration Regulations, 2014 made under the Immigration Act (Government Notice No. R. 1328, Government Gazette 42071 of 29 November 2018) (South Africa)
Ghana Investment Promotion Centre (GIPC) Act of 1994 (Act 478) (Ghana)
Government of the Republic of South Africa (1991) Aliens Control Act No.96 of 1991. Statutes of the Republic of South Africa. Aliens and Citizens, June 27.
(2002) Immigration Act No.13 of 2002. Pretoria: Government of the Republic of South Africa.
(2011, August 26). Immigration Amendment Act No 13, Vol. 554 – No. 34561 edn, 26 August. Cape Town: Government Gazette.
Skills Development Act No. 97 of 1998 and Skills Development Levies Act No. 9 of 1999.
Compensation for Occupational Injuries and Diseases Act (COIDA) No.130 of 1993 (as amended)
Labour Relations Act (LRA) No.66 of 1995 (as amended)
Basic Conditions of Employment Act (BCEA) No.75 of 1997 (as amended)
Unemployment Insurance Act No. 63 of 2001 (as

106

------ Unemployment Insurance Contributions Act No.4 of 2002

----- Employment Services Act No.4 of 2014

Immigration Act, Act 13 of 2002 (South Africa)

Labour Relations Act, Act 66 of 1995 (South Africa)

Private Security Industry Regulation Act, Act 56 of 2001 (South Africa)

Refugees Act, Act 130 of 1998 (South Africa)

Refugees Amendment Act, Act 11 of 2017

7.3.4 Case law

Ahmed v Minister of Home Affairs [2018] ZACC 39

Baloro v University of Bophuthatswana 1995 8 BCLR 1018 (B); 1995 4 SA 197 (B)

Certification of the Amended Text of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996 1997 (1) BCLR 1 (CC)

Discovery Health Ltd v CCMA [2008] 7 BLLR 633 (LC)

Dunwell Property Services CC v Sibande [2012] 2 BLLR 131 (LAC)

Government of the Republic of South Africa & others v Grootboom & others 2001 (1) SA 46; 2000 (11) BCLR 1169) (CC)

Joseph v University of Limpopo [2011] 12 BLLR 1166 (LAC)

Kaunda & others v President of the Republic of South Africa & others 2005 (4) SA 235 (2004 (10) BCLR 1009) (CC)

Khosa v Minister of Social Development; Mahlaule v Minister of Social Development 2004 6 BCLR 569 (CC)

Larbi-Odam and Others v Member of the Executive Council for Education (North-West Province) and Another 1997 (12) BCLR 1655 (CC)

Lawyers for Human Rights v Minister of Home Affairs 2004 7 BCLR 775 (CC); 2004 4 SA 125 (CC)

Mzalisi NO & others v Ochogwu & another (630/2018) [2019] ZASCA 138 (judgment of 01 October 2019)

Nandutu and Others v Minister of Home Affairs and Others 2019 (8) BCLR 938 (CC)

Rafoneke and Others v Minister of Justice and Correctional Services and Others 2022 (6) SA 27 (CC); 2022 (12) BCLR 1489 (CC)

Ruta v Minister of Home Affairs 2019 (3) BCLR 383 (CC); 2019 (2) SA 329 (CC)

S v Makwanyane 1995 (3) SA 391 (CC); 1995 (6) BCLR 665 (CC)

Somali Association of South Africa and Others v Limpopo Department of Economic Development, Environment and Tourism and Others 2015 (1) SA 151 (SCA)

Union of Refugee Women and Others v Director: Private Security Industry Regulatory Authority and Others 2007 (4) SA 395 (CC)

7.3.5 Internet sources

 $\frac{https://businesstech.co.za/news/business/343169/new-law-to-block-foreigners-from-working-incertain-sectors-in-south-africa/$

 $\frac{https://www.fin24.com/Economy/new-laws-on-the-cards-to-regulate-participation-of-foreigners-in-sa-economy-report-20190928$

 $\frac{https://www.insideover.com/migration/ugandas-open-door-refugee-policy-causes-security-and-economic-risks.html}{}$

 $\underline{\text{https://www.fragomen.com/insights/alerts/qualifying-salary-local-employees-quota-calculation-set-increase}$

7.4 Glossary

The definitions below for concepts used in this Policy have been derived from organisations specialising in the migration field. However, for purposes of gathering of and reporting on labour migration statistical data, the migration statistics conceptual framework adopted by the UN Statistical Commission in 2021⁴⁵ should be the guiding framework.

Migrant

Any person who is moving or has moved across an international border or within a State away from his/her habitual place of residence, regardless of (1) the person's legal status; (2) whether the movement is voluntary or involuntary; (3) what the causes for the movement are; or (4) what the length of the stay is (IOM definition). An emigrant is a person leaving his/her country of origin. An immigrant is a person settling in a country of destination.

Labour migrant or migrant worker

A person who is engaged or has been engaged in a remunerated activity in a State of which he or she is not a national (UN definition).

Irregular migrant

A person whose movement takes place outside the regulatory norms of the sending, transit and / or receiving countries. There is no clear or universally accepted definition of irregular migration. From the perspective of destination countries, it is entry, stay or work in a country without the necessary authorization or documents required under immigration regulations. From the perspective of the sending country, the irregularity is for example seen in cases in which a person crosses an international boundary without a valid passport or travel document or does not fulfil the administrative requirements for leaving the country. There is, however, a tendency to restrict the use of the term "illegal migration" to cases of smuggling of migrants and trafficking in persons (IOM definition).

Refugee

A person who, "owing to a well-founded fear of persecution for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political

opinions, is outside the country of his nationality and is unable or, owing to such fear, is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country (Art. 1(A)(2), Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, Art. 1A(2), 1951 as modified by the 1967 Protocol). In addition to the refugee definition in the 1951 Refugee Convention, Art. 1(2), 1969 Organisation of African Unity (OAU) Convention defines a refugee as any person compelled to leave his or her country "owing to external aggression, occupation, foreign domination or events seriously disturbing public order in either part or the whole of his country or origin or nationality." Similarly, the 1984 Cartagena Declaration states that refugees also include persons who flee their country "because their lives, security or freedom have been threatened by generalised violence, foreign aggression, internal conflicts, massive violations of human rights or other circumstances which have seriously disturbed public order." (UN and IOM definitions).

Asylum seeker

A person who seeks safety from persecution or serious harm in a country other than his or her own and awaits a decision on the application for refugee status under relevant international and national instruments. In case of a negative decision, the person must leave the country and may be expelled, as may any non-national in an irregular or unlawful situation, unless permission to stay is provided on humanitarian or other related grounds (IOM definition).

Smuggling

"The procurement, in order to obtain, directly or indirectly, a financial or other material benefit, of the illegal entry of a person into a State Party of which the person is not a national or a permanent resident" (Art. 3(a), UN Protocol Against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime, 2000). Smuggling, contrary to trafficking, does not require an element of exploitation, coercion, or violation of human rights (UNODC and IOM definitions).

Trafficking in persons

"The recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of persons, by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person, for the purpose of exploitation" (Art. 3(a), UN Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons,

Especially Women and Children, Supplementing the UN Convention against Transnational Organized Crime, 2000). Trafficking in persons can take place within the borders of one State or may have a transnational character. (UN and IOM definitions).

International Labour Standards (ILS)

ILS are legal instruments that have been drawn up by the ILO's constituents (governments, employers and workers) and set out basic principles and rights at work since 1919. This comprehensive system of instruments (protocols, conventions and recommendations) on work and social policy, is backed by a supervisory system designed to address all sorts of problems in their application at the national level. ILS are aimed at promoting opportunities for women and men to obtain decent and productive work, in conditions of freedom, equity, security and dignity (Adapted from ILO definition).

Convention (ILO)

Conventions are legally binding international treaties that may be ratified by Member States of the ILO. Conventions lay down the basic principles to be implemented by ratifying countries (ILO definition).

Recommendation (ILO)

Recommendations serve as non-binding guidelines. Recommendations either supplement a specific convention by providing more detailed guidelines on how it could be applied or can also be autonomous, i.e. not linked to any convention (ILO definition).

Framework

A set of guiding ideas and principles from which policy is developed, or on which decisions are based within an organisation or an institution. The degree to which frameworks are binding will vary from case to case (Adapted from Merriam Webster dictionary).

Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)

The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) are a collection of 17 global goals set by the United Nations. The broad goals are interrelated though each has its own targets to achieve. The total number of targets is 169. The SDGs cover a broad range of social and economic development issues. These include poverty, hunger, health, education, climate change, gender equality, water, sanitation,

energy, environment and social justice. The UN-led process involved its 193 Member States and global civil society. The resolution is a broad intergovernmental agreement that acts as the Post-2015 Development Agenda. Each Member State reports regularly on advancement of the targets.

Private Employment Agency

Any natural or legal person, independent of the public authorities, which provides one or more of the following labour market services:

- (a) services for matching offers of and applications for employment, without the private employment agency becoming a party to the employment relationships which may arise therefrom;
- (b) services consisting of employing workers with a view to making them available to a third party, who may be a natural or legal person (referred to below as a "user enterprise") which assigns their tasks and supervises the execution of these tasks;
- (c) other services relating to job-seeking, determined by the competent authority after consulting the most representative employers and workers' organisations, such as the provision of information, that do not set out to match specific offers of and applications for employment (ILO definition).

Occupations in High Demand (OHD)

OHD refer to those occupations that show relatively strong employment growth, or are experiencing shortages in the labour market (South African Department of Higher Education and Training (DHET) definition).

Scarce skills

Scarce skills refer to those occupations in which there are a scarcity of qualified and experienced people, currently or anticipated in the future, either (a) because such skilled people are not available or (b) they are available but do not meet employment criteria. (DHET definition).

7.5 List of consulted stakeholders

SECTION A: Written comments received from organisations

Numb er	ORGANISATIONS
1.	Agri Letaba
2.	Agri Limpopo
3.	AGRI SA
4.	Agri Western Cape
5.	Allied Health Care Associations of South Africa
6.	Bolt Services Za (Pty) Limited
7.	BUSA
8.	Capes
9.	Centre for Law and Society, University of Cape Town
10.	Chatsworth Cheshire Home
11.	City of Mbombela
12.	Cofesa – Confederation of Employers in South Africa
13.	Commission for Gender Equality
14.	COSATU EC
15.	Dear South Africa (represented about 322 public)
16.	Devac
17.	E DING CO.LTD (received 2 June 2022)
18.	Employer's Organisation for Hairdressing Cosmetology Beauty (EOHCB)
19.	Erwee Inc. Attorneys
20.	Express Employment Professionals
21.	Forum for Immigration Practioners South Africa (FIMSA)
22.	Fragomen Africa (Pty) Ltd.
23.	Gauteng Provincial Government
24.	Helen Suzman Foundation
25.	Immigration Consulting South Africa (IMCOSA)
26.	Inclusive Society institute
27.	International Organization for Migration (IOM UN MIGRATION)
28.	Minerals Council South Africa
29.	Mpumalanga Department of Economic Development and Tourism (6 June 2022)
30.	National Employers Association of South Africa (NEASA's)
31.	National Union of Mineworkers
32.	Norton Rose Fulbright South Africa Inc (6 June 2022)
33.	Office of the Premier - Western Cape Government
34.	Onelogix
35.	OUTsurance Holdings
36.	Permits foundation
37.	Positive Freight Solutions
38.	Pple group (Pty) ltd

39.	Professional Transport and Allied Workers Union of South Africa (PTAWU)
40.	Research Associate
41.	SA Canegrowers (3 June 2022)
42.	SALOM GROUP HOLDINGS
43.	SATAWU
44.	Scalabrini Centre of Cape Town
45.	Socio Economic Rights Institute (SERI)
46.	South African Cane Growers' Association
47.	South African Local Government Association (SALGA)
48.	Statistics South Africa
49.	Stellenbosch University – Faculty of Law
50.	Takealot.com
51.	The Banking Association South Africa
52.	The Catholic Parliamentary Liaison Office (CPLO)
53.	The Democracy Development Program – The Migration Project
54.	The Migration Project (submitted by The Democracy Development Plan)
55.	The Road Freight Association
56.	The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and The United
	Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights
F7	(OHCHR)
57.	Tshwane University of Technology
58.	Uber
59.	Universities South Africa
60.	University of Cape Town - Refugees rights Clinic
61.	University of Cape Town - Research Associate Centre for Law and Society,
62.	Visa one (1 June 2022)
63.	Western Cape Government – Office of the Premier
64.	Women in Informal Employment: Globalizing and Organizing (WIEGO)
65.	Workplace Strategies on behalf of Ordein
66.	Xpatweb (Pty) Ltd
67.	ZZ2 Legal Services

SECTION B: Written comments received from the public

NO.	PUBLIC
1.	Akhona Mngcangceni amngcangceni@gmail.com
2.	Akhona Nkomo akhonankomo94@gmail.com
3.	Alan Millar alan.millar.pro@gmail.com
4.	Alfred Ngolwa alfred.ngolwa76@gmail.com
5.	Alphios Mbuthuma mbuthumaalphios@gmail.com
6.	amanda nomavila amandanomavila2017@gmail.com
7.	Amos Sfiso mbuyane418@gmail.com
8.	Andrea Vele mulamulelivele.2012@gmail.com
9.	ANDRIES Motloung andriesmotloung6@gmail.com
10.	arthur ndlovu arthurndlovu46@gmail.com
11.	asanda ngcingani asanda92ngcingani@gmail.com
12.	Athenkosi Mphothulo mphothulo89@gmail.com
13.	Austin Sivuyile austinsivuyile@gmail.com
14.	BANOTHILE MYEZA bmyeza@yahoo.com
15.	Baphathi Nose nosebaphathi@gmail.com
16.	ben bhembe @gmail.com
17.	George Charles 162@gmail.com
18.	Godfrey Sigwela <godfrey.sigwela15@gmail.com< td=""></godfrey.sigwela15@gmail.com<>
19.	bhabhak khumalo kbhabhak@gmail.com
20.	Bhekani Mngomezulu bhekanimngomezulu391@gmail.com
21.	bheki gudazi bhekizithagudazi@gmail.com
22.	bonangf1983@gmail.com
23.	Bongan Mqandu bonganmqandu@gmail.com
24.	Bongani Mkhwanazi bonganitr798@gmail.com
25.	bongani molomo bonganimolomo@gmail.com>
26.	Bongani Xolani xbongani466@gmail.com
27.	Bongile Qadi bongileqadi@gmail.com
28.	Bonginkosi Dlamini bonginkosidlamza@gmail.com
29.	Bonke Tondile bonketondile2@gmail.com
30.	Bonolo Mabuya mabuyabonolo4@gmail.com
31.	Bulelani Mhlatshana bulem707@gmail.com
32.	Buyiselo Monakali monakalibuyiselo@gmail.com
33.	Celimpilp Mlambo celimpilpmlambo@gmail.com
34.	Celumusa Victor celumusavictor6@gmail.com
35.	Chance Mhlanga chancemhlanga6525@gmail.com
36.	Daisy Thaoge daisythaoge08@gmail.com
37.	David Mofokeng davidmofokeng21@gmail.com
38.	Doctor Nkosi nkosid621@gmail.com
39.	Dube Norman NorDube@justice.gov.za
40.	Duduzile Mbalentle duduzilembalentle@gmail.com
41.	Elvis Lefu lefuelvis150@gmail.com
42.	Ephraim Ephraim ephraimmjara678@gmail.com
43.	Erica Hosana ericahosana96@gmail.com
44.	ERICK MAPHUMULO erickmaphumulo130@gmail.com

CONTINUES ON PAGE 130 OF BOOK 2

Printed by and obtainable from the Government Printer, Bosman Street, Private Bag X85, Pretoria, 0001 Contact Centre Tel: 012-748 6200. eMail: info.egazette@gpw.gov.za Publications: Tel: (012) 748 6053, 748 6061, 748 6065



Vol. 719

30

May Mei

2025

No. 52751

Part 2 of 2

N.B. The Government Printing Works will not be held responsible for the quality of "Hard Copies" or "Electronic Files" submitted for publication purposes





AIDS HELPLINE: 0800-0123-22 Prevention is the cure

NO.	PUBLIC
45.	Ernest Baloyi akanigates@gmail.com
46.	Eshmon Khumalo eshmonkhumalo 06@gmail.com
47.	Fanyane Radebe <fanyaneradebe3@gmail.com></fanyaneradebe3@gmail.com>
48.	fezekile.manxusa fezekile.manxusa@gmail.com
49.	Fezile Fezi fezilembutho18@gmail.com
50.	francinahadebe francinahadebe@gmail.com
51.	gcina siphiwe gcinasiphiwe@gmail.com
52.	Geometry Analysis mayiselak@gmail.com
53.	Gladile Nosenga gladilenosenga@gmail.com
54.	gzachariah632@gmail.com
55.	Hlanganani Africa africahlanganani5@gmail.com
56.	Innocent Shange innocentshange46@gmail.com
57.	Innocent Shozi innocentshozi5@gmail.com
58.	isaac gijimani <isaacmthombeni37@gmail.com></isaacmthombeni37@gmail.com>
59.	Jabulani Manana jabulani.j.manana@gmail.com
60.	jan dithomu sekhula djsekhula@gmail.com
61.	Jay <nindijacob@gmail.com></nindijacob@gmail.com>
62.	Jessie Radiboke jessie.radiboke@gmail.com
63.	jim nkadimeng baubajim@gmail.com (ptawu organizer)
64.	Johannes Mcedisi johannesmcedisi@gmail.com
65.	Joseph Makhathini josephmakhathini414@gmail.com
66.	Junaid Sikhosana junaidsikhosan@gmail.com
67.	kenneth khoza kennethkhoza041@gmail.com
68.	Kenneth Mhlongo mhlongokenneth2@gmail.com
69.	Kenny Nkomo kenny.nkomo@icloud.com
70.	Kenny Qali Bethuli hlomani1055@gmail.com
71.	Khanyisa Gladile khanyisawgladile@gmail.com
72.	Khanyisile Hlatshwayo khanyireco@gmail.com
73.	Khaya Gigaba khayalethugigaba@gmail.com
74.	Khayalethu Snembali khayalethusnembali@gmail.com
75.	Khomotso Mokgohloa woza2060@gmail.com
76.	Khulekani Blessing zingelwayokb85@gmail.com
77.	Khumbulani Goge <kb.goge@gmail.com></kb.goge@gmail.com>
78.	kktsheoga kktsheoga@yahoo.com
79.	Kwanele Zondi kwanelezondi871@gmail.com
80.	Kyle F <kdysel777555@gmail.com></kdysel777555@gmail.com>
81.	lebogang Boss Jesus Matabologa lebogangmatabologa@gmail.com
82.	Letsoejane Letsoejane <letsoejaneletsoejane@gmail.com></letsoejaneletsoejane@gmail.com>
83.	Lindani Mthembu lindanimthembu61@gmail.com
84.	Lindelani Sithole lindelani340@gmail.com
85.	Lindiwe Gabela lindiwegabela.lg@gmail.com>
86.	Lizo Saleni salenilizo@gmail.com
87.	Lonwabo Jama jamalonwabo72@gmail.com
88.	Louis Xaba louisxaba3@gmail.com
89.	Lucas Biggs lucasbiggs718@gmail.com
90.	lungisile gama lungisilegama@gmail.com

NO.	PUBLIC
91.	Lusindiso Mayekiso mayekisolusindiso@gmail.com
92.	Luvo Da Chef luvodachef@gmail.com
93.	luyanda fela luyandafela@gmail.com
94.	Lwando Ntozakhe ntozakhelwando@gmail.com
95.	Mabheka Mabheka mabhekanzama1992@gmail.com
96.	mahuma rammekoane <mahuma2007@yahoo.com></mahuma2007@yahoo.com>
97.	Makhehla Kunene makhehla.kunene@gmail.com
98.	Makina, Daniel <makind@unisa.ac.za></makind@unisa.ac.za>
99.	Makungu Peete makungu3@gmail.com
100.	Mandisi Mkokeli mandisimkokeli@gmail.com
101.	Mandla Mngomezulu innomandla@gmail.com
102.	Mandlazondo12@gmail.com Mandla mandlmazondo12@gmail.com
103.	Mashinini Letsatsi mashininiletsatsi@gmail.com
104.	Mawelela Molekwa <mawemol@gmail.com></mawemol@gmail.com>
105.	Mawethu Mdala mawethumdala@gmail.com
106.	mbuyiseli ndzimande mbuyiseli.ndzimande@gmail.com
107.	mcebo xolani mceboxolani63@gmail.com
108.	md babul kl.sedibeng@gmail.com
109.	Mdumiseni Innocent mdumiseniinnocent256@gmail.com
110.	mfanelos ngcobo mfanelosngcobo@gmail.com
111.	Mgababa Mqedlana <mgababamqedlana9@gmail.com></mgababamqedlana9@gmail.com>
112.	Mgudisi Mqoqoza mgudisimqoqoza77@gmail.com
113.	Michael Kojeni michael.kojeni@gmail.com
114.	mickey mouse fridgerepair8@gmail.com
115.	Mkhululi Shuzi mkhululishuzi@gmail.com
116.	Mkhuseli Zukulu mkhuselizukulu@gmail.com
117.	Mlungisi Mlungisi mmlungisi247@gmail.com
118.	Mlungisi Nsele mlungisi.nsele69@gmail.com
119.	Mlungisi Nsibande nsibandemlungisi1988@gmail.com
120.	Mmannetla Albertinah Khumalo mmannetlakhumalo@gmail.com
121.	Mncedisi Makasi mncedisimakasi@gmail.com
122.	Mnguni Mnguni mngunim690@gmail.com
123.	Mntambo Fezekile mntambofezekile16@gmail.com
124.	Modudi Tshwenyana <ftshwenyana@gmail.com></ftshwenyana@gmail.com>
125.	Moffat Zakheleni zakhelenimoffat08@gmail.com
126.	mokgwatjane sarel mpataka11@gmail.com
127.	mondli khumalo kmondli969@gmail.com
128.	Moosa Madonsela moosamadonsela@gmail.com
129.	Morena Moses morenajayden7@gmail.com
130.	Moronti Rabohome morontirabohome@gmail.com
131.	moses peter viwepeter92@gmail.com
132.	Mpiyakhe Masondo mpiyakhe.masondo@gmail.com
133.	Mpume Myeza myezampume89@gmail.com
134.	Mr Sj mrsj80sj@gmail.com
135.	Msizi Mchunu msizidamara01@gmail.com
136.	Mthobisi Manana mananamthobisi096@gmail.com

NO.	PUBLIC
137.	Mthobisi Thabethe mthobisi930630@gmail.com
138.	Mthokozisi Cenga mthokozisicenga67@gmail.com
139.	Mthokozisi Kunene kunenemr31@gmail.com
140.	Muhle Mthembu mthembu724@gmail.com
141.	Musa Mahlangu sphiweumusam@gmail.com
142.	Musa Maseko musasaseko@gmail.com
143.	Mvelo Ngema mvelongema312@gmail.com
144.	Mzamseni Buthelezi mzamisenibuthelezi29@gmail.com
145.	mzomba zakhele mzombazakhele7@gmail.com
146.	Nathan Floor <nathan.floor@gmail.com></nathan.floor@gmail.com>
147.	Nathi Gayiya nathi.gayiya66@gmail.com
148.	navchun@gmail.com
149.	Ncamzo SOMPISI ncamzosompisi@gmail.com
150.	Ndiphiwe Ntsikelelo <ndiphiwentsikelelo@gmail.com></ndiphiwentsikelelo@gmail.com>
151.	Ndivhuho Lawrence Mudau <ndivhu12@gmail.com></ndivhu12@gmail.com>
152.	NDUDUZO BUSANI nduhmbhuli01@gmail.com
153.	Nelson benjamin nofuya nelsonbenjaminnofuya@gmail.com
154.	Newman newmanvusn@gmail.com
155.	nezile hem nezilehem1@gmail.com
156.	ngcebo ndlovu mshayiwesinqe80@gmail.com
157.	Nhlakanipho Henry nhlakaniphohenry850@gmail.com
158.	Nhlanhla Mkhwanazi nkwalipro10@gmail.com
159.	Nicolas lentsa <nicolaslentsa@gmail.com></nicolaslentsa@gmail.com>
160.	Nikola Diholo nikoladiholo@gmail.com
161.	Nkosi Zulu nkosiz096@gmail.com
162.	Nkosikhonany Sibeko owethumaziya@gmail.com
163.	Nkosinathi Dlamini nd8186795@gmail.com
164.	Nkosinathi Innocent mpantshi960@gmail.com
165.	Nkosingiphile Mhlungu nkosingiphilemhlungu82@gmail.com
166.	Nkosiyakhe P Shange nkosiyakheps@gmail.com
167. 168.	Nkosiyethu Nkobunu nkobununkosiyethu@gmail.com
169.	Nolufefe Fefez nfefez8@gmail.com
170.	Nomakhepu Makhetha nomakhepumakhetha9208@gmail.com
170.	Nompumelelo Kubheka nompumelelokubheka876@gmail.com nontswabunkazimlo nontswabunkazimlo@gmail.com
171.	Ntandazo Vundle ntandazovundle93@gmail.com
172.	Ntlakanipho cassous Mdabuli ntlakaniphomdabuli@yahoo.co.za
173.	Ntuthuko Mnguni mntukza@gmail.com
175.	Nyeleti Nkuna nyeletifnkuna@gmail.com
176.	officeyawa24 officeyawa24@gmail.com
177.	Oniccah Thapelo thapelooniccah@gmail.com
178.	Oscar Mabunda oscarmabunda6@gmail.com
179.	Paradise Sphamandla sphamandlaparadise@gmail.com
180.	Paul Yandisa komanisiyp@gmail.com
181.	Philani Hlongz philanihlongz@gmail.com
182.	Philani Sokhela philanisokhela2@gmail.com

NO.	PUBLIC
183.	Phumla Ndlebe phumlandlebe18@gmail.com
184.	Piet Phutjane pietphutjane@gmail.com
185.	Portia Posh nona <portiagracie@gmail.com></portiagracie@gmail.com>
186.	Precious kiki games mthekiso7@gmail.com
187.	Richard M. Ndaba m23fndaba@gmail.com
188.	Rinae Tshifhango nyawaisedza@yahoo.com
189.	Rodgers mothiba rodgersmothiba@gmail.com
190.	Rose Legoete rlegoete@yahoo.com
191.	Roy Thwala roythwala4@gmail.com
192.	sakhilebuthelezi98@gmail.com
193.	Sam Matubetube www.sammatubetube5@gmail.com
194.	Samson Shozi samsonshozi14@gmail.com
195.	sandile memela smemela 83@gmail.com
196.	Sandile Sibiya sandilesibiya449@gmail.com
197.	Sandiswa Dhladhla sandiswadhladhla@gmail.com
198.	Sanele Maduna sanelemaduna44@gmail.com
199.	Sbeke Bheki sbekebheki@gmail.com
200.	Sbongiseni Mkhomazi sbongisenimkhomazi@gmail.com
201.	Sbusiso Mhlongo sbumhlongo8610@gmail.com
202.	Seabata Vincent Mosoeunyane seabatavincentm@gmail.com
203.	sean makhetha seanmakhetha@gmail.com
204.	senamile ncanana <senamilencanana@gmail.com></senamilencanana@gmail.com>
205.	Senooe Lisanyane lisanyanesenooe1@gmail.com
206.	Senzo Ntokozo ntokozosenzo987@gmail.com
207.	Senzo Skhosana cnzoh04@gmail.com
208.	Seobi Masilo seobimasiloo@gmail.com
209.	Sfiso Mazibuko sfisomazibuko 17@gmail.com
210.	Shadrach Mokone mokoneshadrach@gmail.com
211.	Shadrack Lebesana lebesenalebza@gmail.com
212.	shoni elvis shonielvis26@gmail.com
213.	Sibusiso Radebe sibusisoradebe999@gmail.com
214.	Sifiso Joseph Zondi sifisojosephzondi@gmail.com
215.	sifiso nyathi sifisonyathi91@gmail.com
216.	Sihle Kumkane sihlekumkane@gmail.com
217.	Sihle Mkhize sihlemkhize07@gmail.com
218.	simnikiwe rozani simnikiwerozani@gmail.com
219.	Simon Rohrs <simonrohrs@tuta.io></simonrohrs@tuta.io>
220.	Simphiwe Ntusana ntusanasimphiwe@gmail.com
221.	Simphiwe Shezi simphiweshezie@gmail.com
222.	Simthembile Matshaya simthembilematshaya@gmail.com
223.	Sindiswa Dingile sindiswadingile0@gmail.com
224.	Siphamandla J Moqhobi siphamandlajmoqhobi@gmail.com
225.	Siphiwe Ndaba siphiwendaba88@gmail.com
226.	Sipho Nxumalo siphonxumalo 19710@gmail.com
227.	Sipho Shezi shezis400@gmail.com
228.	Siseko Mafu siseko.mafu@gmail.com

NO.	PUBLIC
229.	Sithembiso Mngwengwe mngwengwes19@gmail.com
230.	sive majwe sivemajwe@gmail.com
231.	Siviwe Sotshongaye sva.sotsho89@gmail.com
232.	Sivuyile Dyantyi sivuyiledyantyi195@gmail.com
233.	Sivuyile Sophi sivuyilesophi@gmail.com
234.	Siyabonga Dlamini siyabongadlamini170@gmail.com
235.	Siyabonga Tinyane rethabile.tinyane86@gmail.com
236.	Siyabonga Yotwana siyabongayotwana93@gmail.com
237.	siyabulela alwyn alwyn.s83@gmail.com
238.	Siyabulela Ngubo sharksiyabulela@gmail.com
239.	Siyabulela Sogayise <sogayise13@gmail.com></sogayise13@gmail.com>
240.	Sizwe Busakwe sizwebusakwe95@gmail.com
241.	Skylor Radebe <skylorradebe@gmail.com></skylorradebe@gmail.com>
242.	Slindo Xaba slindohxaba@gmail.com
243.	Soto Jan jansoto615@gmail.com
244.	Sphelele Makhoba makhobasphelele10@gmail.com
245.	Sphelele Yolanda Mbongwa spheleleyolandambongwa@gmail.com
246.	Sphephelo Praisewell bekwasphephelopraisewell@gmail.com
247.	Sphiwe Gcwensa gcwensasphiwe506@gmail.com
248.	Sphiwe Sibetha sphiwesibetha@gmail.com
249.	Sphiwe Xulu xulusphiwe90@gmail.com
250.	Steven Mukwevho stevenmukwevho 95@gmail.com
251.	Sthembele Cyril Jokazi sthembelecyrilj@gmail.com
252.	Suzan Moloko smoloko@iburst.co.za
253.	Tebello Mosikili tebellomos@gmail.com
254.	teboho mokone tebohomokone7@gmail.com
255.	Tembekile Qosholo <tembekileq@gmail.com></tembekileq@gmail.com>
256.	Thabane Thusi thusithabane92@gmail.com
257.	Thabang M thabang.mokotong@gmail.com
258.	Thabani Gumbi thabanigumbi99@gmail.com
259.	Thabani Mjiyakho thabanimjiyakho202@gmail.com
260.	Thabo Mlambo phillipthabomlambo@gmail.com
261.	thabo tsotetsi thabotsotetsi2012@gmail.com
262.	Thami Dlamini thamidlamini914@gmail.com
263.	Thamsanqa Petros thamsanqapetros63@gmail.com
264.	Thanda Zondi 08thandazn@gmail.com
265.	Thando Tsewu thandotsewu81@gmail.com
266.	Themba Mnisi thembamnisi54@gmail.com
267.	Themba Motaung dukie.motaung@gmail.com
268.	Themba Nyama thembanyama 1@gmail.com
269.	thuba buthelezi thubabuthelezi27@gmail.com
270.	Thulani Donald Boyana boyana.td@gmail.com
271.	Thulani Mthombeni thulanimthombenis@gmail.com
272.	Thulani Shezi thulanishezi80@gmail.com
273.	Truer Majola truermajola@gmail.com
274.	Tsediso Ntaopane ntaopanetsedi@gmail.com

	PUBLIC					
NO.						
275.	Tshediso Maekiso maekisotshediso465@gmail.com					
276.	Tshidiso Elmon bonolobookings@gmail.com					
277.	tumelo morgan tumelomorgan@gmail.com					
278.	Vezi Mabaso mabasovezi55@gmail.com					
279.	Vinston Gugu Sokhela vgsokhela 1@gmail.com					
280.	Vonani Bvuma <vonani71@gmail.com></vonani71@gmail.com>					
281.	Vuyo Sikabhu vuyosikabhu@gmail.com					
282.	Wonder Ngcobo wonderngcobo82@gmail.com					
283.	Xabiso Mbobo xabisombobo@gmail.com					
284.	Xolo Khumalo xolokhumalo 77@gmail.com					
285.	Zabelo Mahlangu zabelom1@gmail.com					
286.	zakhele mhlabandlovu zakhelemhlabandlovu@gmail.com					
287.	Zakhele Mzomba zakhelemzomba499@gmail.com					
288.	zakhele nyambose zakhele1983@gmail.com					
289.	Zakhele Sibiya mbongenizakhelesibiya@gmail.com					
290.	Zane Masiko zanemasiko@gmail.com					
291.	Zecountry Ndlovo zecountryndlovu@gmail.com					
292.	Zimisele Julius mgozyjuju@gmail.com					
293.	Zola Terrence Mzimela zolamzimela 4924@gmail.com					
294.	zukile gwala zukile.gwala@gmail.com					
295.	Zwelibanzi Didi zwelibanzididi@gmail.com					

296.	A Von Wiell rains6944@gmail.com
297.	Abel Motau chippamo@gmail.com
298.	Adronel Bezuidenhout adroneldv7@yahoo.com
299.	Alex Rossberg alexrossberg@gmail.com
300.	Alfred Mahlalela afmahlalela@gmail.com
301.	alison Ament arkament@telkomsa.net
302.	Allan Keyzer allan.key2@gmail.com
303.	Aloama Brighton aloamab@gmail.com
304.	Andre Brand garybrand@gmail.com
305.	Andre Fouche afouchemail@gmail.com
306.	Andre Samuel andresamuel 1810@gmail.com
307.	André Van der Veer vdveer@mweb.co.za
308.	Andre Van Zyl andre@vanzylsautobody.co.za
309.	Andre Vos andrevos10@gmail.com
310.	Andreas Alberts andreas.alberts@gmail.com
311.	Angela Salloway Davang@worldonline.co.za
312.	Anmarie Hendrikse anmarie@bundance.co.za
313.	AnnaMarie Theron ann.theron@gmail.com
314.	Anne Thomas thomas.anne64@gmail.com

316. Annie Conway annie conway@icloud.com 317. Ansa Bingham ansabing@gmail.com 318. Anthony Christy achristy@icon.co.za 319. Antoinette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com 320. Antonia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za 321. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis antoon@gmail.com 322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa belizseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Berrice Smith berrice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Dorrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carrie James carriet5236@protonmail.com 344. Carri Pames carriet5236@protonmail.com 345. Carrie James carriet5236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtterjegmail.com 347. Cecile te Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtterjegmail.com 349. Cecile Triegardt triegaardtterjegmail.com 340. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtterjegmail.com 341. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 342. Christo Griesel christo griesel@me.com 343. Christ Lamer Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 345. Christ Griesel christo griesel@me.com 355. Claire Le Roux claire Jerouxoz@gmail.com 356. Clorie Lamer Christogmail.com	316. Anon 317. Ansa 318. Antho 319. Antoi 320. Antor 321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belinc 333. Benec 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	ymous Anonymous zwjlvvf1@duck.com Bingham ansabing@gmail.com Dry Christy achristy@icon.co.za Inette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com Inia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za Inie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com Inia Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Inie Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za Inid Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Inid
317. Ansa Bingham ansabing@gmail.com 318. Anthony Christy achristy@icon.co.za 319. Antoniette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com 320. Antoniet Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za 321. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com 322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyft vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Avie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa belizseisa@gmail.com 333. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bermenterprises6@gmail.com 336. Bernice Smith bernice. weingartz@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hottmail.com 338. Bernice Smith bernice. weingartz@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com<	317. Ansa 318. Antho 319. Antoi 320. Antor 321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belino 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulelo 341. Bulelo 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	Bingham ansabing@gmail.com ony Christy achristy@icon.co.za mette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com nia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za nie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com or Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za and Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com or Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
318. Anthony Christy achristy@icon.co.za 319. Antonia tet Sowden asowden86@gmail.com 320. Antonia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za 321. Antonia Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com 322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Napel augustappel@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa beltzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hormail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 342. Burst Leanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carire Janne Sartis Circleofunity7@gmail.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Crote curvivarinegmail.com 347. Circle Let Roux juviarne@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceil@gmail.com 349. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceil@gmail.com 340. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barchery@gmail.com 353. Christ Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 353. Christ Let Roux Jaire.levavQc2@gmail.com 354. Clizile Le Roux Jaire.levavQc2@gmail.com 355. Clizile Le Roux Jaire.levavQc2@gmail.com 356. Clizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Clizelie Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	318. Antho 319. Antor 320. Antor 321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	ony Christy achristy@icon.co.za inette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com nia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za nie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com ar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za nd Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com o ashneeg.123@gmail.com ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
319. Antonie Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za 320. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis.antono@gmail.com 321. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis.antono@gmail.com 322. Anvar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 339. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa beltzesia@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bermenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Berndon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borretsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily. samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne rcfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carie Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carif Praderik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceile@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceile@gmail.com 349. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceile@gmail.com 340. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 353. Christ Grised christo.griesel@me.com 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizele Van Putten cizellevp@oodamail.co.za 357. Clizile Van Putten cizellevp@oodamail.coza 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	319. Antoi 320. Antor 321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	nette Sowden asowden86@gmail.com nia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za nie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com ar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za nnd Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 5 ashneeg.123@gmail.com ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com didine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
320. Antonia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za 321. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com 322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa belizseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict, dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernida Seria berlizseisa@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carire James carrie15236@protonmail.com 344. Carire James carrie15236@protonmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtsceile@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtsceile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 340. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 341. Charles Akerman ca@icon.co.za 342. Christo Griesel christo griesel@me.com 343. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 344. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 345. Christ Barker barchery@gmail.com	320. Antor 321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	nia Vermeulen antonia@entropy.co.za nie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com ar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za and Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com ashneeg.123@gmail.com ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
321. Antonie Du Plessis duplessis.anton@gmail.com 322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hono@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa belizseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Berniden Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Berniden Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 336. Berniden Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecelie@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecelie@mail.com 349. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecelie@mail.com 340. Cecile Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 341. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 343. Christ Gariesel christo griesel@mail.com 345. Chryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 346. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 347. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 348. Christ Griesel christo griesel@me.com 359. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Christ Griesel christo.griesel@me.com	321. Antor 322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	nie Du Plessis duplessis.antoon@gmail.com ar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za and Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com ashneeg.123@gmail.com ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com edine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
322. Anwar Moola anwar@moola-za.co.za 323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 339. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa beltzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Direlsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bublewa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Bust Jeanne cfcipejeanne@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carriet5236@protonmail.com 346. Cacile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cacile Triegaardt triegaardtsceile@gmail.com 349. Cacile Triegaardt triegaardtsceile@gmail.com 349. Cacile Triegaardt triegaardtsceile@gmail.com 340. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 353. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 354. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 366. Cizelle Van Putten cizelley@vodamail.co.za 367. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 368. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	322. Anwa 323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Buleld 342. Burst 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za Ind Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com Gashneeg.123@gmail.com By Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za Be Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com St Appel augustappel@gmail.com Sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com Both bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
323. Arina Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za 324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Syan der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa beltzeisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Sircleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Sanka iliy.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Tortegaardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 349. Cecile Tortegardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 340. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux2@gmail.com	323. Arina 324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	Anthonissen catantho@modelmakers.co.za and Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com Sashneeg.123@gmail.com Say Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za See Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com Sat Appel augustappel@gmail.com Sat Stander Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Set Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com
324. Armand Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com 325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka liiy.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charnes Akerman cca@icon.co.za 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 366. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.coza 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	324. Arma 325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Buleld 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	Ind Adendorff adendorffarmand@gmail.com Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com Gashneeg.123@gmail.com Ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za The Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com St Appel augustappel@gmail.com Sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com Ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
325. Arno Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com 326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carrie Janne creipejeanneb@gmail.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizielle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.coza 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	325. Arno 326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Buleld 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	Van Hamersveld arvanham@gmail.com Gashneeg.123@gmail.com Ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za The Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com St Appel augustappel@gmail.com Sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com Edine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
326. Ash G ashneeg.123@gmail.com 327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily,samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protommail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteceile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	326. Ash G 327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berne 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	ashneeg.123@gmail.com ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com edine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
327. Aubrey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za 328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carier Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Cisae Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	327. Aubre 328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	ey Jacobs dearsa@nullvoid.co.za ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com sts Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
328. Audine Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com 329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. August Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa beltzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka iliy.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecila Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 349. Cecila Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	328. Audin 329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berni 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulelo 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	ne Oosthuizen audine@gmail.com st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
329. August Appel augustappel@gmail.com 330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.com 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	329. Augus 330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berni 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Buleld 342. Burst 343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carriel 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	st Appel augustappel@gmail.com sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com edine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
330. Augusts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com 331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecilia Touche fouchecjc@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	330. Augus 331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Carlet 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	sts Van der Schyff vanderschyffaugusts@gmail.com Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
331. Awie Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com 332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtceile@gmail.com 349. Cecila Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 362. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 366. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 368. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	331. Awie 332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	Hoon awie.hoon@gmail.com da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
332. Belinda Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com 333. Benedict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecila Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Christ Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christ Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	332. Belind 333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berna 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 340. Bubbl 341. Bulelo 342. Burst 343. Caries 344. Carl F 345. Carries 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	da Seisa bellzseisa@gmail.com dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
333. Benedict Dollie benedict dollie@yahoo.com 334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	333. Bened 334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brend 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	dict Dollie benedict_dollie@yahoo.com adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
334. Bernadine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com 335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carier Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecila Friegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	334. Berna 335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Carler 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	adine Farthing-McLean bcmenterprises6@gmail.com ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
335. Bernice Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com 336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	335. Berni 336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Carler 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL	ce Smith bernice.weingartz@gmail.com Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
336. Beryl Loram berylloram@gmail.com 337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	336. Beryl 337. Bonit 338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	Loram berylloram@gmail.com a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
337. Bonita Logan logan3737@hotmail.com 338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	337. Bonit. 338. Brenc. 339. Bubbl. 340. Bubbl. 341. Bulel. 342. Burst. 343. Carle. 344. Carl F. 345. Carrie. 346. Cecile. 347. CECIL. 348. Cecile.	a Logan logan3737@hotmail.com
338. Brendon Riekert nezumiriek@gmail.com 339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	338. Brenc 339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulel 342. Burst 343. Carie 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	
339. Bubbles Brits borrelsbrits@gmail.com 340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	339. Bubbl 340. Bubbl 341. Bulelon 342. Burst 343. Carien 344. Carl F 345. Carrien 346. Cecilen 347. CECIL 348. Cecilen	1 6:1 : ::10 :1
340. Bubbles Brits Circleofunity7@gmail.com 341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	340. Bubbl 341. Bulelon 342. Burst 343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carriel 346. Cecilel 347. CECIL 348. Cecilel	
341. Bulelwa Samka lily.samka@gmail.com 342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteccile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Christ Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	341. Bulelong 342. Burst 343. Carieng 344. Carl F 345. Carrieng 346. Cecileng 347. CECIL 348. Cecileng 347. CECIL	-
342. Burst Jeanne cfcipejeanneb@gmail.com 343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardteccile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com	342. Burst 343. Carier 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	
343. Carien Van Dalen c_debeer@yahoo.com 344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	343. Cariel 344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	
344. Carl Frederik Cornelissen croncies@gmail.com 345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	344. Carl F 345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	
345. Carrie James carrie15236@protonmail.com 346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	345. Carrie 346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	_ :
346. Cecile Coetzee cmcoetzee1953@gmail.com 347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	346. Cecile 347. CECIL 348. Cecile	
347. CECILE Le Roux juvianv@gmail.com 348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	347. CECIL 348. Cecile	·
348. Cecile Triegaardt triegaardtcecile@gmail.com 349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	348. Cecile	
349. Cecilia Fouche fouchecjc@gmail.com 350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		
350. Charles Akerman cca@icon.co.za 351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	349. Cecilia	
351. Charmaine Francis charmainef438@gmail.com 352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	0.50	, , ,
352. Cheryl Barker barcheryl@gmail.com 353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		
353. Chris Lambert chris@impitraining.co.za 354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		
354. Christo Griesel christo.griesel@me.com 355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		· -
355. Ciska Rossouw ciska1094@gmail.com 356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		
356. Cizelle Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za 357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		
357. Claire Le Roux claire.leroux02@gmail.com 358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com	-	
358. Clifford Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com		e Van Putten cizellevp@vodamail.co.za
359. Colin Glen colin.p.glen@gmail.com		
000		rd Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com
360. Colleen Gardiner colleen.gardiner77@gmail.com	360. Collec	rd Richards cliff.83.richards5@gmail.com Glen colin.p.glen@gmail.com

361.	Concerned Citizen twilight.2603@gmail.com
362.	Craig Flanagan craigpflan@icloud.com
363.	Cynthia Bebel cynthia96.bebel@gmail.com
364.	d truter truter@wcaccess.co.za
365.	Daliwonga Qondi daliwongadavid5@gmail.com
366.	Dana Holmes danaholmes995@gmail.com
367.	Danney McLean mcleandanney@gmail.com
368.	Daphnè Gouws gouws.daphne@yahoo.com
369.	Debbie Majoor debbiemajoor28@hotmail.com
370.	Debbie Rielander debrarielander71@gmail.com
371.	Desiree De Swardt desireedeswardt@gmail.com
372.	Desmond Koen desmondkoen643@gmail.com
373.	Devereux Craül drcraul@gmail.com
374.	Diale Rangaka blackridgesnw@gmail.com
375.	Diane Brenner dijonk9@gmail.com
376.	Diane de Klerk ddk031@gmail.com
377.	Didier Richards didier.richards@gmail.com
378.	Dolly Jacobs dollyjacobs001@gmail.com
379.	Don Pickering donsyl@netaqctive.co.za
380.	Drikie Smal markussmal54@gmail.com
381.	Ducky de Jager duckydj@gmail.com
382.	Eleanor Black eleanor.nomads@absamail.co.za
383.	Elfrieda Botha elfrieda1958@gmail.com
384.	Elizabeth Jacobs lizzyinthebay@gmail.com
385.	Elizabeth Stead steadfast@isat.co.za
386.	Elize Theron theron1052@gmail.com
387.	Eloise Alves rsao2designs@gmail.com
388.	Elsa Joubert elsa.joubert@vodamail.co.za
389.	Emile Bezuidenhoud emile@mail.com
390.	Emile Cilliers emile@asteconline.com
391.	emma penfold emma.wyngaard@gmail.com
392.	Enna Germishuys lifeabandance999@gmail.com
393.	Ernest Swart justcooling@mweb.co.za
394.	Estel Scheepers luckstar333@gmail.com
395.	Estelle Shering eszenith@worldonline.co.za
396.	Eunice Oerder victoree@axxess.co.za
397.	Evan Brighton evanbster@gmail.com
398.	Ewald ewaldthole@live.com
399.	Francois Simegi ssimegi@hotmail.com
400.	Freddie Brits fjsbrits@yahoo.com
401.	Fritha Prinsloo frithapugg@gmail.com
402.	G Labuschagne gerdalabuschagne1967@gmail.com
403.	Gareth Van Notten garethvannotten@gmail.com
404.	Garry Williams garry@webafrica.org.za
405.	Gerhard Dreyer dreyergerhard0@gmail.co.za
406.	Gerhard van Aswegen gerhardva10@gmail.com

407.	Gerhard Van Staden gvs148@gmail.com
408.	Gert Janse van Rensburg gertja@mweb.co.za
409.	Gert Pieterse skilliepieterse@gmail.com
410.	Gillian Oosthuizen gillianot@gmail.com
411.	Gisela Herselman giselah@syrex.co.za
412.	Glynn McNaughton glynnlmcnaughton@gmail.com
413.	Grace Mailula gracematlalamailula@gmail.com
414.	Grant McCarthy grant@whalemail.co.za
415.	Gwendoline Ekermans kumstgwenyth@gmail.com
416.	Hanlie Pretorius hanlie.pretorius@gmail.com
417.	Hanna Zajecka hannazajecka@yahoo.com
418.	Hazel Makaza hazelmakaza@gmail.com
419.	Hazel Mullin hamullin@gmail.com
420.	hein gross Heinzg010@gmail.com
421.	Helet van den Berg heletvdb@gmail.com
422.	Hennie Havenga havenga.hennie@outlook.com
423.	Hennie van Der Merwe h730504@gmail.com
424.	Hester Hutchinson hesterhutchinson4@gmail.com
425.	Hugo Pretorius hugopretorius@gmail.com
426.	Human Bosman human.bosman@aab.co.za
427.	Ian Coetzee manager@thejackrose.co.za
428.	Ian Tjasink ian.tjasink@gmail.com
429.	Imtiaz Ebrahim ebrahimie786@gmail.com
430.	Ina Crocker iwctmyemail@gmail.com
431.	Ivan De Meillon idemeillon@gmail.com
432.	J jenni1204@live.com
433.	J Theron jeanne.theron77@gmail.com
434.	Jabulani Mkhwanazi pjmkhwanazi1@gmail.com
435.	Jacobus Gouws gouws.j.h@gmail.com
436.	Jacqualine Oats jackyo@global.co.za
437.	James Ingerfeld earlofcapetown@yahoo.com
438.	Jan Hancke Hancke.jan@gmail.com
439.	Jan Lorens missions@lantic.net
	Jan Nortje jnortjemail@gmail.com
441.	Janus Steenkamp janus.steenkamp@gmail.com
442.	JC Schoonraad thefatwolf91@gmail.com
443.	Jenny Jordaan Jennyjordaan2@gmail.com
444.	Jerome Rooy jrmrooy@gmail.com
445.	Jerome van den Heuvel jerome_vdh1@hotmail.com
446.	Jesse Strydom jmjstry@hotmail.com
447.	Jill Sharp llijsha@gmail.com
448.	Jo Buckley jo.godfm@gmail.com
449.	Joey Muller joey.muller010@gmail.com
450.	Johan Fourie fouriejohan 640@gmail.com
451.	Johan Herholdt joherholdt@gmail.com
452.	Johan van Jaarsveldt johanvan10@gmail.com

453.	Johan Van Rensburg jvanrensburg@hotmail.co.za
454.	Johan Wiese g.j.wiese@gmail.com
455.	John Alexander jackbean.ja@gmail.com
456.	John Herselman giselah@syrex.co.za
457.	John Vos privatejv09@outlook.com
458.	·
459.	Johnny Jardim jardim.johnny@gmail.com
460.	Joiste annitaepw@gmail.com Joof van Tonder joof.v.tonder@gmail.com
461.	Judith Lehman judithcarol89@gmail.com
462.	Julius Kisielius j@ksls.co.za
463.	Justice Thivhulawi Mawela mawelatj@gmail.com
464.	
465.	k truter truter@wcaccess.co.za
466.	Karin Burness karinbright@gmail.com
	Keith Haskins haskinskb@jenny.co.za
467. 468.	KETHA MABASO mabasoks@gmail.com
	Kevin Bouwer kjbouwer@telkomsa.net
469. 470.	Kevin Chambers krchambers7@gmail.com
	Kevin Stead kevinstead98@gmail.com
471.	Kimberly Kimberly@gmail.com
472.	Kirsteen Long kirsteenlong@hotmail.com
473.	Kms Kyriakou kmskyriakou@gmail.com
474.	Lance Coetzee lancecoetzee@yahoo.com
475.	Leigh Williams leightcsales@telkomsa.net
476.	Leonie Marinaki leoniemarinaki@gmail.com
477.	Letlhogonolo Mosadi tlhogi.mosadi@gmail.com
478.	Lettie Molefe lettie.molefe@gmail.com
479.	Linda Fautley lindafautley@gmail.com
480.	Linda Lamprecht linda.k.lamprecht@gmail.com
481.	Liret Swanepoel Liretswanepoel@gmail.com
482.	Liza Brown lizabrwn@gmail.com
483.	Lorraine Aveling lorraineav@telkomsa.net
484.	Louis Luyt ljluyt@gmail.com
485.	Louis van Oudtshoorn louisvrvo@gmail.com
486.	Luke Pillay www.luke.pookie.pillay@gmail.com
487.	Lynda Boyce lynda.boyce@gmail.com
488.	Lynette van Rooyen vanrooyen_lynette@yahoo.com
489.	Mandla Dube phaneroomp@gmail.com
490.	Manilal Mahadeo manilal.mahadeo@gmail.com
491.	Manuela Piquita manuela@piquita.net
492.	Marcelle Gould marcellegould@gmail.com
493.	Maria Beets mjbeets76@gmail.com
494.	Maria van der Pas maria.athlie@telkomsa.net
495.	Mariska Allegretti mariskapebs@gmail.com
496.	Marlene Walters marlenewalters007@gmail.com
497.	Martin Muller martindragonslayer@gmail.com
498.	Mateen Kinnear mateen.kinnear@gmail.com

499.	Matthew Fick children.hungering@aleeas.com
500.	Mayanna Muter dhrc.ct@gmail.com
501.	Melanie Harrison bookings@cityfarmhouse.co.za
502.	Merle Cohen merle.cohen@mweb.co.za
503.	Mich Delport micheledelport@gmail.com
504.	Michael Ndlovu Michael@mnassociates.co.za
505.	Michele Garzola garzolamp@gmail.com
506.	Mikkie Du Toit Mikkiedt@gmail.com
507.	Miranda Barberton mirandabarberton@gmail.com
508.	Moleboheng Mokoatle mokoatle.rejoice@gmail.com
509.	Molepe Nkhuna molepe.nkhuna@gmail.com
510.	Motsekuoa Nepodi nepodimotsekuoa@gmail.com
511.	Moye Duncan Mohaleamalla duncanmoye1@gmail.com
512.	Natasha Brink tashbrink@gmail.com
513.	Nathaniel Lartey natlartey@gmail.com
514.	Nelson Nyambe nelsonnyembe57@gmail.com
515.	Neville Wills 06staffs.hailing@icloud.com
516.	Nicole Pape nikkypape@gmail.com
517.	Nike Kruger nikekruger551@gmail.com
518.	Noek Theron noek.ina@gmail.com
519.	Nokuthula Nyoni nokuthulanyoni54@gmail.com
520.	Nomahlubi Dingana nomahlubi.dingana@gmail.com
521.	Norma Hutchinson meggacrv@global.co.za
522.	Norma Hutchinson normacolleentullues@gmail.com
523.	Ntswaki Mafu nmafuqueen1@gmail.com
524.	Okkert Greyvenstein wealthcreator.mdc@gmail.com
525.	oupa rametsi oupa.rametsi@eskom.co.za
526.	Patricia Parks patriciaemparks@gmail.com
527.	Patricia Pretorius patriciapretorius 0@gmail.com
528.	Paul Egnos paul@supremew.co.za
529.	Paul Hassett paul.j.hassett@gmail.com
530.	Percy Mosisili pmosisili2@gmail.com
531.	peter brock ptrbrock@yahoo.com
532.	Petra Kristensen vleesbaai100@gmail.com
533.	Petronella Mhere mhere_petronella@yahoo.com
534.	PETRUS Botha drcobiebotha@gmail.com
535.	Petrus Janse van Rensburg vanrensburgjansepiet@gmail.com
536.	Petrus Vermaak vermaakpetrus@gmail.com
537.	Phil Knoetze phil.knoetze@gmail.com
538.	Pomba Luis mizaluis@girassol-guesthouse.co.za
539.	Quimby Bunce quimbybunce@gmail.com
540.	R DRAMAT rafeeqahcd@gmail.com
541.	Rassie Van Vollenstee admin@gbadc.co.za
542.	renaldo smit renaldo.smit@gmail.com
543.	Renate Bialo renewhite29@gmail.com
544.	Ria Goosen riag50@mweb.co.za
	······························

545.	Ria Thomas thru_air@yahoo.com
546.	Rob Rohner rohnerhd@gmail.com
547.	Robert Crozier rob@posdit.co.za
548.	Rosely Rodrigues rodros2012@gmail.com
549.	Rosetta Otto Rosettapot@gmail.com
550.	Roy van Deemter royvandeemter03@gmail.com
551.	Rozandro Meyer lucillemeyer06@gmail.com
552.	Rudi Daniels reaperdaniels@gmail.com
553.	S Henriksen sasha.louise.henriksen@gmail.com
554.	Salmon Jacobs salmonjacobs@gmail.com
555.	Sambulo Ndlovu ndlovus007@gmail.com
556.	Sandra Carminati sundra83@hotmail.com
557.	Sarojini Govender sarojinigovender61@gmail.com
558.	Savannah Laurence savannahjbotha@gmail.com
559.	Senzo Mahlase sibisisenzo@gmail.com
560.	Seshudu Phoshoko seshudup@gmail.com
561.	Sharon Chalupsky chalupsky1@gmail.com
562.	Sharon Wicks swicks@isfrica.com
563.	Silviu Mihai met.eng.design@gmail.com
564.	Simphiwe Radebe phiwe147.radebe@gmail.com
565.	Sipho Gobellane mrsagobellane@gmail.com
566.	Stephan Becker sjboerbecker@gmail.com
567.	Stephany Kaiser esc.kaiser@gmail.com
568.	Steve Smit satworldmedia@gmail.com
569.	Steve Ward sward194909@gmail.com
570.	Steven Ingham steven.ingham.za@gmail.com
571.	Stienel Thom stienelt@gmail.com
572.	Stuart Wragg stuart@quantumsecurity.co.za
573.	Susanna Breytenbach scorrieb@worldonline.co.za
574.	T. Pretorius edutation97@gmail.com
575.	Tamsin Penn akermantamsin@icloud.com
576.	TERENCE Hobson terencececilhobson@gmail.com
577.	Theart Korsten theart3066@gmail.com
578.	Theola Pietersen theola.pietersen@gmail.com
579.	Theuns de Wet theunsdenicedw@gmail.com
580.	Tim Nicol tknicol23@gmail.com
581.	Tinnie Greyling greylingtinnie@gmail.com
582.	Tinus Myburgh almansnek@vryheid.co.za
583.	Tobias JD de Vos VILLIERSDEVOS@HOTMAIL.COM
584.	Ulrich H ulrich.houtzamer@zestlife.co.za
585.	Vee Ar vneves84@yahoo.co.uk
586.	Vic Jordaan@gmail.com
587.	WA Liebenberg profwalieb@gmail.com
588.	Wendy De Freitas wendydefreitas27@icloud.com
589.	Werner Krüger kruger.werner87@gmail.com
590.	wihan wilson wihanwilson@yahoo.com

591.	Wikus vd Linde wikusvdlinde@gmail.com
592.	Wilhelm Neethling wilhelm.neethling@gmail.com
593.	Willem Rikus Janse van Vuuren rikusvv@gmail.com
594.	Willie du Plessis wduplessisbb@gmail.com
595.	Wilma wilma.beirowski@gmail.com
596.	Wolfgang Keyser wolfgang.keyser@gmail.com
597.	Wolmarans Michelle michelledjager@gmail.com
598.	Wynand Fourie wyndils@hotmail.com
599.	Wynand Prins wynand.prins@yahoo.com
600.	Zaahir Manuel zaahir38@gmail.com
601.	Zwelibanzi Mposula za.mposula@gmail.com

Section C: A list of all various organisations attended Provincial Public Hearings/Roadshows

Eastern Cape	Free State	Gauteng	Kwazulu Natal	Limpopo	Northen Cape	North West	Western	Mpumalanga
Guest House (Hospitality	Office of the Premier	Civic Movement : SANCO	Traditional Medicines	Agri-Limpopo	Agri-NK	Community Restoration	EMPLOYERS	Bushbuckridge Local
Sector)			Association			Empowerment NPO		Municipality
Public Service Association	National Union of Mine	Restaurant Bargaining Council	Nguthu Municipality	Indigo Farming	Agric Northern	Metropolitan NW Region	NCFAWU - ORGANIS	Department of Public
(PSA)	workers (NUM)							Works, Roads and
								Transport
Khanyisa High School	SADTU	Parliamentary Constituency	Newcastle District	COSATU	Kimberley Engir	Arts, Culture, Sports and	NGO	Department of Agriculture
		Office Kempton Park	Municipality			Recreation		
Eastern Cape Communal	SACTWU	Textile industry	CCMA	AmbrosiaCOSATU	Beefmaster	SAMWU	Local Community	NAFCOC
Wool Growers Association								
(ECCWGA)			NASWU					
Nonyameko Consulting	Sheep Shearer Forum	Entrepreneur Engineering enterprise		Dikgale Tribal Authority		NW Office of the Premier	Municipality	Mpumalanga Agriculture
COSATU	SAPS	Restaurant bargaining council	Dept of Higher Education	Beerseun Boerdery	Sol Plaatje	NW Chamber of Commerce		Gert Sibande TVET
					UniversityKalag			
					adi Mines			
MEDIA	Van Niekerk Accountants	Numsa Bargaining Councilor	NASUWA	Dikgale Tribal Authority	NC-Provincial	Manappe College		Department of Social
		in catering and res			government			Development
Mkhulu And Khubuleli	Department of Agricultural	Employer Rep	KZN Disability Forum	Mosehla Zebediela		Construction SETA		Department of Agriculture
Hospitality	Land Reforms and			Forum.Mosehla Zebediela				
	Development			Forum				
Private Enterprise		Civic Movement Operation	SAPAWU	Lawyers for Human Rights		Dr KK Acting District		NAFCOC
		Dudula		(Musina office).Agri-Letaba		Coordinator		
Private Sector		Organised labour SAEWA	TASWU	SASSANyawa Boerdery		Chairperson COSATU		Mpumalanga Agriculture
Le Pearl Boutique Hotel		Business/ enterprise Rep	MPOFANA MUNICIPALITY	Agri-LetabaAgri-Limpopo		SALGA Senior Advisor on		Gert Sibande TVET
		(Security industry + Agri-SA)				International Relations		
Fidelity Security Services		Civil Society Society (Forgotten People)	COSATU	Nyawa Boerdery		Kopano Muraputse		Department of Social Deve
DHA		Civil Society (Operation Dudula)	Office Of The premier	Indigo Farming		Tawlika Mine		COSATU
ANC Constituency		Civil Society(Put South Africa	NTDF	Weipi Farming		Luzuko Ledwaba		EMPLOYER
management committee		first)						
Local government Sector		Employer/ business /	PFS	Agri-Letaba		Distribution		YOUTH CENTRE
		enterprise rep (health +				companyOffice of the		
		wellness)				Executive Mayor: Bojanala		
						District Municipality		
Falcon Security		Enterprise / consultant	Pietermaritzburg resident			Impala Platinum		COGTA
Dept. of Health		Immigration Attorneys rep	Resident of Pietermaritzb	urg		Rustenburg Local		Department of Health
AMCU		Fata-rada Bas	Charables Hanna			Municipality		
EFF		Enterprise Rep Employer/Business enterprise	Chershire Homes Dept of Home Affairs			Siganisho Reagetswe Mining Services		
EFF		- Energy sector (Solar)	Dept of nome Affairs			Reagetswe willing services		
Best Home and Electricity			Dept of Home Affairs			TTS Supply Services		
KFC			Chershire Homes					
SAPS			Tongaat Hullet					
SASSA			Resident of Esikhaleni					
Dept. of Economic			KwaCele Farming					
Development and Tourism			Umhlathuze Municipality					
Vukani EMSCCMA			Home Affairs					
Enterprise			HWSETA					
Owned enterprise			USLC					
Dept. of Correctional Services			SARS					
Traditional Affairs			Statistics SA					
Imbewu Steel								
Vukuzenzele Special School								
Zanelizwe Primary School								

TOTAL NUMBER OF WRITTEN COMMENTS FROM VARIOUS ORGANISATIONS AND PUBLIC HEARINGS CONDUCTED IN 9 PROVINCES:668















ONE DEPARTMENTCOMMUNICATING IN ONE VOICE

Physical Address:

Laboria House: 215 Francis Baard Street, PRETORIA

Postal Address: Private Bag X117, PRETORIA, 0001